AGREEMENT BETWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR FOR CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT (STIPULATED PRICE)

THIS AGREEMENT is by and between City of Alachua, a municipality in Alachua County, Florida (Owner*) and ANDREWS PAVING, INC. (Contractor). Owner and Contractor hereby agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1 – THE PROJECT

- 1.01 The Project under the Contract Documents is described as follows:
 - A. The name of the project is "CDBG DEO Economic Development Project Highpoint Crossing DEO Contract #18DB-OK-03-11-02-E 02", located in Alachua, Florida.
 - B. A combination of Small Cities CDBG Economic Development and Developer funding will provide the minimum public infrastructure necessary to serve a new 65,000 square foot Hampton Inn Hotel that is being constructed by Alachua Highpoint, LLC (Participating Party, aka Developer). The new hotel will be constructed on approximately two acres of undeveloped land located at 16119 NW US 441, Alachua, Florida (NW corner of the Interstate 75 interchange at US 441). The 101-room hotel will serve Alachua County and the contiguous counties, as well as tourists traveling on I-75. The Participating Party anticipates that its financial portion of the project, including site development and building construction, will cost an estimated \$10.8 million.
 - C. The Participating Party will create at least 36 full-time equivalent (FTE) new jobs within the two-year CDBG grant period.
 - D. The Owner, recipient of CDBG Economic Development funds, will make street improvements and install water lines, sewer lines and a sewer lift station to the extent of available CDBG funding provided by DEO Contract #18DB-OK-03-11-02-E 02. All CDBG-funded activities will occur in public right-of-way or on publicly owned land.
 - E. No activities will occur within a flood-prone area.
- * Owner for the purposes of RFB 2019-02 and this resulting and subsequent Contract between City and Successful Bidder shall refer to the City of Alachua (City). Reference to City as "Owner" is a matter of convenience and clarity in that City is the recipient of certain CDBG funds provided by and through the Florida Department of Opportunity. The property owner is the Legal Title holder of the Project Site. (See Instructions to Bidders Article 2.02)

ARTICLE 2 – SCOPE OF WORK

2.01 The Scope of Work is set forth in the Drawings, Plans, Specifications, notes and direction shown and contained in The Infrastructure Plans for Highpoint Crossing - Alachua County Florida, prepared by Causseaux, Hewett and Walpole, Inc. dba CHW Professional Consultants and presented to and approved by the City of Alachua, The Florida Department of Environmental Regulation, The Suwannee River Water Management District and the Florida Department of Transportation, (attached on computer disk and incorporated in this Contract as Exhibit A). The Contract Price for the "Base Bid" of \$951,357.87, as set forth on the Bid Form (Exhibit C), and a not to exceed additional payment to Contractor of \$207,409.38, as calculated and set forth in ARTICLE 5.

ARTICLE 3 – PROJECT SUPERVISION

- 3.01 The Project has been designed by Causseaux, Hewett and Walpole, Inc. dba CHW. Public Services Director Rodolfo Valladares, <u>ro_valladares@cityofalachua.org</u>, has been designated to assume all duties and responsibilities and have the rights and responsibilities assigned to Owner in the Contract Documents in connection with the completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 3.02 Project Supervisor:

Owner:

Name: Ted Williams, Project Manager

Email: jo_williams@cityofalachua.org

Contact#: 386-853-05807

Contractor:

Name Mark Elixson

Email: melixson@andrewspavinginc.com

Contact #:352-359-0817

ARTICLE 4 – CONTRACT TIMES

- 4.01 Time of the Essence
 - A. All time limits for Milestones, if any, Substantial Completion, and completion and readiness for final payment as stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract.
- 4.02 Dates for Substantial Completion and Final Payment

- A. The Work will be substantially completed on or before 150 days from NTP and completed and ready for final payment in accordance with Paragraph 14.07 of the General Conditions, attached and incorporated as Exhibit B, on or before 180 days from NTP.
- B. Contractor and Owner recognize that time is of the essence as stated in Paragraph 4.01 above and that Owner will suffer financial loss if the Work is not completed within the times specified in Paragraph 4.02 above, plus any extensions thereof allowed in accordance with Article 12 of the General Conditions. The parties also recognize the delays, expense, and difficulties involved in proving in a legal or arbitration proceeding the actual loss suffered by Owner if the Work is not completed on time. Accordingly, instead of requiring any such proof, Owner and Contractor agree that as liquidated damages for delay (but not as a penalty), Contractor shall pay Owner \$1,000.00 for each day that expires after the time specified in Paragraph 4.02 above for Substantial Completion until the Work is substantially complete. After Substantial Completion, if Contractor shall neglect, refuse, or fail to complete the remaining Work within the Contract Time or any proper extension thereof granted by Owner, Contractor shall pay Owner \$1,000.00 for each day that expires after the time specified in Paragraph 4.02 above for completion and readiness for final payment until the Work is completed and ready for final payment.

ARTICLE 5 – CONTRACT PRICE

- 5.01 Owner shall pay Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents an amount in current funds equal to the sum of the amounts determined pursuant to Paragraph 5.01 A and B below:
 - A The Contract Price for the "Base Bid" of \$951,357.87 as set forth on the Bid Form (Exhibit C) and an amount, not to exceed \$207,409.38, to construct any determined additional, or percentage, lineal foot (LF) at the agreed total cost of \$1,200.00 per LF of the eastward extension of NW 163 Lane (aka Avenue B as shown and identified on the Project Map) from the most eastward extension of 163 Lane included in the Base Bid. The Base Bid price of \$951,357.87 + \$207,409.38 or \$1,158,767.25 is stipulated, agreed and accepted as the Lump Sum Price between Owner (City) and Contractor for all work under this Contract. Any added cost resulting from a Change Order approved by or required of Owner for any work described in the Scope of Work and included in the Base Bid shall be applied against the \$207,409.38, reducing that amount by a like sum, thereby reducing the amount available and payable to Contractor to offset the described further extension of NW 163 Lane.
 - B The Owner (City) has been awarded and has available limited Grant funds in the amount of \$1,158,767.25 to contribute to the completion of the Project. The Contractor must and shall look to the Developer for any additional funds to complete the Scope of Work described in Exhibit A.

ARTICLE 6 – PAYMENT PROCEDURES

- 6.01 Submittal and Processing of Payments
 - A. Contractor shall submit Applications for Payment on Application for Payment form in accordance with Article 14 of the General Conditions. Applications for Payment will be processed by Owner as provided in the General Conditions.

6.02 Progress Payments; Retainage

- A. Owner shall make progress payments on account of the Contract Price on the basis of Contractor's Applications for Payment on or about the last day of each month during performance of the Work as provided in Paragraph 6.02.A.1 below. All such payments will be measured by the schedule of values established as provided in Paragraph 2.07.A of the General Conditions (and in the case of Unit Price Work based on the number of units completed).
 - 1. Prior to Substantial Completion, progress payments will be made in an amount equal to the percentage indicated below but, in each case, less the aggregate of payments previously made and less such amounts as Owner may determine or Owner may withhold, including but not limited to liquidated damages, in accordance with Paragraph 14.02 of the General Conditions 90 percent of Work completed (with the balance being retainage). If the Total Work has been 50 percent completed as determined by Owner, and if the character and progress of the Work have been satisfactory to Owner, then as long as the character and progress of the Work remain satisfactory to Owner, there will be no additional retainage; and
- B. Upon Substantial Completion, Owner shall pay an amount sufficient to increase total payments to Contractor to 100 percent of the Work completed, less such amounts as Owner shall determine in accordance with Paragraph 14.02.B.5 of the General Conditions and less 200 percent of Owner's estimate of the value of Work to be completed or corrected as shown on the tentative list of items to be completed or corrected attached to the certificate of Substantial Completion.

6.03 Final Payment

A. Upon final completion and acceptance of the Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.07 of the General Conditions, Owner shall pay the remainder of the Contract Price as recommended by Owner as provided in said Paragraph 14.07.

ARTICLE 7 – INTEREST

7.01 All moneys not paid when due as provided in Article 14 of the General Conditions shall bear interest in accordance with and as provided in F.S. 218.735, Local Government Prompt Payment Act.

ARTICLE 8 – CONTRACTOR'S REPRESENTATIONS

- 8.01 In order to induce Owner to enter into this Agreement, Contractor makes the following representations:
 - A. Contractor has examined and carefully studied the Contract Documents and the other related data identified in the Bidding Documents.
 - B. Contractor has visited the Site and become familiar with and is satisfied as to the general, local, and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.

- C. Contractor is familiar with and is satisfied as to all federal, state, and local Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
- D. Contractor has considered the information known to Contractor; information commonly known to contractors doing business in the locality of the Site; information and observations obtained from visits to the Site; the Contract Documents; and the Siterelated reports and drawings identified in the Contract Documents, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and documents on (1) the cost, progress, and performance of the Work; (2) the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor, including any specific means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction expressly required by the Contract Documents; and (3) Contractor's safety precautions and programs.
- E. Contractor is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Contract Documents.
- F. Based on the information and observations referred to in Paragraph 8.01.A, B, C, D, and E above, Contractor does not consider that further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the performance of the Work at the Contract Price, within the Contract Times, and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Contract Documents.
- G. Contractor has given Owner written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies, if any, that Contractor has discovered in the Contract Documents, and any written resolution thereof by Owner is acceptable to Contractor.
- H. The Contract Documents are sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performance and furnishing of the Work. Article 9 Contract Documents
- 9.01 This Agreement plus Exhibits:

A. EXHIBITS

- A Construction Specifications, Drawings and Construction Design Standards attached hereto as Exhibit A on a Compact Disc. A printed and signed copy is on file with the City and maintained as the Master Copy. The Master Copy will control in resolving any challenges or disputes concerning the contract documents. Shop Drawings and other Contractor submittals are not Drawings as so defined.
- B General Conditions
- C Bid Form
- D Insurance Requirements

- E DEO Requirements
 - 1. Notice and Wage Decision FL 180146 (Heavy) and FL 180200 (Highway)
 - 2. Supplemental Condition SC-66
 - 3. Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension And Other Responsibility Matters SC-37
 - 4. Section 3 Participations Report Prime Contractor SC-52 and SubContractor SC -53
 - 5. DEO Audit Requirements
- F Notice to Proceed
- G Performance Bond
- H Payment Bond
- I Application for Payment
- J Change Order
- K Certificate of Substantial Completion
- B. There are no Contract Documents other than those listed above and incorporated herein in this Article 9.01.
- C. The Contract Documents may only be amended, modified, or supplemented as provided in Paragraph 3.04 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 10 – MISCELLANEOUS

10.01 *Terms*

A. Terms used in this Agreement will have the meanings stated in the General Conditions, the Supplementary Conditions or as defined in this Contract.

10.02 Assignment of Contract

A. No assignment by a party hereto of any rights under or interests in the Contract will be binding on another party hereto without the written consent of the party sought to be bound; and, specifically but without limitation, moneys that may become due and moneys that are due may not be assigned without such consent (except to the extent that the effect of this restriction may be limited by law), and unless specifically stated to the contrary in any written consent to an assignment, no assignment will release or discharge the assignor from any duty or responsibility under the Contract Documents.

10.03 Successors and Assigns

A. Owner and Contractor each binds itself, its partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives to the other party hereto, its partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives in respect to all covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents.

10.04 Severability

A. Any provision or part of the Contract Documents held to be void or unenforceable under any Law or Regulation shall be deemed stricken, and all remaining provisions shall continue to be valid and binding upon Owner and Contractor, who agree that the Contract Documents shall be reformed to replace such stricken provision or part thereof with a valid and enforceable provision that comes as close as possible to expressing the intention of the stricken provision.

10.05 Insurance Requirements

A. Attached and incorporated as Exhibit D.

10.06 Contractor's Certifications

- A. Contractor certifies that it has not engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for or in executing the Contract. For the purposes of this Paragraph 10.06:
 - 1. "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of anything of value likely to influence the action of a public official in the bidding process or in the Contract execution;
 - 2. "fraudulent practice" means an intentional misrepresentation of facts made (a) to influence the bidding process or the execution of the Contract to the detriment of Owner, (b) to establish Bid or Contract prices at artificial non-competitive levels, or (c) to deprive Owner of the benefits of free and open competition;
 - 3. "collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between two or more Bidders, with or without the knowledge of Owner, a purpose of which is to establish Bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels; and
 - 4. "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the bidding process or affect the execution of the Contract.

10.07 Public Records

- A. Contractor shall allow public access to all documents, papers, letters or other material subject to the provisions of 119, Florida Statute (F.S.) made or received by Contractor in conjunction with this Contract. Specifically, Contractor must:
 - 1. Keep and maintain public records that ordinarily and necessarily would be required by City (OWNER) in order for City to perform the services being performed by Contractor.
 - 2. Provide the public with access to public records on the same terms and conditions that City would provide the records and at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in 119, F.S., or as otherwise provided by law.
 - 3. Ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by law.

4. Meet all requirements for retaining public records or transfer, at no cost to City, all public records in possession of Contractor upon termination of the contract. All records stored electronically must be provided to City in a format that is compatible with the information technology systems of City.

Contractor must promptly provide City with a copy of any request to inspect or copy public records in possession of Contractor and shall promptly provide City a copy of Contractor response to each such request. Failure to grant such public access will be grounds for immediate termination of this Contract by City.

This provision will apply to all services provided unless Contractor can demonstrate by clear and convincing evidence that it is not or was not acting on behalf of City under Florida law. The Contractor will be held liable for plaintiff attorney fees and costs if a suit is properly filed and the court finds that the Contractor unlawfully refused to comply with a public records request within a reasonable time.

The Contractor shall contact Deputy City Clerk Alan Henderson, Custodian of City Public Records, at (386) 418-6104 or ahendredson@cityofalachua.com, concerning any questions the Contractor may have regarding the duty of Contractor to provide Public Records.

10.08 The Right to Audit

A. The Contractor agrees to furnish such supporting detail as may be required by the Owner to support charges or invoices, to make available for audit purposes all records covering charges pertinent to the purchase and to make appropriate adjustments in the event discrepancies are found. The Owner will pay the cost of any audit. The Owner shall have the right to audit the Contractor's records pertaining to the work/product for a period of five (5) years after final payment.

10.09 Compliance with Purchasing and Sales Policy and Regulations

A. City has adopted, published on its Web Site www.cityofalachua.com and requires that all who do business with the City of Alachua agree and adhere to its CITY PURCHASING AND SALES POLICY AND REGULATIONS. Contractor acknowledges notice of such requirement and accepts, understands, and pledges the commitment to act accordingly.

delivered to Owner and Contractor. All portions of the Contract Documents have been signed or have been identified by Owner and Contractor or on their behalf.			
This Agreement will be effective on	, 2019 (which is the Effective		
OWNER: City of Alachua	CONTRACTOR:		
By: Adam Boukari Title: City Manager	By: Ronald Andrews Title: President		
Attest: Name Alan Henderson Title: Deputy City Clerk			

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Owner and Contractor have signed this Agreement. Counterparts have been

EXHIBIT A

CONSTRUCTION SPECIFICATIONS, DRAWINGS AND CONSTRUCTION DESIGN STANDARDS

A COMPACT DISK HAS BEEN PROVIDED WITH THIS ORIGINAL CONTRACT

EXHIBIT B

STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
Article 1 –	Definitions and Terminology	1
1.01	Defined Terms.	
1.02	Terminology	
Article 2 –	Preliminary Matters	5
2.01	Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance	5
2.02	Copies of Documents	6
2.03	Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed	6
2.04	Starting the Work	6
2.05	Before Starting Construction	6
2.06	Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives	6
2.07	Initial Acceptance of Schedules	
Article 3 –	Contract Documents: Intent, Amending, Reuse	7
3.01	Intent	7
3.02	Reference Standards	7
3.03	Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies	8
3.04	Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents	9
3.05	Reuse of Documents	
3.06	Electronic Data	9
Article 4 –	Availability of Lands; Subsurface and Physical Conditions; Hazardous Environment	ntal
C	Conditions; Reference Points	9
4.01	Availability of Lands	9
4.02	Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions	10
4.03	Underground Facilities	11
4.04	Reference Points	12
4.05	Hazardous Environmental Condition at Site	12
	Bonds and Insurance	
5.01	Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds	13
5.02	Licensed Sureties and Insurers	14
5.03	Certificates of Insurance	14
5.04	Contractor's Insurance	15
5.05	Waiver of Rights	16
5.06	Receipt and Application of Insurance Proceeds	17
5.07	Acceptance of Bonds and Insurance; Option to Replace	17

Article 6 –	Contractor's Responsibilities	17
6.01	Supervision and Superintendence	17
6.02	Labor; Working Hours	18
6.03	Services, Materials, and Equipment	18
6.04	Progress Schedule	18
6.05	Substitutes and "Or-Equals"	19
6.06	Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others	21
6.07	Patent Fees and Royalties	22
6.08	Permits	
6.09	Laws and Regulations	23
6.10	Taxes	23
6.11	Use of Site and Other Areas	23
6.12	Record Documents	24
6.13	Safety and Protection	24
6.14	Safety Representative	
6.15	Hazard Communication Programs	25
6.16	Emergencies	25
6.17	Shop Drawings and Samples	
6.18	Continuing the Work	
6.19	Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee	28
6.20	Indemnification	28
Article 7 –	Other Work at the Site	29
7.01	Related Work at Site	29
7.02	Coordination	29
7.03	Legal Relationships	30
Article 8 –	Owner's Responsibilities	30
8.01	Communications to Contractor	30
8.02	Replacement of Owner Contact	30
8.03	Furnish Data	30
8.04	Pay When Due	30
8.05	Change Orders	30
8.06	Inspections, Tests, and Approvals	30
8.07	Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities	31
8.08	Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition	31
8.09	Evidence of Financial Arrangements	31
8.10	Compliance with Safety Program	31
Article 9 –	Owner Status During Construction	31
9.01	Visits to Site	
9.02	Project Representative	31
9.03	Authorized Variations in Work	
9.04	Rejecting Defective Work	32
9.05	Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments	
9.06	Determinations for Unit Price Work	
9.07	Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work	32
9.08	Limitations on Owner Authority and Responsibilities	

9.09	Compliance with Safety Program	33
Article 10 –	Changes in the Work; Claims	33
	Authorized Changes in the Work	
	Unauthorized Changes in the Work	
	Execution of Change Orders	
	Notification to Surety	
	Claims	
Article 11 –	Cost of the Work; Allowances; Unit Price Work	35
	Cost of the Work	
11.02	Allowances	38
11.03	Unit Price Work	38
Article 12 –	Change of Contract Price; Change of Contract Times	39
	Change of Contract Price	
12.02	Change of Contract Times	40
12.03	Delays	40
Article 13 –	Tests and Inspections; Correction, Removal or Acceptance of Defective Work	41
13.01	Notice of Defects	41
13.02	Access to Work	41
13.03	Tests and Inspections	41
13.04	Uncovering Work	42
13.05	Owner May Stop the Work	43
13.06	Correction or Removal of Defective Work	43
13.07	Correction Period	43
13.08	Acceptance of Defective Work	44
13.09	Owner May Correct Defective Work	44
	Payments to Contractor and Completion	
	Schedule of Values	
	Progress Payments	
14.03	Contractor's Warranty of Title	48
14.04	Substantial Completion	48
14.05	Partial Utilization	48
14.06	Final Inspection	49
	Final Payment	
14.08	Final Completion Delayed	50
14.09	Waiver of Claims	50
	Suspension of Work and Termination	
	Owner May Suspend Work	
	Owner May Terminate for Cause	
15.03	Owner May Terminate For Convenience	52
15.04	Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate	52
	Dispute Resolution	
16.01	Methods and Procedures	53

Article 17 –	- Miscellaneous	53
17.01	Giving Notice	53
	2 Computation of Times	
	Cumulative Remedies	
	Survival of Obligations	
	Controlling Law	
	. Headings	

ARTICLE 1 – DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

1.01 Defined Terms

- A. Wherever used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents and printed with initial capital letters, the terms listed below will have the meanings indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof. In addition to terms specifically defined, terms with initial capital letters in the Contract Documents include references to identified articles and paragraphs, and the titles of other documents or forms.
 - 1. Addenda—Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct, or change the Bidding Requirements or the proposed Contract Documents.
 - 2. *Agreement*—The written instrument which is evidence of the agreement between Owner and Contractor covering the Work.
 - 3. *Application for Payment*—Owner which is to be used by Contractor during the course of the Work in requesting progress or final payments and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
 - 4. *Bid*—The offer or proposal of a Bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed.
 - 5. *Bidder*—The individual or entity who submits a Bid directly to Owner.
 - 6. *Bidding Documents*—The Bidding Requirements and the proposed Contract Documents (including all Addenda).
 - 7. *Bidding Requirements*—The advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, Bid security of acceptable form, if any, and the Bid Form with any supplements.
 - 8. *Change Order*—which is signed by Contractor and Owner and authorizes an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement.
 - 9. *Claim*—A demand or assertion by Owner or Contractor seeking an adjustment of Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, or other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract. A demand for money or services by a third party is not a Claim.
 - 10. Contract—The entire and integrated written agreement between the Owner and Contractor concerning the Work. The Contract supersedes prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, whether written or oral.
 - 11. *Contract Documents*—Those items so designated in the Contract and which together comprise the Contract.
 - 12. *Contract Price*—The moneys payable by Owner to Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents as stated in the Contract (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 11.03 in the case of Unit Price Work).

- 13. *Contract Times*—The number of days or the dates stated in the Contract to: (i) achieve Milestones, if any; (ii) achieve Substantial Completion; and (iii) complete the Work so that it is ready for final payment as evidenced by Owner's written recommendation of final payment.
- 14. *Contractor*—The individual or entity with whom Owner has entered into the Agreement.
- 15. Cost of the Work—See Paragraph 11.01 for definition.
- 16. *Drawings*—That part of the Contract Documents which graphically shows the scope, extent, and character of the Work to be performed by Contractor. One printed copy will be delivered to Contractor, along with an electronic copy on Compact Disc being attached as an Exhibit D to the written copy of the Contract. A printed, copy will be on file with the City and maintained as the Master Copy. The Master Copy will control in resolving any challenges or disputes concerning the contract documents. Shop Drawings and other Contractor submittals are not Drawings as so defined.
- 17. *Effective Date of the Agreement*—The date indicated in the Contract on which it becomes effective, but if no such date is indicated, it means the date on which the Contract is signed and delivered by the last of the two parties to sign and deliver.
- 18. *Hazardous Environmental Condition*—The presence at the Site of Asbestos, PCBs, Petroleum, Hazardous Waste, or Radioactive Material in such quantities or circumstances that may present a substantial danger to persons or property exposed thereto.
- 19. *Hazardous Waste*—The term Hazardous Waste shall have the meaning provided in Section 1004 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act (42 USC Section 6903) as amended from time to time.
- 20. Laws and Regulations; Laws or Regulations—Any and all applicable laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes, and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities, and courts having jurisdiction.
- 21. *Milestone*—A principal event specified in the Contract Documents relating to an intermediate completion date or time prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.
- 22. *Notice to Proceed*—A written notice given by Owner to Contractor fixing the date on which the Contract Times will commence to run and on which Contractor shall start to perform the Work under the Contract Documents.
- 23. *Owner*—The individual or entity with whom Contractor has entered into the Contract and for whom the Work is to be performed.
- 24. *PCBs*—Polychlorinated biphenyls.
- 25. *Petroleum*—Petroleum, including crude oil or any fraction thereof which is liquid at standard conditions of temperature and pressure (60 degrees Fahrenheit and 14.7 pounds per square inch absolute), such as oil, petroleum, fuel oil, oil sludge, oil refuse, gasoline, kerosene, and oil mixed with other non-Hazardous Waste and crude oils.

- 26. *Progress Schedule*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, describing the sequence and duration of the activities comprising the Contractor's plan to accomplish the Work within the Contract Times.
- 27. *Project*—The total construction of which the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents may be the whole, or a part.
- 28. *Radioactive Material*—Source, special nuclear, or byproduct material as defined by the Atomic Energy Act of 1954 (42 USC Section 2011 et seq.) as amended from time to time.
- 29. Resident Project Representative—The authorized representative of Owner who may be assigned to the Site or any part thereof.
- 30. Samples—Physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship that are representative of some portion of the Work and which establish the standards by which such portion of the Work will be judged.
- 31. *Schedule of Submittals*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, of required submittals and the time requirements to support scheduled performance of related construction activities.
- 32. Schedule of Values—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, allocating portions of the Contract Price to various portions of the Work and used as the basis for reviewing Contractor's Applications for Payment.
- 33. *Shop Drawings*—All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, and other data or information which are specifically prepared or assembled by or for Contractor and submitted by Contractor to illustrate some portion of the Work.
- 34. *Site*—Lands or areas indicated in the Contract Documents as being furnished by Owner upon which the Work is to be performed, including rights-of-way and easements for access thereto, and such other lands furnished by Owner which are designated for the use of Contractor.
- 35. Specifications—Also referred to as Technical Specifications, are that part of the Contract Documents consisting of requirements for materials, equipment, systems, standards and workmanship as applied to the Work, and certain administrative requirements and procedural matters applicable thereto. One printed copy will be delivered to Contractor, along with an electronic copy on Compact Disc being attached as Exhibit A to the written copy of the Contract. A printed copy will be on file with the City and maintained as the Master Copy. The Master Copy will control in resolving any challenges or disputes concerning the contract documents.
- 36. *Subcontractor*—An individual or entity having a direct contract with Contractor or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work at the Site.
- 37. Substantial Completion—The time at which the Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of Owner, the Work (or a specified part

thereof) is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or a specified part thereof) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to all or part of the Work refer to Substantial Completion thereof.

- 38. Successful Bidder—The Bidder submitting a responsive Bid to whom Owner makes an award.
- 39. *Supplementary Conditions*—That part of the Contract Documents which amends or supplements these General Conditions.
- 40. *Supplier*—A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, materialman, or vendor having a direct contract with Contractor or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work by Contractor or Subcontractor.
- 41. *Underground Facilities*—All underground pipelines, conduits, ducts, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels, or other such facilities or attachments, and any encasements containing such facilities, including those that convey electricity, gases, steam, liquid petroleum products, telephone or other communications, cable television, water, wastewater, storm water, other liquids or chemicals, or traffic or other control systems.
- 42. *Unit Price Work*—Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.
- 43. Work—The entire construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be provided under the Contract Documents. Work includes and is the result of performing or providing all labor, services, and documentation necessary to produce such construction, and furnishing, installing, and incorporating all materials and equipment into such construction, all as required by the Contract Documents.

1.02 Terminology

- A. The words and terms discussed in Paragraph 1.02.B through F are not defined but, when used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, have the indicated meaning.
- B. Intent of Certain Terms or Adjectives:
 - 1. The Contract Documents include the terms "as allowed," "as approved," "as ordered," "as directed" or terms of like effect or import to authorize an exercise of judgment by Owner. In addition, the adjectives "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "proper," "satisfactory," or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe an action or determination of Owner as to the Work. It is intended that such exercise of judgment, action, or determination will be solely to evaluate, in general, the Work for compliance with the information in the Contract Documents and with the design concept of the Project as a functioning whole as shown or indicated in the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise).
- C. Day:

1. The word "day" means a calendar day of 24 hours measured from midnight to the next midnight.

D. Defective:

- 1. The word "defective," when modifying the word "Work," refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty, or deficient in that it:
 - a. does not conform to the Contract Documents; or
 - b. does not meet the requirements of any applicable inspection, reference standard, test, or approval referred to in the Contract Documents; or
 - c. has been damaged prior to final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by Owner at Substantial Completion in accordance with Paragraph 14.04 or 14.05).

E. Furnish, Install, Perform, Provide:

- 1. The word "furnish," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to supply and deliver said services, materials, or equipment to the Site (or some other specified location) ready for use or installation and in usable or operable condition.
- 2. The word "install," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to put into use or place in final position said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 3. The words "perform" or "provide," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 4. When "furnish," "install," "perform," or "provide" is not used in connection with services, materials, or equipment in a context clearly requiring an obligation of Contractor, "provide" is implied.
- F. Unless stated otherwise in the Contract Documents, words or phrases that have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meaning are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meaning.

ARTICLE 2 – PRELIMINARY MATTERS

2.01 Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance

- A. Before Owner delivers the executed counterparts of the Contract to Contractor, Contractor shall deliver to Owner such bonds as Contractor may be required to furnish.
- B. *Evidence of Insurance:* Before any Work at the Site is started, Contractor shall deliver such evidence of insurance, with copies to each additional insured, which Contractor is required to purchase and maintain in accordance with Article 5.

2.02 Copies of Documents

A. Bid documents are available on the City's website, www.cityofalachua.org and can be found by selecting Administrative Services, then selecting Purchasing Division and selecting RFQ, RFP and RFB's.

2.03 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed

A. The Contract Times will commence on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed. A Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within 30 days after the Effective Date of the Contract but not before delivery to Contractor of a City Purchase Order. In no event will the Contract Times commence to run later than the sixtieth day after the day of Bid opening or the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement, whichever date is earlier.

2.04 Starting the Work

A. Contractor shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Times commence to run. No Work shall be done at the Site prior to the date on which the Contract Times commence to run.

2.05 Before Starting Construction

- A. *Preliminary Schedules:* Within 10 days after the Effective Date of the Contract (unless otherwise specified in the General Requirements or Supplementary Conditions), Contractor shall timely submit owner for review and acceptance the following schedules:
 - 1. a preliminary Progress Schedule indicating the times (numbers of days or dates) for starting and completing the various stages of the Work, including any Milestones specified in the Contract Documents;
 - 2. a preliminary Schedule of Submittals; and
 - 3. a preliminary Schedule of Values for all of the Work, to include that submitted as a part of the Contract Price solicitation process and attached to the Contract as an Exhibit, which includes quantities and prices of items which when added together equal the Contract Price and subdivides the Work into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during performance of the Work. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work.

2.06 Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives

- A. Before any Work at the Site is started, a conference attended by Owner, Contractor, and others as appropriate will be held to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work and to discuss the schedules referred to in Paragraph 2.05.A, procedures for handling Shop Drawings and other submittals, processing Applications for Payment, and maintaining required records.
- B. At this conference Owner and Contractor each shall designate, in writing, a specific individual to act as its authorized representative with respect to the services and responsibilities under the Contract. Such individuals shall have the authority to transmit

instructions, receive information, render decisions relative to the Contract, and otherwise act on behalf of each respective party.

2.07 Initial Acceptance of Schedules

- A. At least 10 days before submission of the first Application for Payment a conference attended by Contractor, and others as appropriate will be held to review for acceptability to Owner as provided below the schedules submitted in accordance with Paragraph 2.05.A. Contractor shall have an additional 10 days to make corrections and adjustments and to complete and resubmit the schedules. No progress payment shall be made to Contractor until acceptable schedules are submitted to Owner.
 - 1. The Progress Schedule will be acceptable to Owner if it provides an orderly progression of the Work to completion within the Contract Times. Such acceptance will not impose on Owner responsibility for the Progress Schedule, for sequencing, scheduling, or progress of the Work, nor interfere with or relieve Contractor from Contractor's full responsibility therefor.
 - 2. Contractor's Schedule of Submittals will be acceptable to Owner if it provides a workable arrangement for reviewing and processing the required submittals.
 - 3. Contractor's Schedule of Values will be acceptable to Owner as to form and substance if upon review, it provides a reasonable allocation of the Contract Price to component parts of the Work; otherwise changes will be required for the contractor before the Schedule of Values is accepted.

ARTICLE 3 – CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE

3.01 Intent

- A. The Contract Documents are complementary; what is required by one is as binding as if required by all.
- B. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents. Any labor, documentation, services, materials, or equipment that reasonably may be inferred from the Contract Documents or from prevailing custom or trade usage as being required to produce the indicated result will be provided whether or not specifically called for, at no additional cost to Owner.

3.02 Reference Standards

- A. Standards, Specifications, Codes, Laws, and Regulations
 - 1. Reference to standards, specifications, manuals, or codes of any technical society, organization, or association, or to Laws or Regulations, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the standard, specification, manual, code, or Laws or Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or on the Effective Date of the

Contract if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.

2. No provision of any such standard, specification, manual, or code, or any instruction of a Supplier, shall be effective to change the duties or responsibilities of Owner, Contractor, or any of their subcontractors, consultants, agents, or employees, from those set forth in the Contract Documents. No such provision or instruction shall be effective to assign to Owner, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility inconsistent with the provisions of the Contract Documents.

3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies

A. Reporting Discrepancies:

- 1. Contractor Review of Contract Documents Before Starting Work: Before undertaking each part of the Work, Contractor shall carefully study and compare the Contract Documents and check and verify pertinent figures therein and all applicable field measurements. Contractor shall promptly report in writing to Owner any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy which Contractor discovers, or has actual knowledge of, and shall obtain a written interpretation or clarification from Owner before proceeding with any Work affected thereby.
- 2. Contractor Review of Contract Documents During Performance of Work: If, during the performance of the Work, Contractor discovers any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy within the Contract Documents, or between the Contract Documents and (a) any applicable Law or Regulation, (b) any standard, specification, manual, or code, or (c) any instruction of any Supplier, then Contractor shall promptly report it to Owner in writing. Contractor shall not proceed with the Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.16.A) until an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents has been issued by one of the methods indicated in Paragraph 3.04.
- 3. Contractor shall not be liable to Owner or Owner for failure to report any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy in the Contract Documents unless Contractor had actual knowledge thereof.

B. Resolving Discrepancies:

- 1. Except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents, the provisions of the Contract Documents shall take precedence in resolving any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy between the provisions of the Contract Documents and:
 - a. the provisions of any standard, specification, manual, or code, or the instruction of any Supplier (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference in the Contract Documents); or

b. the provisions of any Laws or Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work (unless such an interpretation of the provisions of the Contract Documents would result in violation of such Law or Regulation).

3.04 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents

A. The Contract Documents may be amended to provide for additions, deletions, and revisions in the Work or to modify the terms and conditions thereof only by a Change Order.

3.05 Reuse of Documents

- A. Contractor and any Subcontractor or Supplier shall not:
 - 1. have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications, or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by Owner or its consultants, including electronic media editions; or
 - 2. reuse any such Drawings, Specifications, other documents, or copies thereof on extensions of the Project or any other project without written consent of Owner and specific written verification or adaptation by Owner.
- B. The prohibitions of this Paragraph 3.05 will survive final payment, or termination of the Contract. Nothing herein shall preclude Contractor from retaining copies of the Contract Documents for record purposes.

3.06 Electronic Data

- A. The data furnished by Owner to Contractor, or by Contractor to Owner, of text, data, graphics, or other types should be in electronic searchable format (*.pdf).
- B. Because data stored in electronic media format can deteriorate or be modified inadvertently or otherwise without authorization of the data's creator, the party receiving electronic files agrees that it will perform acceptance tests or procedures within 5 days, after which the receiving party shall be deemed to have accepted the data thus transferred. Any errors detected within the 5 day acceptance period will be corrected by the transferring party.
- C. When transferring documents in electronic media format, the transferring party makes no representations as to long term compatibility, usability, or readability of documents resulting from the use of software application packages, operating systems, or computer hardware differing from those used by the data's creator.

ARTICLE 4 – AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS

4.01 Availability of Lands

A. Owner shall furnish the Site. Owner shall notify Contractor of any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of the Site with which Contractor must comply in performing the Work. Owner will obtain in a timely manner and pay for easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities. If

Contractor and Owner are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of any delay in Owner's furnishing the Site or a part thereof, Contractor may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

- B. Upon reasonable written request, Owner shall furnish Contractor with a current statement of record legal title and legal description of the lands upon which the Work is to be performed and Owner's interest therein.
- C. Contractor shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

4.02 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions

- A. *Notice:* If Contractor believes that any subsurface or physical condition that is uncovered or revealed either:
 - 1. is of such a nature as to establish that any "technical data" on which Contractor is entitled to rely as provided in Paragraph 4.02 is materially inaccurate; or
 - 2. is of such a nature as to require a change in the Contract Documents; or
 - 3. differs materially from that shown or indicated in the Contract Documents; or
 - 4. is of an unusual nature, and differs materially from conditions ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents;

then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing the subsurface or physical conditions or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.16.A), notify Owner in writing about such condition. Contractor shall not further disturb such condition or perform any Work in connection therewith (except as aforesaid) until receipt of written order to do so.

- B. *Review*: After receipt of written notice as required by Paragraph 4.02.A, Owner will promptly review the pertinent condition, determine the necessity of Owner obtaining exploration or tests with respect thereto, and advise Contractor in writing (with a copy to Contractor) of Owner's findings and conclusions.
- C. Possible Price and Times Adjustments:
 - 1. The Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both, will be equitably adjusted to the extent that the existence of such differing subsurface or physical condition causes an increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:
 - a. with respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 9.07 and 11.03.

- 2. Contractor shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times if
 - a. Contractor knew of the existence of such conditions at the time Contractor made a final commitment to Owner with respect to Contract Price and Contract Times by the submission of a Bid or becoming bound under a negotiated contract; or
 - b. the existence of such condition could reasonably have been discovered or revealed as a result of any examination, investigation, exploration, test, or study of the Site and contiguous areas required by the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents to be conducted by or for Contractor prior to Contractor's making such final commitment; or
 - c. Contractor failed to give written notice as required by Paragraph 4.02.A.
- 3. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. However, neither Owner, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors shall be liable to Contractor for any claims, costs, losses, or damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of Owners, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by Contractor on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

4.03 *Underground Facilities*

- A. *Shown or Indicated:* The information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or contiguous to the Site is based on information and data furnished to Owner by the owners of such Underground Facilities, including Owner, or by others.
 - 1. Owner shall not be responsible for the accuracy or completeness of any such information or data provided by others; and
 - 2. the cost of all of the following will be included in the Contract Price, and Contractor shall have full responsibility for:
 - a. reviewing and checking all such information and data;
 - b. locating all Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents;
 - c. coordination of the Work with the owners of such Underground Facilities, including Owner, during construction; and
 - d. the safety and protection of all such Underground Facilities and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work.

B. Not Shown or Indicated:

- 1. If an Underground Facility is uncovered or revealed at or contiguous to the Site which was not shown or indicated, or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.16.A), identify the owner of such Underground Facility and give written notice to that owner and to Owner. Owner will promptly review the Underground Facility and determine the extent, if any, to which a change is required in the Contract Documents to reflect and document the consequences of the existence or location of the Underground Facility. During such time, Contractor shall be responsible for the safety and protection of such Underground Facility.
- 2. If Owner concludes that a change in the Contract Documents is required, a Change Order will be issued to reflect and document such consequences. An equitable adjustment shall be made in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, to the extent that they are attributable to the existence or location of any Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy in the Contract Documents and that Contractor did not know of and could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of or to have anticipated. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, Owner or Contractor may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

4.04 Reference Points

A. Owner shall provide maps to establish reference points for construction which in Owner's judgment are necessary to enable Contractor to proceed with the Work. Contractor shall be responsible for laying out the Work, shall protect and preserve the established reference points and property monuments, and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior written approval of Owner. Contractor shall report to Owner whenever any reference point or property monument is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points or property monuments by professionally qualified personnel.

4.05 Hazardous Environmental Condition at Site

- A. Contractor shall not be responsible for any Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site which was not shown or indicated in Drawings or Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work. Contractor shall be responsible for a Hazardous Environmental Condition created with any materials brought to the Site by Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or anyone else for whom Contractor is responsible.
- B. If Contractor encounters a Hazardous Environmental Condition or if Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible creates a Hazardous Environmental Condition, Contractor shall immediately: (i) secure or otherwise isolate such condition; (ii) stop all Work in connection with such condition and in any area affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.16.A); and (iii) notify Owner (and promptly thereafter confirm such

notice in writing). Owner shall determine the necessity for Owner to retain a qualified expert to evaluate such condition or take corrective action, if any. Owner shall take such actions as are necessary to permit Contractor to timely obtain required permits and provide Contractor the written notice.

- C. Contractor shall not be required to resume Work in connection with such condition or in any affected area until after Owner has obtained any required permits related thereto and delivered written notice to Contractor: (i) specifying that such condition and any affected area is or has been rendered safe for the resumption of Work; or (ii) specifying any special conditions under which such Work may be resumed safely. If Owner and Contractor cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of such Work stoppage or such special conditions under which Work is agreed to be resumed by Contractor, either party may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.
- D. If after receipt of such written notice Contractor does not agree to resume such Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume such Work under such special conditions, then Owner may order the portion of the Work that is in the area affected by such condition to be deleted from the Work. If Owner and Contractor cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times as a result of deleting such portion of the Work, then either party may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. Owner may have such deleted portion of the Work performed by Owner's own forces or others in accordance with Article 7.
- E. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of Owner from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of Owners, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 4.05.E shall obligate Contractor to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- F. The provisions of Paragraphs 4.02 and 4.03 do not apply to a Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site.

ARTICLE 5 – BONDS AND INSURANCE

- 5.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds
 - A. Contractor shall furnish performance and payment bonds, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price as security for the faithful performance and payment of all of Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents. These bonds shall remain in effect until one year after the date when final payment becomes due or until completion of the correction period specified in Paragraph 13.07, whichever is later, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations or by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall also furnish such other bonds as are required by the Contract Documents.

- B. All bonds shall be in the form prescribed by the Contract Documents except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, and shall be executed by such sureties as are named in the list of "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Circular 570 (amended) by the Financial Management Service, Surety Bond Branch, U.S. Department of the Treasury. All bonds signed by an agent or attorney-in-fact must be accompanied by a certified copy of that individual's authority to bind the surety. The evidence of authority shall show that it is effective on the date the agent or attorney-in-fact signed each bond.
- C. If the surety on any bond furnished by Contractor is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent or its right to do business is terminated in any state where any part of the Project is located or it ceases to meet the requirements of Paragraph 5.01.B, Contractor shall promptly notify Owner and Owner and shall, within 20 days after the event giving rise to such notification, provide another bond and surety, both of which shall comply with the requirements of Paragraphs 5.01.B and 5.02.

5.02 Licensed Sureties and Insurers

- A. All bonds and insurance required by the Contract Documents to be purchased and maintained by Owner or Contractor shall be obtained from surety or insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue bonds or insurance policies for the limits and coverages so required. Such surety and insurance companies shall also meet such additional requirements and qualifications as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions.
- B. Bid Bonds. Shall be in the form of a cashier's check, other certified Bank Check (made payable to the City of Alachua) or other surety as described in A., supra. Bid Bonds will be returned to Bidder upon complete execution of the Contract for the work at the price Bid. The Bid Bond will be automatically converted to the property of the City of Alachua if the Bidder has not executed the Contract as set forth in this paragraph within seven (7) City working days after Bid Award.

5.03 Certificates of Insurance

- A. Contractor shall deliver to Owner, before beginning any work, and with copies to each additional insured and loss payee identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance requested by Owner or any other additional insured) which Contractor is required to purchase and maintain.
- B. Failure of Owner to demand such certificates or other evidence of Contractor's full compliance with these insurance requirements or failure of Owner to identify a deficiency in compliance from the evidence provided shall not be construed as a waiver of Contractor's obligation to maintain such insurance.
- C. Owner does not represent that insurance coverage and limits established in this Contract necessarily will be adequate to protect Contractor.
- D. The insurance and insurance limits required herein shall not be deemed as a limitation on Contractor's liability under the indemnities granted to Owner in the Contract Documents.

- A. Contractor shall purchase and maintain such insurance as is appropriate for the Work being performed and as will provide protection from claims set forth below which may arise out of or result from Contractor's performance of the Work and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents, whether it is to be performed by Contractor, any Subcontractor or Supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable:
 - 1. claims under workers' compensation, disability benefits, and other similar employee benefit acts:
 - 2. claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death of Contractor's employees;
 - 3. claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than Contractor's employees;
 - 4. claims for damages insured by reasonably available personal injury liability coverage which are sustained:
 - a. by any person as a result of an offense directly or indirectly related to the employment of such person by Contractor, or
 - b. by any other person for any other reason;
 - 5. claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom; and
 - 6. claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance or use of any motor vehicle.
- B. The policies of insurance required by this Paragraph 5.04 shall:
 - 1. with respect to insurance required by Paragraphs 5.04.A.3 through 5.04.A.6 inclusive, be written on an occurrence basis, include as additional insureds (subject to any customary exclusion regarding professional liability) Owner, and any other individuals or entities identified in the Contract Documents, all of whom shall be listed as additional insureds, and include coverage for the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of all such additional insureds, and the insurance afforded to these additional insureds shall provide primary coverage for all claims covered thereby;
 - include at least the specific coverages and be written for not less than the limits of liability provided in the Contract Documents or required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater;
 - 3. include contractual liability insurance covering Contractor's indemnity obligations under Paragraphs 6.11 and 6.20;

- 4. contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, materially changed or renewal refused until at least 30 days prior written notice has been given to Owner and Contractor and to each other additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued (and the certificates of insurance furnished by the Contractor pursuant to Paragraph 5.03 will so provide);
- 5. remain in effect at least until final payment and at all times thereafter when Contractor may be correcting, removing, or replacing defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 13.07; and
- 6. include completed operations coverage:
 - a. Such insurance shall remain in effect for two years after final payment.
 - b. Contractor shall furnish Owner and each other additional insured identified in the Contract Documents, to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued, evidence satisfactory to Owner and any such additional insured of continuation of such insurance at final payment and one year thereafter.

5.05 Waiver of Rights

- A. Owner and Contractor intend that all policies purchased in accordance with Paragraph 5.03 and 5.04 will protect Owner, Contractor, Subcontractors, and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as loss payees (and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them) in such policies and will provide primary coverage for all losses and damages caused by the perils or causes of loss covered thereby. All such policies shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurers will have no rights of recovery against any of the insureds or loss payees thereunder. Owner and Contractor waive all rights against each other and their respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work; and, in addition, waive all such rights against Subcontractors and all other individuals or entities identified as loss pavees (and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them) under such policies for losses and damages so caused. None of the above waivers shall extend to the rights that any party making such waiver may have to the proceeds of insurance held by Owner as trustee or otherwise payable under any policy so issued.
- B. Owner and Contractor waive all rights against the other for:
 - 1. loss due to business interruption, loss of use, or other consequential loss extending beyond direct physical loss or damage to Owner's property or the Work caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other perils whether or not insured; and
 - 2. loss or damage to the completed Project or part thereof caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other insured peril or cause of loss covered by any property

insurance maintained on the completed Project or part thereof during partial utilization pursuant to Paragraph 14.05, after Substantial Completion or after final payment.

C. Any insurance policy maintained by Contractor covering any loss, damage or consequential loss referred to in Paragraph 5.05 shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any such loss, damage, or consequential loss, the insurers will have no rights of recovery against Owner, Contractor, Subcontractors and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them.

5.06 Receipt and Application of Insurance Proceeds

- A. Any insured loss under the policies of insurance will be adjusted with Owner and made payable to Owner as fiduciary for the loss payees, as their interests may appear, subject to the requirements of any applicable mortgage clause. Owner shall deposit in a separate account any money so received and shall distribute it in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If no other special agreement is reached, the damaged Work shall be repaired or replaced, the moneys so received applied on account thereof, and the Work and the cost thereof covered by an appropriate Change Order.
- B. Owner as fiduciary shall have power to adjust and settle any loss with the insurers unless one of the parties in interest shall object in writing within 15 days after the occurrence of loss to Owner's exercise of this power. If such objection be made, Owner as fiduciary shall make settlement with the insurers in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If no such agreement among the parties in interest is reached, Owner as fiduciary shall adjust and settle the loss with the insurers and, if required in writing by any party in interest, Owner as fiduciary shall give bond for the proper performance of such duties.

5.07 Acceptance of Bonds and Insurance; Option to Replace

A. If Owner has any objection to the coverage afforded by or other provisions of the bonds or insurance required to be purchased and maintained by the Contractor in accordance with Article 5 on the basis of non-conformance with the Contract Documents, the Owner shall so notify the other party in writing within 10 days after receipt of the certificates (or other evidence requested) required by Paragraph 2.01.B. Contractor shall provide to Owner such additional information in respect of insurance provided as the Owner may reasonably request. If Contractor does not purchase or maintain all of the bonds and insurance required of such party by the Contract Documents, Contractor shall notify the Owner in writing of such failure to purchase prior to the start of the Work, or of such failure to maintain prior to any change in the required coverage. Without prejudice to any other right or remedy, the Owner may elect to obtain equivalent bonds or insurance to protect Owner interests at the expense of Contractor who was required to provide such coverage, and a Change Order shall be issued to adjust the Contract Price accordingly.

ARTICLE 6 – CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

6.01 Supervision and Superintendence

A. Contractor shall supervise, inspect, and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform

the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. Contractor shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction. Contractor shall not be responsible for the negligence of Owner in the design or specification of a specific means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction which is shown or indicated in and expressly required by the Contract Documents.

B. At all times during the progress of the Work, Contractor shall assign a competent resident superintendent who shall not be replaced without written notice to Owner except under extraordinary circumstances.

6.02 Labor; Working Hours

- A. Contractor shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the Site.
- B. Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the Site shall be performed during regular working hours. Contractor will not permit the performance of Work during extended working hours, on a Saturday, Sunday, or any legal holiday without Owner's written consent (which will not be unreasonably withheld) given after prior written notice to Owner.

6.03 Services, Materials, and Equipment

- A. Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall provide and assume full responsibility for all services, materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities, and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the performance, testing, start-up, and completion of the Work.
- B. All materials and equipment incorporated into the Work shall be as specified or, if not specified, shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. All special warranties and guarantees required by the Specifications shall expressly run to the benefit of Owner. If required by Owner, Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the source, kind, and quality of materials and equipment.
- C. All materials and equipment shall be stored, applied, installed, connected, erected, protected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise may be provided in the Contract Documents.

6.04 Progress Schedule

- A. Contractor shall adhere to the Progress Schedule established in accordance with Paragraph 2.07 as it may be adjusted from time to time as provided below.
 - 1. Contractor shall submit to Owner for acceptance (to the extent indicated in Paragraph 2.07) proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will not result in changing the

Contract Times. Such adjustments will comply with any provisions of the General Requirements applicable thereto.

2. Proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will change the Contract Times shall be submitted in accordance with the requirements of Article 12. Adjustments in Contract Times may only be made by a Change Order.

6.05 Substitutes and "Or-Equals"

- A. Whenever an item of material or equipment is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Supplier, the specification or description is intended to establish the type, function, appearance, and quality required. Unless the specification or description contains or is followed by words reading that no like, equivalent, or "or-equal" item or no substitution is permitted, other items of material or equipment or material or equipment of other Suppliers may be submitted to Owner for review under the circumstances described below.
 - 1. "Or-Equal" Items: If in Owner's sole discretion an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor is functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work will be required, it may be considered by Owner as an "or-equal" item. For the purposes of this Paragraph 6.05.A.1, a proposed item of material or equipment will be considered functionally equal to an item so named if:
 - a. in the exercise of reasonable judgment Owner determines that:
 - 1) it is at least equal in materials of construction, quality, durability, appearance, strength, and design characteristics;
 - 2) it will reliably perform at least equally well the function and achieve the results imposed by the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole; and
 - 3) it has a proven record of performance and availability of responsive service.
 - b. Contractor certifies that, if approved and incorporated into the Work:
 - 1) there will be no increase in cost to the Owner or increase in Contract Times; and
 - 2) it will conform substantially to the detailed requirements of the item named in the Contract Documents.

2. Substitute Items:

- a. If in Owner's sole discretion an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor does not qualify as an "or-equal" item under Paragraph 6.05.A.1, it will be considered a proposed substitute item.
- b. Contractor shall submit sufficient information as provided below to allow Owner to determine if the item of material or equipment proposed is essentially equivalent to that named and an acceptable substitute therefor. Requests for review of proposed

- substitute items of material or equipment will not be accepted by Owner from anyone other than Contractor.
- c. The requirements for review by Owner will be as set forth in Paragraph 6.05.A.2.d, as supplemented by the General Requirements, and as Owner may decide is appropriate under the circumstances.
- d. Contractor shall make written application to Owner for review of a proposed substitute item of material or equipment that Contractor seeks to furnish or use. The application:
 - 1) shall certify that the proposed substitute item will:
 - a) perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design,
 - b) be similar in substance to that specified, and
 - c) be suited to the same use as that specified;
 - 2) will state:
 - a) the extent, if any, to which the use of the proposed substitute item will prejudice Contractor's achievement of Substantial Completion on time,
 - b) whether use of the proposed substitute item in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner for other work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute item, and
 - c) whether incorporation or use of the proposed substitute item in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty;
 - 3) will identify:
 - a) all variations of the proposed substitute item from that specified, and
 - b) available Ownering, sales, maintenance, repair, and replacement services; and
 - 4) shall contain an itemized estimate of all costs or credits that will result directly or indirectly from use of such substitute item, including costs of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by any resulting change.
- B. Substitute Construction Methods or Procedures: If a specific means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction is expressly required by the Contract Documents, Contractor may furnish or utilize a substitute means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction approved by Owner. Contractor shall submit sufficient information to allow Owner, in Owner's sole discretion, to determine that the substitute proposed is equivalent to that expressly called for by the Contract Documents. The requirements for review by Owner will be similar to those provided in Paragraph 6.05.A.2.

- C. Owner's Evaluation: Owner will be allowed a reasonable time within which to evaluate each proposal or submittal made pursuant to Paragraphs 6.05.A and 6.05.B. Owner may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed substitute item. Owner will be the sole judge of acceptability. No "or equal" or substitute will be ordered, installed or utilized until Owner's review is complete, which will be evidenced by a Change Order in the case of a substitute and an approved Shop Drawing for an "or equal." Owner will advise Contractor in writing of any negative determination.
- D. *Special Guarantee:* Owner may require Contractor to furnish at Contractor's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute.
- E. Owner's Cost Reimbursement: If Owner requires the services of an Owner to evaluate a contract or request Owner will record Owner's costs in evaluating the submitted by Contractor. Whether or not Owner approves a substitute so proposed or submitted by Contractor, Contractor shall reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Owner for evaluating each such proposed substitute. Contractor shall also reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Owner for making changes in the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner) resulting from the acceptance of each proposed substitute.
- F. *Contractor's Expense*: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed substitute or "or-equal" at Contractor's expense.

6.06 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others

- A. Contractor shall not employ any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, whether initially or as a replacement, against whom Owner may have reasonable objection. Contractor shall not be required to employ any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity to furnish or perform any of the Work against whom Contractor has reasonable objection.
- B. Owner's acceptance (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto) of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity so identified may be revoked on the basis of reasonable objection after due investigation. Contractor shall submit an acceptable replacement for the rejected Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, and the Contract Price will be adjusted by the difference in the cost occasioned by such replacement, and an appropriate Change Order will be issued. No acceptance by Owner of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, whether initially or as a replacement, shall constitute a waiver of any right of Owner to reject defective Work.
- C. Contractor shall be fully responsible to Owner for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work just as Contractor is responsible for Contractor's own acts and omissions. Nothing in the Contract Documents:
 - 1. shall create for the benefit of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity any contractual relationship with Owner and any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other individual or entity; nor

- 2. shall create any obligation on the part of Owner or Owner to pay or to see to the payment of any moneys due any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.
- D. Contractor shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the Work of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with Contractor.
- E. Contractor shall require all Subcontractors, Suppliers, and such other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work to communicate with Owner through Contractor.
- F. The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.
- G. All Work performed for Contractor by a Subcontractor or Supplier will be pursuant to an appropriate agreement between Contractor and the Subcontractor or Supplier which specifically binds the Subcontractor or Supplier to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of Owner. Whenever any such agreement is with a Subcontractor or Supplier who is listed as a loss payee on property insurance, the agreement between the Contractor and the Subcontractor or Supplier will contain provisions whereby the Subcontractor or Supplier waives all rights against Owner, Contractor, and all other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions to be listed as insureds or loss payees (and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them) for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, relating to, or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work. If the insurers on any such policies require separate waiver forms to be signed by any Subcontractor or Supplier, Contractor will obtain the same.

6.07 Patent Fees and Royalties

- A. Contractor shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If a particular invention, design, process, product, or device is specified in the Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Work and if, to the actual knowledge of Owner, its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights shall be disclosed by Owner in the Contract Documents.
- B. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of Owners, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device not specified in the Contract Documents.

6.08 Permits

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Contractor shall obtain and pay for all construction permits and licenses. Owner shall assist Contractor, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. Contractor shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work which are applicable at the time of opening of Bids, or, if there are no Bids, on the Effective Date of the Agreement. Owner shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections for providing permanent service to the Work.

6.09 Laws and Regulations

- A. Contractor shall give all notices required by and shall comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Laws and Regulations, Owner shall be responsible for monitoring Contractor's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.
- B. If Contractor performs any Work knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to Laws or Regulations, Contractor shall bear all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of Owners, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such Work. However, it shall not be Contractor's responsibility to make certain that the Specifications and Drawings are in accordance with Laws and Regulations, but this shall not relieve Contractor of Contractor's obligations under Paragraph 3.03.
- C. Changes in Laws or Regulations not known at the time of opening of Bids (or, on the Effective Date of the Contract if there were no Bids) having an effect on the cost or time of performance of the Work shall be the subject of an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

6.10 *Taxes*

A. Contractor shall pay all sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes required to be paid by Contractor in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.

6.11 *Use of Site and Other Areas*

- A. Limitation on Use of Site and Other Areas:
 - Contractor shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment, and the operations of workers to the Site and other areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, and shall not unreasonably encumber the Site and other areas with construction equipment or other materials or equipment. Contractor shall assume full responsibility for any damage to any such land or area, or to the owner or occupant thereof, or of any adjacent land or areas resulting from the performance of the Work.

- 2. Should any claim be made by any such owner or occupant because of the performance of the Work, Contractor shall promptly settle with such other party by negotiation or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law.
- 3. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner, and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of Owners, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against Owner, or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused by or based upon Contractor's performance of the Work.
- B. *Removal of Debris During Performance of the Work:* During the progress of the Work Contractor shall keep the Site and other areas free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish, and other debris. Removal and disposal of such waste materials, rubbish, and other debris shall conform to applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Cleaning: Prior to Substantial Completion of the Work Contractor shall clean the Site and the Work and make it ready for utilization by Owner and the public. At the completion of the Work Contractor shall remove from the Site all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery, and surplus materials and shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.
- D. *Loading Structures:* Contractor shall not load nor shall Contractor subject any part of the Work or adjacent property to stresses or pressures that will endanger it.

6.12 Record Documents

A. Contractor shall maintain in a safe place at the Site one record copy of Contract Agreement, all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, and written interpretations and clarifications in good order and annotated to show changes made during construction. These record documents together with all approved Samples and a counterpart of all approved Shop Drawings will be available to Owner or authorized inspectors for reference. Upon completion of the Work, these record documents, Samples, and Shop Drawings will be delivered to.

6.13 Safety and Protection

- A. Contractor shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Such responsibility does not relieve Subcontractors of their responsibility for the safety of persons or property in the performance of their work, nor for compliance with applicable safety Laws and Regulations. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:
 - 1. all persons on the Site or who may be affected by the Work;
 - 2. all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site; and

- 3. other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, utilities, and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.
- B. Contractor shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property, or to the protection of persons or property from damage, injury, or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection. Contractor shall notify owners of adjacent property and of Underground Facilities and other utility owners when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation, and replacement of their property.
- C. Contractor shall comply with the applicable requirements of Owner's safety programs, if any.
- D. Contractor shall inform Owner of the specific requirements of Contractor's safety program with which Owner's employees and representatives must comply while at the Site.
- E. All damage, injury, or loss to any property referred to in Paragraph 6.13.A.2 or 6.13.A.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by Contractor, any Subcontractor, Supplier, or any other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by Contractor (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Drawings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of Owner or anyone employed by it, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault or negligence of Contractor or any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them).
- F. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and for protection of the Work shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed and Owner has issued a notice to Owner and Contractor in accordance with Paragraph 14.07.B that the Work is acceptable (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion).

6.14 Safety Representative

A. Contractor shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative at the Site whose duties and responsibilities shall be the prevention of accidents and the maintaining and supervising of safety precautions and programs.

6.15 Hazard Communication Programs

A. Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of material safety data sheets or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with Laws or Regulations.

6.16 Emergencies

A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, Contractor is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. Contractor shall give Owner prompt written notice if Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused

thereby or are required as a result thereof. If Owner determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of the action taken by Contractor in response to such an emergency, a Change Order will be issued.

6.17 *Shop Drawings and Samples*

A. Contractor shall submit Shop Drawings and Samples to Owner for review and approval in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals (as required by Paragraph 2.07). Each submittal will be identified as Owner may require.

1. *Shop Drawings:*

- a. Submit number of copies specified by Owner.
- b. Data shown on Shop Drawings will be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials, and similar data to show Owner the services, materials, and equipment Contractor proposes to provide and to enable Owner to review the information for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 6.17.D.

2. *Samples*:

- a. Submit number of Samples specified by Owner, in an electronic searchable format (*.pdf).
- b. Clearly identify each Sample as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers, the use for which intended and other data as Owner may require to enable Owner to review the submittal for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 6.17.D.
- B. Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Contract Documents or the Schedule of Submittals, any related Work performed prior to Owner's review and approval of the pertinent submittal will be at the sole expense and responsibility of Contractor.

C. Submittal Procedures:

- 1. Before submitting each Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall have:
 - a. reviewed and coordinated each Shop Drawing or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents;
 - b. determined and verified all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers, and similar information with respect thereto;
 - c. determined and verified the suitability of all materials offered with respect to the indicated application, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work; and

- d. determined and verified all information relative to Contractor's responsibilities for means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto.
- e. All submittals shall be provided in an electronically searchable format (*.pdf).
- 2. Each submittal shall bear a stamp or specific written certification that Contractor has satisfied Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to Contractor's review and approval of that submittal.
- 3. With each submittal, Contractor shall give Owner specific written notice of any variations that the Shop Drawing or Sample may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents. NO such change is authorized except by issuance of a Change Order as prescribed in Article 10. This notice shall be both a written communication separate from the Shop Drawings or Sample submittal; and, in addition, by a specific notation made on each Shop Drawing or Sample submitted to Owner for review and approval of each such variation.

D. Owner's Review:

- Owner will provide timely review of Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals acceptable to Owner. Owner's review and approval will be only to determine if the items covered by the submittals will, after installation or incorporation in the Work, conform to the information given in the Contract Documents and be compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents.
- 2. Owner's review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction (except where a particular means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction is specifically and expressly called for by the Contract Documents) or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto. The review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.
- 3. Owner's review and approval shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless Contractor has complied with the requirements of Paragraph 6.17.C.3 and Owner has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in a Change Order as prescribed in Article 10. Owner's review and approval shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for complying with the requirements of Paragraph 6.17.C.1.

E. Resubmittal Procedures:

1. Contractor shall make corrections required by Owner and shall return in an electronically searchable format (*.pdf) corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit, as required, new Samples for review and approval by Change Order. Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by Owner on previous submittals.

6.18 *Continuing the Work*

A. Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the Progress Schedule during all disputes or disagreements with Owner. No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, except as permitted by Paragraph 15.04 or as Owner and Contractor may otherwise agree in writing.

6.19 Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee

- A. Contractor warrants and guarantees to Owner that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. Owner and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors shall be entitled to rely on representation of Contractor's warranty and guarantee.
- B. Contractor's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:
 - 1. abuse, modification, or improper maintenance or operation by persons other than Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or any other individual or entity for whom Contractor is responsible; or
 - 2. normal wear and tear under normal usage.
- C. Contractor's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents or a release of Contractor's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents:
 - 1. observations by Owner;
 - 2. Payment by Owner of any progress or final payment;
 - 3. the issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion by Owner or any payment related thereto by Owner;
 - 4. use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by Owner;
 - 5. any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal or the issuance of a notice of acceptability by Owner;
 - 6. any inspection, test, or approval by others; or
 - 7. any correction of defective Work by Owner.
 - 8. Issuance of Certificate of Occupancy.

6.20 Indemnification

A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs,

losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of Owners, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the performance of the Work, provided that any such claim, cost, loss, or damage is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom but only to the extent caused by any negligent act or omission of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable .

ARTICLE 7 – OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

7.01 Related Work at Site

- A. Owner may perform other work at the Site with Owner employees, or through other direct contracts therefor, or have other work performed by utility owners. If such other work is not noted in the Contract Documents, then:
 - 1. written notice thereof will be given to Contractor prior to starting any such other work; and
- B. Contractor shall afford each other contractor who is a party to such a direct contract, each utility owner, and Owner, if Owner is performing other work with Owner employees, proper and safe access to the Site, provide a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work, and properly coordinate the Work with theirs. Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting, and patching of the Work that may be required to properly connect or otherwise make its several parts come together and properly integrate with such other work. Contractor shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating, or otherwise altering such work; The duties and responsibilities of Contractor under this Paragraph are for the benefit of such utility owners and other contractors to the extent that there are comparable provisions for the benefit of Contractor in said direct contracts between Owner and such utility owners and other contractors.
- C. If the proper execution or results of any part of Contractor Work depends upon work performed by others under this Article 7, Contractor shall inspect such other work and promptly report to in writing any delays, defects, or deficiencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of Contractor's Work. Contractor's failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with Contractor Work except for latent defects and deficiencies in such other work.

7.02 Coordination

- A. If Owner intends to contract with others for the performance of other work on the Project at the Site, the following will be set forth in the Notice to Contractor required in 7.01,A:
 - 1. the individual or entity who will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors will be identified;

- 2. the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility will be itemized; and
- 3. the extent of such authority and responsibilities will be provided.
- B. Unless otherwise provided in the Notice, Owner shall have sole authority and responsibility for such coordination.

7.03 Legal Relationships

- A. Paragraphs 7.01.A and 7.02 are also applicable for utilities not under the control of Owner.
- B. Each other direct contract of Owner under Paragraph 7.01.A shall provide that the other contractor is liable to Owner and Contractor for the reasonable direct delay and disruption costs incurred by Contractor as a result of the other contractor's wrongful actions or inactions.
- C. Contractor shall be liable to Owner and any other contractor under direct contract to Owner for the reasonable direct delay and disruption costs incurred by such other contractor as a result of Contractor's wrongful action or inactions.

ARTICLE 8 – OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- 8.01 *Communications to Contractor*
 - A. Owner shall issue all communications to Contractor throughout the construction of the project.
- 8.02 Replacement of Owner Contact
 - A. In case of a changed in Owner name contact person, Owner shall appoint a representative, whose status under the Contract Documents shall be that of the former person named.
- 8.03 Furnish Data
 - A. Owner shall promptly furnish the data required of Owner under the Contract Documents.
- 8.04 Pay When Due
 - A. Owner shall make payments to Contractor when they are due as provided in Paragraphs 14.02.C and 14.07.C.
- 8.05 *Change Orders*
 - A. Owner is obligated to execute Change Orders as indicated in Paragraph 10.03.
- 8.06 Inspections, Tests, and Approvals
 - A. Owner's responsibility with respect to certain inspections, tests, and approvals is set forth in Paragraph 13.03.B.

8.07 Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities

A. The Owner shall not supervise, direct, or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Owner will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

8.08 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition

A. Owner's responsibility in respect to an undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition as established by law. See Paragraph 17.03.

8.09 Evidence of Financial Arrangements

A. Upon request of Contractor and Owner shall furnish Contractor reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made to satisfy Owner's obligations under the Contract Documents.

8.10 Compliance with Safety Program

A. While at the Site, Owner's employees and representatives shall comply with the specific applicable requirements of Contractor's safety programs of which Owner has been informed pursuant to Paragraph 6.13.D.

ARTICLE 9 – OWNER STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

9.01 Visits to Site

- A. Owner will make visits to the Site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as Owner deems necessary in order to observe as an experienced and qualified professional the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of Contractor's executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, Owner, will determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. Owner will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous inspections on the Site to check the quality or quantity of the Work. Owner's efforts will be directed toward providing for Owner a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On the basis of such visits and observations, will be informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard Owner
- B. Owner will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work.

9.02 Project Representative

A. Owner may elect to retain a Resident Project Representative to assist Owner in providing more extensive observation of the Work.

9.03 Authorized Variations in Work

A. Owner may authorize with Owner's concurrence minor variations in the Work from the requirements of the Contract Documents which do or do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. These must be accomplished by a Change Order and will be binding on Owner and also on Contractor, who shall perform the Work involved promptly. If Owner or Contractor believes that a Change Order justifies an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, and the parties are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

9.04 Rejecting Defective Work

A. Owner will have authority to reject Work which Owner believes to be defective, or that Owner believes will not produce a completed Project that conforms to the Contract Documents or that will prejudice the integrity of the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. Owner will also have authority to require special inspection or testing of the Work as provided in Paragraph 13.04, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed, or completed.

9.05 Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments

- A. In connection with Owner authority, and limitations thereof, as to Shop Drawings and Samples, see Paragraph 6.17.
- B. In connection with Owner authority as to Applications for Payment, see Article 14.

9.06 Determinations for Unit Price Work

A. Owner will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor. Owner will review with Contractor the Owner's preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). Owner's written decision thereon will be final and binding (except as modified by Owner to reflect changed factual conditions or more accurate data) upon Owner and Contractor, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.

9.07 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work

- A. Owner will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents and judge of the acceptability of the Work thereunder. All matters in question and other matters between Owner and Contractor arising prior to the date final payment is due relating to the acceptability of the Work, and the interpretation of the requirements of the Contract Documents pertaining to the performance of the Work, will be referred initially to Owner in writing within 30 days of the event giving rise to the question.
- B. Owner will, with reasonable promptness, render a written decision on the issue referred. If Owner or Contractor believes that any such decision entitles them to an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times or both, a Claim may be made under Paragraph 10.05. The

- date of Owner's decision shall be the date of the event giving rise to the issues referenced for the purposes of Paragraph 10.05.B.
- C. Owner's written decision on the issue referred will be final and binding on Owner and Contractor, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.
- D. When functioning as interpreter and judge under this Paragraph 9.08, Owner will not show partiality to Owner or Contractor and will not be liable in connection with any interpretation or decision rendered in good faith in such capacity.

9.08 Limitations on Owner Authority and Responsibilities

- A. Owner will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Owner will not be responsible for Contractor failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- B. Owner will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of Contractor or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other individual or entity performing any of the Work.
- C. Owner's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates of inspection, tests and approvals, Operations and Maintenance Manual, Products, Spare Parts and Maintenance Materials Manual, Warranty Documentation Manual, and other documentation required to be delivered by Paragraph 14.07.A will only be to determine generally that their content complies with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, tests, and approvals that the results certified indicate compliance with, the Contract Documents.
- D. The limitations upon authority and responsibility set forth in this Paragraph 9.09 shall also apply to the Resident Project Representative, if any, and assistants, if any.

9.09 Compliance with Safety Program

A. While at the Site, Owner employees and representatives shall comply with the specific applicable requirements of Contractor safety programs of which Owner has been informed pursuant to Paragraph 6.13.D.

ARTICLE 10 – CHANGES IN THE WORK; CLAIMS

10.01 Authorized Changes in the Work

A. Without invalidating the Contract and without notice to any surety, Owner may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work by a Change Order. Upon receipt of any such document, Contractor shall promptly proceed with the Work involved which will be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents (except as otherwise specifically provided).

B. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to, or on the amount or extent, if any, of an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, that should be allowed as a result of a Change Order, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

10.02 Unauthorized Changes in the Work

A. Contractor shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents as amended, modified, or supplemented as provided in Paragraph 3.04, except in the case of an emergency as provided in Paragraph 6.16 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 13.04.D.

10.03 Execution of Change Orders

- A. Owner and Contractor shall execute appropriate Change Orders recommended by Owner covering:
 - 1. changes in the Work which are: (i) ordered by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 10.01.A, (ii) required because of acceptance of defective Work under Paragraph 13.08.A or Owner correction of defective Work under Paragraph 13.09, or (iii) agreed to by the parties;
 - 2. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties, including any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with a Work Change Directive; and
 - 3. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which embody the substance of any written decision rendered by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 10.05; provided that, in lieu of executing any such Change Order, an appeal may be taken from any such decision in accordance with the provisions of the Contract Documents and applicable Laws and Regulations, but during any such appeal, Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the Progress Schedule as provided in Paragraph 6.18.A.

10.04 *Notification to Surety*

A. If the provisions of any bond require notice to be given to a surety of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times), the giving of any such notice will be Contractor's responsibility. The amount of each applicable bond will be adjusted to reflect the effect of any such change. Verification of such change will be provided by Contractor to Owner.

10.05 *Claims*

A. Owner Decision Required: All Claims, except those waived pursuant to Paragraph 14.09, shall be referred to the Owner for decision. A decision by Owner shall be required as a condition precedent to any exercise by Owner or Contractor of any rights or remedies either may otherwise have under the Contract Documents or by Laws and Regulations in respect of such Claims.

- B. *Notice:* Written notice stating the general nature of each Claim shall be delivered by the claimant to Owner and Owner promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto. The responsibility to substantiate a Claim shall rest with the party making the Claim. Notice of the amount or extent of the Claim, with supporting data shall be delivered to the Owner and the other party to the Contract within 60 days after the start of such event (unless Owner allows additional time for claimant to submit additional or more accurate data in support of such Claim). A Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price shall be prepared in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 12.01.B. A Claim for an adjustment in Contract Times shall be prepared in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 12.02.B. Each Claim shall be accompanied by claimant's written statement that the adjustment claimed is the entire adjustment to which the claimant believes it is entitled as a result of said event. The opposing party shall submit any response to Owner and the claimant within 30 days after receipt of the claimant's last submittal (unless Owner allows additional time).
- C. *Owner Action*: Owner will review each Claim and, within 30 days after receipt of the last submittal of the claimant or the last submittal of the opposing party, if any, take one of the following actions in writing:
 - 1. deny the Claim in whole or in part;
 - 2. approve the Claim; or
 - 3. notify the parties that the Owner is unable to resolve the Claim if, in the sole discretion of Owner, it would be inappropriate for the Owner to do so. For purposes of further resolution of the Claim, such notice shall be deemed a denial.
- D. In the event that Owner does not take action on a Claim within said 30 days, the Claim shall be deemed denied.
- E. Owner written action under Paragraph 10.05.C or denial pursuant to Paragraphs 10.05.C.3 or 10.05.D will be final and binding upon Owner and Contractor, unless Owner or Contractor invoke the dispute resolution procedure set forth in Article 16 within 30 days of such action or denial.
- F. No Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times will be valid if not submitted in accordance with this Paragraph 10.05.

ARTICLE 11 – COST OF THE WORK; ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

11.01 Cost of the Work

A. Costs Included: The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs, except those excluded in Paragraph 11.01.B, necessarily incurred and paid by Contractor in the proper performance of the Work. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order or when a Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, the costs to be reimbursed to Contractor will be only those additional or incremental costs required because of the change in the Work or because of the event giving rise to the Claim. Except as otherwise may be agreed in writing by Owner (such as a lump sum cost from

Contractor for the Work covered by a Change Order), such costs shall be in amounts no higher than those prevailing in the locality of the Project, shall not include any of the costs itemized in Paragraph 11.01.B, and shall include only the following items:

- 1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of Contractor in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by Owner and Contractor. Such employees shall include, without limitation, superintendents, foremen, and other personnel employed full time on the Work. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits, which shall include social security contributions, unemployment, excise, and payroll taxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, bonuses, sick leave, vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing Work outside of regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday, or legal holidays, shall be included in the above to the extent authorized by Owner.
- 2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts shall accrue to Contractor unless Owner deposits funds with Contractor with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts shall accrue to Owner. All trade discounts, rebates and refunds and returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to Owner, and Contractor shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.
- 3. Payments made by Contractor to Subcontractors for Work performed by Subcontractors. If required by Owner, Contractor shall obtain competitive bids from subcontractors acceptable to Owner and Contractor and shall deliver such bids to Owner, who will then determine, with the advice of Owner, which bids, if any, will be acceptable. If any subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the Subcontractor's Cost of the Work and fee shall be determined in the same manner as Contractor's Cost of the Work and fee as provided in this Paragraph 11.01.
- 4. Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to Owners, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys, and accountants) employed for services specifically related to the Work.
- 5. Supplemental costs including the following:
 - a. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel, and subsistence expenses of Contractor's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.
 - b. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office, and temporary facilities at the Site, and hand tools not owned by the workers, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost, less market value, of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of Contractor.
 - c. Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery, and the parts thereof whether rented from Contractor or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by

Owner with the advice of Owner, and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal thereof. All such costs shall be in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts shall cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.

- d. Sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes related to the Work, and for which Contractor is liable, as imposed by Laws and Regulations.
- e. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.
- f. Losses and damages (and related expenses) caused by damage to the Work, not compensated by insurance or otherwise, sustained by Contractor in connection with the performance of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of property insurance established in accordance with Paragraph 5.06.D), provided such losses and damages have resulted from causes other than the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses shall include settlements made with the written consent and approval of Owner. No such losses, damages, and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining Contractor's fee.
- g. The cost of utilities, fuel, and sanitary facilities at the Site.
- h. The costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance Contractor is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain for the additional work.
- B. Costs Excluded: The term Cost of the Work shall not include any of the following items:
 - 1. Payroll costs and other compensation of Contractor officers, executives, principals (of partnerships and sole proprietorships), general managers, safety managers, Owners, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks, and other personnel employed by Contractor, whether at the Site or in Contractor principal or branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in Paragraph 11.01.A.1 or specifically covered by Paragraph 11.01.A.4, all of which are to be considered administrative costs covered by the Contractor fee.
 - 2. Expenses of Contractor principal and branch offices other than Contractor office at the Site.
 - 3. Any part of Contractor capital expenses, including interest on Contractor capital employed for the Work and charges against Contractor for delinquent payments.
 - 4. Costs due to the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable,

- including but not limited to, the correction of defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied, and making good any damage to property.
- 5. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in Paragraphs 11.01.A.
- C. *Contractor Fee:* When all the Work is performed on the basis of cost-plus, Contractor fee shall be determined as set forth in the Agreement. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order or when a Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor fee shall be determined as set forth in Paragraph 12.01.C.
- D. *Documentation:* Whenever the Cost of the Work for any purpose is to be determined pursuant to Paragraphs 11.01.A and 11.01.B, Contractor will establish and maintain records thereof in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices and submit in a form acceptable to Owner an itemized cost breakdown together with supporting data.

11.02 Allowances

A. It is understood that Contractor has included in the Contract Price all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be performed for such sums and by such persons or entities as may be acceptable to Owner and Owner.

B. Cash Allowances:

- 1. Contractor agrees that:
 - a. the cash allowances include the cost to Contractor (less any applicable trade discounts) of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the Site, and all applicable taxes; and
 - b. Contractor costs for unloading and handling on the Site, labor, installation, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for the cash allowances have been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances, and no demand for additional payment on account of any of the foregoing will be valid.

C. Contingency Allowance:

- 1. Contractor agrees that a contingency allowance, if any, is for the sole use of Owner to cover unanticipated costs.
- D. Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by Owner to reflect actual amounts due Contractor on account of Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price shall be correspondingly adjusted.

11.03 Unit Price Work

A. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement.

- B. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Determinations of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor will be made by Owner subject to the provisions of Paragraph 9.07.
- C. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by Contractor to be adequate to cover Contractor's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.
- D. Owner or Contractor may make a Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price in accordance with Paragraph 10.05 if:
 - 1. the quantity of any item of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement; and
 - 2. there is no corresponding adjustment with respect to any other item of Work; and
 - Contractor believes that Contractor is entitled to an increase in Contract Price as a result
 of having incurred additional expense or Owner believes that Owner is entitled to a
 decrease in Contract Price and the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of any such
 increase or decrease.

ARTICLE 12 - CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE; CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES

12.01 Change of Contract Price

- A. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price shall be based on written notice submitted by the party making the Claim to the Owner and the Owner in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.
- B. The value of any Work covered by a Change Order or of any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:
 - 1. where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by application of such unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 11.03); or
 - 2. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by a mutually agreed lump sum (which may include an allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with Paragraph 12.01.C.2); or
 - 3. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents and agreement to a lump sum is not reached under Paragraph 12.01.B.2, on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in Paragraph 11.01) plus a Contractor fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in Paragraph 12.01.C).
- C. Contractor Fee: The Contractor fee for overhead and profit shall be determined as follows:
 - 1. a mutually acceptable fixed fee; or

- 2. if a fixed fee is not agreed upon, then a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:
 - a. for costs incurred under Paragraphs 11.01.A.1 and 11.01.A.2, the Contractor fee shall be 15 percent;
 - b. for costs incurred under Paragraph 11.01.A.3, the Contractor fee shall be five percent;
 - c. where one or more tiers of subcontracts are on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee and no fixed fee is agreed upon, the intent of Paragraphs 12.01.C.2.a and 12.01.C.2.b is that the Subcontractor who actually performs the Work, at whatever tier, will be paid a fee of 15 percent of the costs incurred by such Subcontractor under Paragraphs 11.01.A.1 and 11.01.A.2 and that any higher tier Subcontractor and Contractor will each be paid a fee of five percent of the amount paid to the next lower tier Subcontractor;
 - d. no fee shall be payable on the basis of costs itemized under Paragraphs 11.01.A.4, 11.01.A.5, and 11.01.B;
 - e. the amount of credit to be allowed by Contractor to Owner for any change which results in a net decrease in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease in cost plus a deduction in Contractor fee by an amount equal to five percent of such net decrease; and
 - f. when both additions and credits are involved in any one change, the adjustment in Contractor fee shall be computed on the basis of the net change in accordance with Paragraphs 12.01.C.2.a through 12.01.C.2.e, inclusive.

12.02 Change of Contract Times

- A. The Contract Times may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times shall be based on written notice submitted by the party making the Claim to the Owner and the other party to the Contract in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.
- B. Any adjustment of the Contract Times covered by a Change Order or any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times will be determined in accordance with the provisions of this Article 12.

12.03 Delays

A. Where Contractor is prevented from completing any part of the Work within the Contract Times due to delay beyond the control of Contractor, the Contract Times will be extended in an amount equal to the time lost due to such delay if a Claim is made therefor as provided in Paragraph 12.02.A. Delays beyond the control of Contractor shall include, but not be limited to, acts or neglect by Owner, acts or neglect of utility owners or other contractors performing other work as contemplated by Article 7, fires, floods, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions, or acts of God.

- B. If Owner, other contractors or a utility performing other work for Owner as contemplated by Article 7, or anyone for whom Owner is responsible, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the performance or progress of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both. Contractor entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.
- C. If Contractor is delayed in the performance or progress of the Work by fire, flood, epidemic, abnormal weather conditions, acts of God, acts or failures to act of a utility not under the control of Owner, or other causes not the fault of and beyond control of Owner and Contractor, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Times, if such adjustment is essential to Contractor ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times. Such an adjustment shall be Contractor sole and exclusive remedy for the delays described in this Paragraph 12.03.C.
- D. Owner, and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors shall not be liable to Contractor for any claims, costs, losses, or damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of Owners, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by Contractor on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.
- E. Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for delays within the control of Contractor. Delays attributable to and within the control of a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed to be delays within the control of Contractor.

ARTICLE 13 – TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

13.01 Notice of Defects

A. Prompt notice of all defective Work of which Owner or Owner has actual knowledge will be given to Contractor. Defective Work may be rejected, corrected, or accepted as provided in this Article 13.

13.02 Access to Work

A. Owner, its consultants and other representatives and personnel of Owner, independent testing laboratories, and governmental agencies with jurisdictional interests will have access to the Site and the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspection, and testing. Contractor shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of Contractor safety procedures and programs so that they may comply therewith as applicable.

13.03 Tests and Inspections

A. Contractor shall give Owner timely notice of readiness of the Work for all required inspections, tests, or approvals and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections or tests.

- B. Contractor shall employ and pay for the services of an independent testing laboratory to perform all inspections, tests, or approvals required by the Contract Documents except:
 - 1. for inspections, tests, or approvals covered by Paragraphs 13.03.C and 13.03.D below;
 - 2. that costs incurred in connection with tests or inspections conducted pursuant to Paragraph 13.04.B shall be paid as provided in Paragraph 13.04.C; and
 - 3. as otherwise specifically provided in the Contract Documents.
- C. If Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested, or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests, or approvals, pay all costs in connection therewith, and furnish Owner the required certificates of inspection or approval.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for arranging and obtaining and shall pay all costs in connection with any inspections, tests, or approvals required for Owner and Owner acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work; or acceptance of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to Contractor purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work. Such inspections, tests, or approvals shall be performed by organizations acceptable to Owner.
- E. If any Work (or the work of others) that is to be inspected, tested, or approved by Owner is covered by Contractor without written concurrence of Owner, Contractor shall, if requested by Owner, uncover such Work for observation.
- F. Uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 13.03.E shall be at Contractor expense unless Contractor has given Owner timely notice of Contractor intention to cover the same and Owner has not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

13.04 Uncovering Work

- A. If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of Owner, it must, if requested by Owner, be uncovered for Owner observation and replaced at Contractor expense.
- B. If Owner considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by Owner or inspected or tested by others, Contractor, at Owner request, shall uncover, expose, or otherwise make available for observation, inspection, or testing as Owner may require, that portion of the Work in question, furnishing all necessary labor, material, and equipment at Contractor expense.
- C. If it is found that the uncovered Work is defective, Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of Owner, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, and testing, and of satisfactory replacement or reconstruction (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others). If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, Owner may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

D. If the uncovered Work is not found to be defective, and was not subject to prior inspection by Owner prior to covering, Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement, and reconstruction. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, Contractor may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

13.05 Owner May Stop the Work

A. If the Work is defective, or Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, Owner may order Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of Owner to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or any surety for, or employee or agent of any of them.

13.06 Correction or Removal of Defective Work

- A. Promptly after receipt of written notice, Contractor shall correct all defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed, or, if the Work has been rejected by Owner, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective. Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of Owners, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or removal (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others).
- B. When correcting defective Work under the terms of this Paragraph 13.06 or Paragraph 13.07, Contractor shall take no action that would void or otherwise impair Owner special warranty and guarantee, if any, on said Work.

13.07 Correction Period

- A. If within one year after the date of Substantial Completion (or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents) or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents, any Work is found to be defective, or if the repair of any damages to the land or areas made available for Contractor use by Owner or permitted by Laws and Regulations as contemplated in Paragraph 6.11.A is found to be defective, Contractor shall promptly, without cost to Owner and in accordance with Owner written instructions:
 - 1. repair such defective land or areas; or
 - 2. correct such defective Work; or
 - 3. if the defective Work has been rejected by Owner, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective, and

- 4. satisfactorily correct or repair or remove and replace any damage to other Work, to the work of others or other land or areas resulting therefrom.
- B. If Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of Owner written instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, Owner may have the defective Work corrected or repaired or may have the rejected Work removed and replaced. All claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of Owners, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or repair or such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others) will be paid by Contractor.
- C. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications.
- D. Where defective Work (and damage to other Work resulting therefrom) has been corrected or removed and replaced under this Paragraph 13.07, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.
- E. Contractor obligations under this Paragraph 13.07 are in addition to any other obligation or warranty. The provisions of this Paragraph 13.07 shall not be construed as a substitute for, or a waiver of, the provisions of any applicable statute of limitation or repose.

13.08 Acceptance of Defective Work

A. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, Owner, prior to final payment, prefers to accept it, may do so. Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of Owner, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) attributable to Owner evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by Owner as to reasonableness) and for the diminished value of the Work to the extent not otherwise paid by Contractor pursuant to this sentence. If any such acceptance occurs prior to Owner making final payment, a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work, and Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price, reflecting the diminished value of Work so accepted. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, Owner may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. If the acceptance occurs after such final payment, an appropriate amount will be paid by Contractor to Owner.

13.09 Owner May Correct Defective Work

A. If Contractor fails, within a reasonable time after written notice from Owner, to correct defective Work, or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by Owner in accordance with Paragraph 13.06.A, or if Contractor fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if Contractor fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, Owner may, after seven days written notice to Contractor, correct, or remedy any such deficiency.

- B. In exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 13.09, Owner shall proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective or remedial action, Owner may exclude Contractor from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Work and suspend Contractor services related thereto, take possession of Contractor tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the Site, and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid but which are stored elsewhere. Contractor shall allow Owner, Owner representatives, agents and employees, other contractors, and consultants access to the Site to enable Owner to exercise the rights and remedies under this Paragraph.
- C. All claims, costs, losses, and damages, including but not limited to all fees and charges of Owners architects, attorneys and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs incurred or sustained by Owner in exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 13.09 will be charged against Contractor, and a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work; and Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of the adjustment, Owner may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. Such claims, costs, losses and damages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair, or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal, or replacement of Contractor defective Work.
- D. Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by Owner of Owner rights and remedies under this Paragraph 13.09.

ARTICLE 14 – PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

14.01 Schedule of Values

A. The Schedule of Values established as provided in Paragraphs 2.05 and 2.07.A will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to Owner. Progress payments on account of Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed. Unit prices for unforeseen and not possible to predetermine work (such as removal of excessive rock or clay, will be bid, as separate Unit Price items. Should any Unit Price Bid of the lowest total Base Bid of the selected responsive and responsible bidder be lower than all other Bidders, the unit price will be included in the Contract. If the Unit Price bid of the selected Base Bidder is higher than the Unit Price bid of any higher total Base Bidders, the unit price bid (category) of the selected Base Bidder will be averaged with all lower Unit Price Bids (by category) of all other responsive and responsible bidders to determine the Unit Price per category.

14.02 *Progress Payments*

A. Applications for Payments:

1. At least 10 days before the date established in the Contract for each progress payment (but not more often than once a month), Contractor shall submit to Owner for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by Contractor covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting

documentation as is required by Owner. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a bill of sale, invoice, or other documentation warranting that Owner has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all Liens and evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance or other arrangements to protect Owner interest therein, all of which must be satisfactory to Owner.

- Beginning with the second Application for Payment, each Application shall include an
 affidavit of Contractor stating that all previous progress payments received on account of
 the Work have been applied on account to discharge Contractor legitimate obligations
 associated with prior Applications for Payment.
- 3. The amount of retainage with respect to progress payments will be as stipulated in the Agreement.

B. Review of Applications:

- 1. Owner will, within 10 days after receipt of each Application for Payment, either process a payment request or return the Application to Contractor indicating in writing Owner's reasons for refusing to process payment. In the latter case, Contractor may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.
- 2. Owner processing of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation and certification by Contractor to Owner, that the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, are to the best of Contractor knowledge, information and belief, a true statement that:
 - a. the Work has progressed to the point indicated;
 - b. the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under Paragraph 9.07, and any other qualifications stated in the application); and
 - c. the conditions precedent to Contractor being entitled to such payment have been fulfilled, and
- 3. By processing or making any such payment Owner will not thereby be deemed to have represented that:
 - a. inspections made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work as it has been performed have been exhaustive, extended to every aspect of the Work in progress, or involved detailed inspections of the Work; or

- b. there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle Contractor to be paid additionally by Owner or entitle Owner to withhold payment to Contractor.
- 4. Neither Owner review of Contractor Work for the purposes of making payments nor the making of any payment, including final payment, will imply:
 - a. The Owner supervised, directed, or controlled the Work, or
 - b. approve the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or
 - c. verified the Contractor compliance with Laws and Regulations applicable to Contractor performance of the Work, or
 - d. that the Owner has examined or ascertained how or for what purposes Contractor has used the moneys paid on account of the Contract Price, or
 - e. also determined that title to any of the Work, materials, or equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens.
- 5. Owner may approve the whole or any part of any payment if, in Owner opinion, it would be incorrect to do otherwise. Owner may also refuse any such payment if Owner believes previous payments should be offset because of subsequently discovered evidence or the results of subsequent inspections or tests, cause Owner to believe previous payments should be offset because:
 - a. the Work is defective, or completed Work has been damaged, requiring correction or replacement;
 - b. the Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
 - c. Owner has been required to correct defective Work or complete Work; or
 - d. Owner has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in Paragraph 15.02.A.

C. Payment Becomes Due:

1. In accordance with F.S. 218, Florida Prompt Payment Act.

D. *Reduction in Payment:*

- 1. Owner may also refuse to make payment of the full amount applied for because:
 - a. claims have been made filed in connection with the Work, except where Contractor has delivered a specific bond satisfactory to Owner to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such Claims;
 - b. there are other items entitling Owner to a set-off against the amount claimed; or

- c. Owner has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in Paragraphs 14.02.B.5.a through 14.02.B.5.c or Paragraph 15.02.A.
- 2. If Owner refuses to make payment of the full amount applied for by Contractor, Owner will give Contractor immediate written notice stating the reasons for such action and promptly pay Contractor any amount remaining after deduction of the amount so withheld. Owner shall promptly pay Contractor the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by Owner and Contractor, when Contractor remedies the reasons for such action.
- 3. Upon a subsequent determination that Owner refusal of payment was not justified, the amount wrongfully withheld shall be treated as an amount due as determined by Paragraph 14.02.C.1 and subject to interest as provided in the statute.

14.03 Contractor's Warranty of Title

A. Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials, and equipment covered by any Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to free Owner no later than the time of payment.

14.04 Substantial Completion

- A. When Contractor considers the entire Work ready for its intended use Contractor shall notify Owner in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete (except for items specifically listed by Contractor as incomplete) and request that Owner issue a certificate of Substantial Completion.
- B. Promptly after Contractor notification, Owner and Contractor shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. If Owner does not consider the Work substantially complete, Owner will notify Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor.
- C. If Owner considers the Work substantially complete, Owner will deliver to Contractor a certificate of Substantial Completion which shall fix the date of Substantial Completion. There shall be attached to the certificate a list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment.
- D. Before submission of Certificate of Substantial Completion, Contractor will deliver to Owner a written recommendation as to division of responsibilities pending final payment between Owner and Contractor with respect to security, operation, safety, and protection of the Work, maintenance, insurance, warranties and guarantees. Owner shall have the right to exclude Contractor from the Site after the date of Substantial Completion subject to allowing Contractor reasonable access to remove its property and complete or correct items on the tentative list.

14.05 Partial Utilization

A. Prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, Owner, the public and affected property owners may use or occupy any substantially completed part of the Work Owner and Contractor agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be

used for its intended purpose without significant interference with Contractor performance of the remainder of the Work, subject to the following conditions:

1. Owner at any time may request Contractor in writing to permit Owner to use or occupy any such part of the Work that Owner believes to be ready for its intended use and substantially complete. If and when Contractor agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, Contractor and Owner, will follow the procedures of Paragraph 14.04.A through D for that part of the Work.

14.06 Final Inspection

A. Upon written notice from Contractor that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, Owner and Contractor will promptly make a final inspection and Owner will notify Contractor in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work is incomplete or defective. Contractor shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

14.07 Final Payment

A. Application for Payment:

- 1. After Contractor has, in the opinion of Owner, satisfactorily completed all corrections identified during the final inspection and has delivered, in accordance with the Contract Documents, all maintenance instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance, certificates of inspection, marked-up record documents (as provided in Paragraph 6.12), and other documents, Contractor may make application for final payment following the procedure for progress payments.
- 2. The final Application for Payment shall be accompanied (except as previously delivered) by:
 - a. all documentation called for in the Contract Documents, including but not limited to the evidence of insurance required by Paragraph 5.04.B.6;
 - b. consent of the surety, if any, to final payment;
 - c. a list of all Claims against Owner that Contractor believes are unsettled; and
 - d. complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to Owner) of all Claim rights arising out of or Claims filed in connection with the Work.
- 3. In lieu of the releases or waivers of Liens specified in Paragraph 14.07.A.2 and, as approved by Owner, Contractor may furnish receipts or releases in full and an affidavit of Contractor that: (i) the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material, and equipment for which a Lien could be filed; and (ii) all payrolls, material and equipment bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which Owner might in any way be responsible, or which might in any way result in liens or other burdens on Owner, have been paid or otherwise satisfied. If any Subcontractor or Supplier fails to furnish such a

release or receipt in full, Contractor may furnish a bond or other collateral satisfactory to Owner to indemnify Owner against any such Claim.

B. Owner's Review of Application and Acceptance:

1. If, on the basis of Owner observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and Owner review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, Owner is satisfied that the Work has been completed and other obligations of Contractor under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, Owner will, within ten days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing Owner processing of payment. At the same time Owner will also give written notice to Contractor that the Work is acceptable subject to the provisions of Paragraph 14.09. Otherwise, Owner will return the Application for Payment to Contractor, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing final payment, in which case Contractor shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment.

C. Payment Becomes Due:

1. In accordance with F.S. 218, Florida Prompt Payment Act

14.08 Final Completion Delayed

A. If, through no fault of Contractor, final completion of the Work is significantly delayed, and if Owner agrees, Owner shall, upon receipt of Contractor final Application for Payment for Work fully completed and accepted and without terminating the Contract, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. If the remaining balance to be held by Owner for Work not fully completed or corrected is less than the retainage stipulated in the Agreement, and if bonds have been furnished as required in Paragraph 5.01, the written consent of the surety to the payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted shall be submitted by Contractor to Owner with the Application for such payment. Such payment shall be made under the terms and conditions governing final payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of Claims.

14.09 Waiver of Claims

- A. The making and acceptance of final payment will constitute:
 - a waiver of all Claims by Owner against Contractor, except Claims arising from unsettled Liens, from defective Work appearing after final inspection pursuant to Paragraph 14.06, from failure to comply with the Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein, or from Contractor continuing obligations under the Contract Documents; and
 - a waiver of all Claims by Contractor against Owner other than those previously made in accordance with the requirements herein and expressly acknowledged by Owner in writing as still unsettled.

ARTICLE 15 – SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

15.01 Owner May Suspend Work

A. At any time and without cause, Owner may suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than 90 consecutive days by notice in writing to Contractor which will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. Contractor shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. Contractor shall be granted an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to any such suspension if Contractor makes a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

15.02 Owner May Terminate for Cause

- A. The occurrence of any one or more of the following events will justify termination for cause:
 - 1. Contractor persistent failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment or failure to adhere to the Progress Schedule established under Paragraph 2.07 as adjusted from time to time pursuant to Paragraph 6.04);
 - 2. Contractor disregard of Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction;
 - 3. Contractor repeated disregard of the authority of Owner; or
 - 4. Contractor violation in any substantial way of any provisions of the Contract Documents.
- B. If one or more of the events identified in Paragraph 15.02.A occur, Owner may, after giving Contractor (and surety) seven days written notice of its intent to terminate the services of Contractor:
 - 1. exclude Contractor from the Site, and take possession of the Work and of all Contractor tools, appliances, construction equipment, and machinery at the Site, and use the same to the full extent they could be used by Contractor (without liability to Contractor for trespass or conversion);
 - 2. incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere; and
 - 3. complete the Work as Owner may deem expedient.
- C. If Owner proceeds as provided in Paragraph 15.02.B, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is completed. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of Owner, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by Owner arising out of or relating to completing the Work, such excess will be paid to Contractor. If such claims, costs, losses, and damages exceed such unpaid balance, Contractor shall pay the difference to Owner. Such claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred by Owner will be reviewed by Owner as to their reasonableness and, when so approved by Owner, incorporated in a Change Order. When

- exercising any rights or remedies under this Paragraph, Owner shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.
- D. Notwithstanding Paragraphs 15.02.B and 15.02.C, Contractor services will not be terminated if Contractor begins within seven days of receipt of notice of intent to terminate to correct its failure to perform and proceeds diligently to cure such failure within no more than 30 days of receipt of said notice.
- E. Where Contractor services have been so terminated by Owner, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor then existing or which may thereafter accrue. Any retention or payment of moneys due Contractor by Owner will not release Contractor from liability.
- F. If and to the extent that Contractor has provided a performance bond under the provisions of Paragraph 5.01.A, the termination procedures of that bond shall supersede the provisions of Paragraphs 15.02.B and 15.02.C.

15.03 Owner May Terminate For Convenience

- A. Upon seven days written notice to Contractor, Owner may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of Owner, terminate the Contract. In such case, Contractor shall be paid for (without duplication of any items):
 - 1. completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work;
 - expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials, or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such expenses;
 - 3. reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination.
- B. Contractor shall not be paid on account of loss of anticipated profits or revenue or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.

15.04 Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate

- A. If, through no act or fault of Contractor, (i) the Work is suspended for more than 90 consecutive days by Owner or under an order of court or other public authority, or (ii) Owner fails to act on any Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or (iii) Owner fails for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, then Contractor may, upon seven days written notice to Owner, and provided Owner does not remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the Contract and recover from Owner payment on the same terms as provided in Paragraph 15.03.
- B. In lieu of terminating the Contract and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if Owner has failed to act on an Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or

Owner has failed for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, Contractor may, seven days after written notice to Owner, stop the Work until payment is made of all such amounts due Contractor. The provisions of this Paragraph 15.04 are not intended to preclude Contractor from making a Claim under Paragraph 10.05 for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to Contractor stopping the Work as permitted by this Paragraph.

ARTICLE 16 – DISPUTE RESOLUTION

16.01 Methods and Procedures

- A. Either Owner or Contractor may request mediation of any Claim submitted to Owner for a decision under Paragraph 10.05 before such decision becomes final and binding. The mediation will be governed by the Construction Industry Mediation Rules of the American Arbitration Association in effect as of the Effective Date of the Agreement. The request for mediation shall be submitted in writing to the American Arbitration Association and the other party to the Contract. Timely submission of the request shall stay the effect of Paragraph 10.05.E.
- B. Owner and Contractor shall participate in the mediation process in good faith. The process shall be concluded within 60 days of filing of the request. The date of termination of the mediation shall be determined by application of the mediation rules referenced above.
- C. If the Claim is not resolved by mediation, Owner action under Paragraph 10.05.C or a denial pursuant to Paragraphs 10.05.C.3 or 10.05.D shall become final and binding 30 days after termination of the mediation unless, within that time period, Owner or Contractor:
 - 1. elects in writing to invoke any dispute resolution process provided for in Supplementary Conditions; or
 - 2. agrees with the other party to submit the Claim to another dispute resolution process; or
 - 3. gives written notice to the other party of the intent to submit the Claim to a court of competent jurisdiction.

ARTICLE 17 – MISCELLANEOUS

17.01 Giving Notice

- A. Whenever any provision of the Contract Documents requires the giving of written notice, it will be deemed to have been validly given if:
 - 1. delivered in person to the individual or to a member of the firm or to an officer of the corporation for whom it is intended; or
 - 2. delivered at or sent by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the last business address known to the giver of the notice.

17.02 Computation of Times

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract Documents by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

17.03 Cumulative Remedies

A. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee, or by other provisions of the Contract Documents. The provisions of this Paragraph 17.03 will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right, and remedy to which they apply.

17.04 Survival of Obligations

A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties, and guarantees made in, required by, or given in accordance with the Contract Documents, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract Documents, will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work or termination or completion of the Contract or termination of the services of Contractor.

17.05 Controlling Law

A. This Contract is to be governed by the law of the state in which the Project is located.

17.06 Headings

A. Article and paragraph headings are inserted for convenience only and do not constitute parts of these General Conditions.

EXHIBIT C

BID FORM

A. BASE BID LUMP SUM

1. Lump Sum Base Bid Price*	\$
*To North and East edge of sidewalks (See Project Location Map)	951,357 87
SEE Attached the For Clarification	/

B. ALTERNATES

Item No.	Description	LF Price
1 Unit Price	NW 163rd Lane East of edge of east crosswalk (Linear Foot shall include all construction including utilities, storm, horizontal improvement grading and paving, landscaping and irrigation).	\$1200°C
Item No.	Description	Lump Sum
2 Lump Sum	 a. Construction of Force Main and Gravity Sewer Lines. b. Lift Station (Including all fill and grading) necessary to construct, locate, install and test. 	\$ 522, 472 67

- C. Bids Remain Subject to Acceptance (Instruction to Bidders Article 18-0.1)
 - 1. All bids remain subject to acceptance for 90 days past the Bid Opening Date.
 - 2. Owner may, at its sole discretion, release any Bid and return the Bid security prior to the end of this period.

EXHIBIT D



CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY)

1/11/2019

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must have ADDITIONAL INSURED provisions or be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s).

PRODUCER WorkComp Solutions, Inc.	CONT		Eglis Vinson						
5143 South Lakeland Drive, Suite 1 Lakeland, FL 33813	PHON (A/C. N	L(A/C, No, Ext): 863-646-4642 (A/C, No):				863-646-3521			
	ADDRI	E-MAIL ADDRESS: eglis@workcompsolutionsfl.com							
		INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE NAIC #							
www.workcompsolutionsfl.com	INSUR	INSURER A: Bridgefield Employers Insurance Company 10701							
INSURED Andrews Paving, Inc.	INSUR	INSURER B:							
6327 NW 123rd Place	INSUR	INSURER C:							
Gainesville FL 32653	INSUR	INSURER D:							
	INSUR	ERE:							
	INSUR	ERF:							
COVERAGES CERTIFICATE NUMBER:	46510308			REVISION NUME	BER:				
THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTE INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT, TERM OF CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAIN, THE INSURAL EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES. LIMITS SHOW	R CONDITION OF AN NCE AFFORDED BY	Y CONTRACT THE POLICIE	OR OTHER I S DESCRIBEI	DOCUMENT WITH I D HEREIN IS SUBJ	RESPECT TO V	WHICH THIS			
INSR TYPE OF INSURANCE INSD WVD POL	ICY NUMBER	POLICY EFF	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY)		LIMITS				
COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY	Homoek	(MINICOLITITY)	(41111)	EACH OCCURRENCE					
CLAIMS-MADE OCCUR				DAMAGE TO RENTED	5				
				PREMISES (Ea occurre MED EXP (Any one per					
				PERSONAL & ADV INJ					
GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:									
PRO-				GENERAL AGGREGAT					
				PRODUCTS - COMP/O	S \$				
OTHER: AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY				COMBINED SINGLE LI (Ea accident)					
ANY AUTO				(Ea accident) BODILY INJURY (Per p					
OWNED SCHEDULED				BODILY INJURY (Per a					
AUTOS ONLY AUTOS NON-OWNED				PROPERTY DAMAGE	*				
AUTOS ONLY AUTOS ONLY				(Per accident)					
UMBRELLA LIAB OCCUP					\$				
Everence to the cooling of the cooli				EACH OCCURRENCE					
OLAIWIO-WIADE				AGGREGATE	\$				
A WORKERS COMPENSATION 830-54153		1/1/2019	1/1/2020	, PER	S OTH-				
AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY		17172013	17 172020	1991	OTH- ER				
ANYPROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE N N/A]		E.L. EACH ACCIDENT					
(Mandatory in NH) If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below		i		E.L. DISEASE - EA EMI					
DÉSCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below				E.L. DISEASE - POLICY	Y LIMIT \$1,000	,000			
		;							
DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICLES (ACORD 101, Additional F	Remarks Schedule, may b	e attached if more	space is require	ed)					
						i			
30 day Notice of Cancellation Applies.						I			
						I			
CERTIFICATE HOLDER	CANO	ELLATION							
To Be Used For Bid Purposes Only	THE	SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.							
AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE *									
	Darre	ll J. Mills			•				

ACORD 25 (2016/03)

© 1988-2015 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved.

The ACORD name and logo are registered marks of ACORD

EXHIBIT D

WORKERS COMPENSATION RATING INFORMATION AGENCY CUSTOMER ID: ANDREWS CSR: BW																						
TYPE OF	STATE		CLASS CODE	DESCR		CATEGORIES, DUTIES, CLASSIFICATIONS # OF EMPLOYEES ANNUAL FULL PART TIME TIME TIME REMUNERATION										_						
	-	ļ																				
PPOP	EPTV	/ INIL A	ND MARINI	DDEM	IISES II	IEODA	MATION	200	Mere										1			
			URANCE	FREN	VI OKI	COINS %	VALUATION	MISES	S#: BUILDING #: CAUSES OF LOSS GUAR			TION	DEDUC	- '	.E FORMS AND CONDIT				TO APRI Y			
1											GUAI	KD %	<i>D</i> 2000	,,,,,,,,,	\dagger	101	IIIO A	IND CO.	MOTTONS	TOAFFEI		
									+				+			╁						
ADDITIONAL COVERAGES, OPTIONS, RESTRICTIONS, ENDORSEMENTS AND RATING INFORMATION (Attach ACORD 101, Additional Remarks Schedule, if more space is required)																						
CONSTR	RUCTION	TYPE				DIS HYDRAI	TANCE TO NT FIRE S	MI		TRICT / CODI			ROT CL	#ST	ORIES	# BA	SMTS	YF	RBUILT	TOTA	L AREA	
BUILDIN	G IMPRO	VEMENT	rs	PLUM	BING, YR:			BLDG CO GRADE	DE	INSPECTED Y/N	? ROC TYP	F O	THER O	CCUPA	NCIES							
WIRING, YR: HEATING, YR:																						
	OFING, YPOSUR		ANCE	OTHE	₹:	LIGHT	EXPOSURE	TAX COD				ᆚᆨ	DEAD	VBOSI	IDE 8 F	NOTA	NOE.					
KIGITI L	AF 000K	L & DI3 I	ANCE			LEFT	EXPOSURE	e DISTANC	, E				REAR	:XPUSU	IKE & L) S A	NCE					
BURGLA	R ALAR	/ TYPE				CERTI	FICATE#			EXPIRATION	ON DATE	<u></u>		E	CTENT	G	RADE	1		ENTRAL		
BURGLA	R ALARI	INSTAI	LED AND SERV	ICED BY		1				1				# 0	SUARD	S/WA	TCHMI	EN	-	ITH KEY!		
PREMISE	S FIRE F	ROTECT	FION (Sprinklers	Standpipes	, CO ₂ / Ch	emical S	ystems)			FIRE ALAF	RM MAN	UFACT	URER					-	\neg	ENTRAL :		
ΙΝΙ ΔΝ	Ο ΜΔΕ	ZINF -	SCHEDULE	D FOUI	MENT		% COI	NSURANCE					ADI		1	T	ANGE	\dashv		OCAL GO	NG	
	DEL AR		CRIPTION (TYPE			ODEL. C			<u> </u>	ID #/SE	RIAL #			DATE RCHAS	ED		ANGE N/USEI	<u> </u>	DI	AMOL	NT OF	-
<u> </u>														KCHAS	ED		1002			INSUI	ANCE	
																			\$			
																			\$			
GENE	RAL LI	ABILI	TY - LIMITS						!							СН	ANGE					
GENERA	L AGGRE	GATE		•		\$			1	DAMAGE TO	RENTE	PREM	IISES						\$			
PRODUC	TS & COI	MPLETE	D OPERATIONS	AGGREGAT	E	\$				MEDICAL EXI	PENSE (Any or	e perso	n)		\$						
PERSON	AL & AD\	/ERTISIN	IG INJURY			\$			E	EMPLOYEE BENEFITS \$												
EACH OC			D/ 00/15D	= 0=		\$													\$			
			<u> TY - SCHED</u>	ULE OF	HAZAR	DS			— Т													
TYPE OF CHANGE	LOC #	HAZ #	CLA	SIFICATIO	١	C	LASS	PREMIL BASIS		EXPOSURE			TERR		,	PREMIUM BASIS CO (S) GROSS SALES - PER \$1.0				AI FS		
															(P) PA a) AF	YROLI REA - P	L - PE ER 1,	R \$1,00	0/PAY FT		
															(M) AD	MISSI	ONS -	PER 1	1,000/CO ,000/ADM		
				_							,			\exists			NIT - PE THER	R UN	uT			
UMBR	ELLA					1									Τ	CH	ANGE					
LIMIT OF		Y \$			OTHER										-	,						
RETAINE	D LIMIT	\$			(DESCR																	
ADDIT		INTE	REST				0.5.1					X	ADD			CH/	NGE		DE	LETE		_
	NAME AND ADDRESS RANK: 001 EVIDENCE:								CE:	CERTIFIC	CATE									TEM NUN	BER	\Box
ADDITIONAL MORTGAGEE City of Alachua												- 1		CATION: POL BUILDING		G:	_					
AS LESSOR ALL THICH ASING DIVISION VEH									VEHI													
LIENHOLDER REGISTRANT Alachua, FL 32615									AIRPO								\dashv					
ITEM CLASS: ITEM: ITEM DESCRIPTION 30 Day NOC										\dashv												
	REFERENCE / LOAN #: SIGNATURE (Any deletion or reduction in coverage requires the Insured's signature)																					
PRODUCE	R'S SIGN	NATURE		eduction	in cov	erage I				s signatu E (Please Pri								ST	ATE PI	RODUCE!	LICENSE	NÓ
Doug V		<u> </u>	<u> </u>			_								150	re			À2	2793	50	·	
	,0111													DA	15			"	AHONA	L PRODU	CER NUMB	EK
ACORE	175 (2011/0	3)					Pa	ge 2	of 2												

EXHIBIT D



ANDREWS

OP ID: BW

CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 01/15/2019

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must have ADDITIONAL INSURED provisions or be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on

If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject this certificate does not confer rights	t to	the te	erms and conditions of the	he policy, ce	ertain p	olicies may	require an endors	sement, A	statement on		
PRODUCER	70		2-732-5010			eaver, AAI	9				
Brown & Brown of Florida, Inc. Ocala Division				PHONE (A/C, No, Ext): 352-732-5010 FAX (A/C, No): 352-732-5344							
1720 SE 16th Avenue, Suite 301 Ocala, FL 34471-4620				E-MAIL ADDRESS:							
Doug Weaver, AAI				14		NAIC#					
INSURED Andrews Paving, Inc.				INSURER A : V	24112						
6327 NW 123rd Place				INSURER B :							
Gainesville, FL 32653-10	70			INSURER C :							
			1200	INSURER D :							
		<u> </u>									
COVERAGES CE	RTIF	CAT	E NUMBER:	INSURER F :			REVISION NUME	IFR:			
THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIE INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY R CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH	S OF EQUI PER I POL	INSU REME TAIN, ICIES	RANCE LISTED BELOW HAY NT, TERM OR CONDITION THE INSURANCE AFFORD LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE	OF ANY CON	NTRACT POLICIE:	OR OTHER	ED NAMED ABOVE DOCUMENT WITH I	FOR THE F	TO WHICH THIS		
INSR LTR TYPE OF INSURANCE	ADD	SUBF	POLICY NUMBER	POLIC (MM/DI	CY EFF D/YYYY)	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY)		LIMITS			
A X COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY		T					EACH OCCURRENCE	s	1,000,000		
CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR			CMM3529764	09/08	8/2018	09/08/2019	DAMAGE TO RENTED PREMISES (Ea occurre	ence) \$	500,000		
		1					MED EXP (Any one per	·	5,000		
							PERSONAL & ADV INJ	URY \$	1,000,000		
GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER							GENERAL AGGREGAT	rE \$	2,000,000		
POLICY X JECT LOC		İ					PRODUCTS - COMP/O	PAGG \$	2,000,000		
OTHER:						s	1,000,000				
A AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY				1			COMBINED SINGLE LI (Ea accident)	MIT \$	1,000,000		
X ANY AUTO			CMM3529764	09/08/201	8/2018	09/08/2019	BODILY INJURY (Per p	erson) \$			
OWNED AUTOS ONLY AUTOS					1		BODILY INJURY (Per a PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident)	ccident) \$			
HIRED AUTOS ONLY NON-OWNED AUTOS ONLY						\$					
	ļ	ļ						s			
A X UMBRELLA LIAB X OCCUR							EACH OCCURRENCE	s	5,000,000		
EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE	-		CMM3529764	09/08	09/08/2018	09/08/2019	AGGREGATE	s	5.000,000		
DED X RETENTIONS -0	 	<u> </u>					1666	s			
WORKERS COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY Y/N							PER STATUTE	OTH- ER			
ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE OFFICER/MEMBER EXCLUDED? (Mandatory in NH)	N/A						E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	\$			
(Mandatory in NH) If yes, describe under					Í		E.L. DISEASE - EA EMP	PLOYEE \$			
DÉSCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below A Installation		<u> </u>	CMM3529764	00/00	2/2040	00/00/0040	E.L. DISEASE - POLICY	LIMIT \$	500.000		
Floater		1	CMINI3329704	09/08	3/2018	09/08/2019			500,000		
rioatei							Temp/Tran		150,000		
DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / YEHIC Certificate holder is listed as addition general liability and auto liability whagreement. Waiver of subrogation is liability and auto liability when requi 30 day notice of cancellation applies	LES () nal ii en re s inc red i	Acorp nsur equir lude by wi days	101, Additional Remarks Schedule ed with respects to the ed by written contract d with respects to gene ritten contract or agree s for non-payment of pr	remium.		space is require	rd)				
CERTIFICATE HOLDER			AL A OLTY	CANCELLA	TION						

ALACITY

SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE
THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN
ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.

AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

ACORD 25 (2016/03)

© 1988-2015 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved.

The ACORD name and logo are registered marks of ACORD

EXHIBIT D



				7																					C	SR: BV
4			/ K	RD.		CC	ММ	ER	RC	IAL P	O	LIC	Υ (CHA	N	GE	RE	QI	JES	ST.				1	TE (MM/DD	•
AGEN	CV			_							_		_												1/15/20	19 IC CODE
Brow	n &	Вгоч	vn c	f Florida	a, Ind	c.							1 .	ARRIE		nell	ranco	Cal	mnan						241	
Ocal: 1720	a Div SE	/isio: 16th	n Ave	nue, Sui	ite 3	01							\vdash	Westfield Insurance Company								241	12			
Cal	3 EI	3//	71-4	620		•							ATTENTION Homeoffice													
Doug Phon	e: 3	52-73	32-5	010									<u> </u>	DLICY N												
CONT													⊣ .	MM35												
PHON (A/C. I	Ε	ut).											AC	CCOUNT	NUM	IBER										
FAX (A/C.)													1													
E-MAI ADDR		****											EF	FFECTIV	E DA	TE OI	F CHANG	E	POLIC	YINC	EPTIC	N DATE	:] -	POLICY	EXPIRATIO	N DATE
CODE	: 09	962	0			sı	JBCODE:						1	(01/1	5/19	9			09/	08/1	8		(9/08/19)
				:ANDR	EW	S								OLICY PE		PRO	PERTY			AU1	го			WOF	RKERS COM	ΜP
NAME													1"			INLA	ND MAR	NE		TRI	JCKER	S		X PCK	3	
				g, Inc.									4		Щ	UMB	RELLA		<u> </u>	MO.	TOR C	ARRIER	s			
INSUR	ED'S	NAME	AND	MAILING A	ADDR	ESS, IF CHANG	SED (INC Z	(IP+4)								GEN	ERAL LIA	BILIT	Υ	BUS	SINESS	OWNE	RS			
													RE RE	CORDS	O, IT W	L BI	E ADJU: BE DONE	AT P	ACCO REMIUN	RDIN VI AUI	GLY, DIT OR	AND IF	ORSE	REMIUM MENT.	, THE COM ADJUSTM	
						HANGES	REMA	RKS	(A	ttach AC	OF	RD 101	<u>, Ad</u>	dition	al R	ema	rks S	hec	lule, i	f mo	re s	pace i	s rec	uired)		
riea	se a	iad f	L/0	35 as i	naic	cated																				
																		I		_	_			1		-
			\neg	RMATIC	<u>N</u>													ADD)	\perp		ANGE		DELET		
LOC	#	BLD#	+			STREET, CIT	Y, COUNTY	, STA	TE,	ZIP+4			cr	TY LIMIT	_		INTER	EST		YR	BUILT			PART OC	CUPIED	
													\vdash	INSIDE	' F		OWNER									
NAT	IDE	: OE	BII	SINIESS	/ DE	SCRIPTIO	N OF O	DEE	DAT	IONS BY	DE	DEMIC	E/8)	OUTSI	DE		TENANT	ADD			100	ANGE	$\overline{}$	DE1 E3		
LOC		BLD#		SINESS	, 01	-SURIF I IU	N OI O	FER	\AI	IONS BT	F	VEWI131	<u> </u>					ADL	,		[CH	ANGE		DELET	<u> </u>	
				DESCRI	PTI	ON / LIMIT	S		POL	ICY LIMIT(S)	CH/	ANGED					Ц.	ADD)		СН	ANGE		DELET		
VEH	*	YEAR	M	AKE:						BODY TYPE:								_			TYPE	_		YM / AGE	COMP / OTC SYM	SYM
		T		ODEL:				1		V.I.N.:								PP		SPE	С	СОМ	Ł		 	
GARA(SIR	EE!	Required in	1 KY)			CI	TY							CC	YTAU							STATE	ZIP	
LIC STATE		TE	RR		GVV	V / GCW	CL	ASS		SIC		FAC	TOR	SEAT	СР	RAD	ius		FART	THEST	TERN	INAL			COST NEV	W
						14	PHECK	-		ADD'L NO-	-	UNDRIN	·c \	Ц				10	ENT					\$	TOO LADI	langa
USE		.		COMM'L		FOR HIRE		ES _	F	FAULT	_	MOTOR	: L	_ F	-		SP OMP/	_ R	EIMB	DI	EDUCT	TBLES	Ш	ACV	OTC _	SPEC C OF L
—	easui ARM	e	-	Retail SERVICE			LIAB	-		MED PAY JNINS	\dashv	& LABO	Ř –	FT		°	тс 📙	_ F	3	-	AA		ST A	<u> </u>		
DRIVE WORK			\dashv	< 15 MILE		15 MILES	NO- FAUL + NET DR/G	VEH		MOTOR		SPEC C OF L		FTV	<u> </u>		OLL			\$				\$		COLL
WORK		<u>IOOL</u> LIABIL	ITV	15 WILL	-3 <u> </u>	NO FAL		R:		ADD!! NO	EAL		T	MED	ICAL I	DAVA	ENTO					REM: \$	$\neg \neg$			
\$		LIABIL	111	-	5	NO PAL	<i>J</i> L1	\dashv	\$	ADD'L NO	FAL	JEI	s	MED	ICAL I	PATN	IENTS	-		SURE	D MOI	ORISTS	- -	INDERINS	SURED MOT	TORISTS
)-VI	HIC	LE	DESCRI	<u> </u>	ON / LIMIT	s	-		ICY LIMIT(S)	CHA	ANGED	1.0	******				ADD		Т	СИ	ANGE	\$	DELET		
VEH		YEAR	\top	AKE:		OIN / LINE			, 04,	BODY TYPE:	0117	THOLD						AUU		ICLE	TYPE	ANGE	S'	YM / AGE	Looner	COLL
			-	ODEL:						V.I.N.:	-							PP		SPE	: <u> </u>	СОМ	- 1		OICSIM	SIM
GARAC ADDRE		STRI	EET (Required in	KY)			СП	ΤΥ	,						со	UNTY	1						STATE	ZIP	
LIC STATE		TER	RR		GVV	//GCW	CL	ASS	T	SIC		FACT	TOR	SEAT	СР	RAD	IUS		FART	HEST	TERM	INAL			COST NEV	v
									$\perp \!\! \perp$			<u> </u>		Щ	\perp									\$		
USE		L		COMM'L		FOR HIRE	HECK OVERAGE	s_		AULT NO-		UNDRIN MOTOR		F		LS		RE	INT IMB	DE	DUCT	BLES		ACV	OTC	SPEC C OF L
	easur	e	_	Retail		L	LIAB		_	MED PAY	\Box	& LABOR	Ř L	FT		o	OMP/ TC	FC	3		AA		ST AM	AT S		
F/ DRIVE	RM		$oldsymbol{\perp}$	SERVICE			NO- FAUL1 + NET DR/C	<u> </u>		JNINS MOTOR		SPEC C OF L		FTV	/	C	OLL			s				\$		COLL
WORK	SCH			< 15 MILE	S	15 MILES		R:												TC	TAL P	REM: \$				
	1	IABIL	ΙΤΥ		-	NO FAL	ILT	+		ADD'L NO	FAU	ILT	+	MED	CAL P	PAYM	ENTS			URE	TOM C	ORISTS	-	NDERINS	URED MOT	ORISTS
500/		NIP-		ATION :	\$! - A	-1-1	•		\$		_		\$				1 1	\$		$\overline{}$	_		5	ı		
Driver	⊏K I					drivers w	no frequ	sex.					YRS EXP	YEAR LIC	DRI	VERS	LICENS SECURIT	ADD E NUM	ABER/	STA	ΓĖ	NGE DATE	BRO	DELETI ADEN		%
_#	-		IMMI	- (mciude a	uares	ss, if required)		SEX	STAT	DATE OF	· BIR	K1H 1	EXP	LIC	SOC	CIAL	SECURIT	Y NUI	WBER	LIC	+	HIRE	NO-I	AULT DOC	USÉ VEH#	USE

ACORD 175 (2011/03)

© 1991-2011 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved. Page 1 of 2

The ACORD name and logo are registered marks of ACORD

General Decision Number: FL180146 10/05/2018 FL146

Superseded General Decision Number: FL20170146

State: Florida

Construction Type: Heavy

County: Alachua County in Florida.

HEAVY CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS (Including Sewer and Water Lines)

Note: Under Executive Order (EO) 13658, an hourly minimum wage of \$10.35 for calendar year 2018 applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the contract is awarded (and any solicitation was issued) on or after January 1, 2015. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must pay all workers in any classification listed on this wage determination at least \$10.35 per hour (or the applicable wage rate listed on this wage determination, if it is higher) for all hours spent performing on the contract in calendar year 2018. The EO minimum wage rate will be adjusted annually. Please note that this EO applies to the above-mentioned types of contracts entered into by the federal government that are subject to the Davis-Bacon Act itself, but it does not apply to contracts subject only to the Davis-Bacon Related Acts, including those set forth at 29 CFR 5.1(a)(2)-(60). Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts.

Modification	Number	Publication	Date
0		01/05/2018	
1		03/02/2018	
2		07/06/2018	
3		08/17/2018	
4		10/05/2018	

ELEC1205-004 06/04/2018

	Rates	Fringes
ELECTRICIAN	\$ 25.17	7.30+14%
ENGI0925-009 06/01/2013		
	Rates	Fringes
POWER EQUIPMENT OPERATOR: Drill		11.50 11.50
* IRON0597-005 04/01/2018		
	Rates	Fringes
IRONWORKER, STRUCTURAL	\$ 25.50	10.23

LAB00517-00	2 05/01/2017		
		Rates	Fringes
	ade Checker		7.85
	7 08/01/2018		
		Rates	Fringes
	rush and Spray		10.73
	.42 06/24/2009		
		Rates	Fringes
CARPENTER		\$ 15.80	0.00
CEMENT MASON	I/CONCRETE FINISHE	R\$ 13.23	2.15
LABORER: Co	ommon or General	\$ 9.85	1.53
LABORER: La	indscape	\$ 7.25	0.00
LABORER: Pi	pelayer	\$ 11.51	1.16
(Hand Held I			
	nd Power Saws	\$ 10.63	2.20
OPERATOR: A	asphalt Paver	\$ 11.59	0.00
	Backhoe Loader	\$ 16.10	2.44
OPERATOR: E	Backhoe/Excavator.	\$ 14.10	1.34
OPERATOR: E	Bulldozer	\$ 13.40	1.19
OPERATOR: C	Crane	\$ 21.30	0.00
OPERATOR: 0	Grader/Blade	\$ 16.00	2.84
OPERATOR: I	oader	\$ 11.31	2.02
OPERATOR: M	Mechanic	\$ 14.32	0.00
OPERATOR: F	Roller	\$ 10.03	0.00
OPERATOR: S	Scraper	\$ 11.00	1.74
OPERATOR: I	rackhoe	\$ 20.92	5.50
OPERATOR: I	ractor	\$ 10.54	0.00

PAINTER: Roller\$ 11.94	0.00
TRUCK DRIVER, Includes Dump Truck\$ 14.63	0.00
TRUCK DRIVER: Lowboy Truck\$ 13.06	2.18
TRUCK DRIVER: Off the Road Truck\$ 12.21	1.97

WELDERS - Receive rate prescribed for craft performing operation to which welding is incidental.

Note: Executive Order (EO) 13706, Establishing Paid Sick Leave for Federal Contractors applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the contract is awarded (and any solicitation was issued) on or after January 1, 2017. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must provide employees with 1 hour of paid sick leave for every 30 hours they work, up to 56 hours of paid sick leave each year. Employees must be permitted to use paid sick leave for their own illness, injury or other health-related needs, including preventive care; to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is ill, injured, or has other health-related needs, including preventive care; or for reasons resulting from, or to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is a victim of, domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking. Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts.

Unlisted classifications needed for work not included within the scope of the classifications listed may be added after award only as provided in the labor standards contract clauses (29CFR 5.5 (a) (1) (ii)).

The body of each wage determination lists the classification and wage rates that have been found to be prevailing for the cited type(s) of construction in the area covered by the wage determination. The classifications are listed in alphabetical order of "identifiers" that indicate whether the particular rate is a union rate (current union negotiated rate for local), a survey rate (weighted average rate) or a union average rate (weighted union average rate).

Union Rate Identifiers

A four letter classification abbreviation identifier enclosed in dotted lines beginning with characters other than "SU" or "UAVG" denotes that the union classification and rate were

prevailing for that classification in the survey. Example: PLUM0198-005 07/01/2014. PLUM is an abbreviation identifier of the union which prevailed in the survey for this classification, which in this example would be Plumbers. 0198 indicates the local union number or district council number where applicable, i.e., Plumbers Local 0198. The next number, 005 in the example, is an internal number used in processing the wage determination. 07/01/2014 is the effective date of the most current negotiated rate, which in this example is July 1, 2014.

Union prevailing wage rates are updated to reflect all rate changes in the collective bargaining agreement (CBA) governing this classification and rate.

Survey Rate Identifiers

Classifications listed under the "SU" identifier indicate that no one rate prevailed for this classification in the survey and the published rate is derived by computing a weighted average rate based on all the rates reported in the survey for that classification. As this weighted average rate includes all rates reported in the survey, it may include both union and non-union rates. Example: SULA2012-007 5/13/2014. SU indicates the rates are survey rates based on a weighted average calculation of rates and are not majority rates. LA indicates the State of Louisiana. 2012 is the year of survey on which these classifications and rates are based. The next number, 007 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 5/13/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

Survey wage rates are not updated and remain in effect until a new survey is conducted.

Union Average Rate Identifiers

Classification(s) listed under the UAVG identifier indicate that no single majority rate prevailed for those classifications; however, 100% of the data reported for the classifications was union data. EXAMPLE: UAVG-OH-0010 08/29/2014. UAVG indicates that the rate is a weighted union average rate. OH indicates the state. The next number, 0010 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 08/29/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

A UAVG rate will be updated once a year, usually in January of each year, to reflect a weighted average of the current negotiated/CBA rate of the union locals from which the rate is based.

WAGE DETERMINATION APPEALS PROCESS

- 1.) Has there been an initial decision in the matter? This can be:
- * an existing published wage determination
- * a survey underlying a wage determination
- * a Wage and Hour Division letter setting forth a position on a wage determination matter
- * a conformance (additional classification and rate) ruling

On survey related matters, initial contact, including requests for summaries of surveys, should be with the Wage and Hour Regional Office for the area in which the survey was conducted because those Regional Offices have responsibility for the Davis-Bacon survey program. If the response from this initial contact is not satisfactory, then the process described in 2.) and 3.) should be followed.

With regard to any other matter not yet ripe for the formal process described here, initial contact should be with the Branch of Construction Wage Determinations. Write to:

Branch of Construction Wage Determinations Wage and Hour Division U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

2.) If the answer to the question in 1.) is yes, then an interested party (those affected by the action) can request review and reconsideration from the Wage and Hour Administrator (See 29 CFR Part 1.8 and 29 CFR Part 7). Write to:

Wage and Hour Administrator U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

The request should be accompanied by a full statement of the interested party's position and by any information (wage payment data, project description, area practice material, etc.) that the requestor considers relevant to the issue.

3.) If the decision of the Administrator is not favorable, an interested party may appeal directly to the Administrative Review Board (formerly the Wage Appeals Board). Write to:

Administrative Review Board U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

4.) All decisions by the Administrative Review Board are final.

END OF GENERAL DECISION

General Decision Number: FL180200 01/05/2018 FL200

Superseded General Decision Number: FL20170200

State: Florida

Construction Type: Highway

County: Alachua County in Florida.

HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS

Note: Under Executive Order (EO) 13658, an hourly minimum wage of \$10.35 for calendar year 2018 applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the contract is awarded (and any solicitation was issued) on or after January 1, 2015. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must pay all workers in any classification listed on this wage determination at least \$10.35 per hour (or the applicable wage rate listed on this wage determination, if it is higher) for all hours spent performing on the contract in calendar year 2018. The EO minimum wage rate will be adjusted annually. Please note that this EO applies to the above-mentioned types of contracts entered into by the federal government that are subject to the Davis-Bacon Act itself, but it does not apply to contracts subject only to the Davis-Bacon Related Acts, including those set forth at 29 CFR 5.1(a)(2)-(60). Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts.

Modification Number Publication Date 0 01/05/2018

* SUFL2013-018 08/19/2013

		Rates	Fringes
CARPENTER, Inclu	des Form Work	.\$ 13.81	0.00
CEMENT MASON/CON	CRETE FINISHER	.\$ 13.96	0.00
ELECTRICIAN		.\$ 22.11	0.00
HIGHWAY/PARKING Operator (Strip	LOT STRIPING: ing Machine)	.\$ 12.68	0.32
HIGHWAY/PARKING Painter	LOT STRIPING:	.\$ 12.13	0.00
IRONWORKER, ORNAL	MENTAL	.\$ 13.48	0.00
IRONWORKER, REIN	FORCING	.\$ 15.82	0.00
IRONWORKER, STRU	CTURAL	.\$ 17.50	0.00

	raffic Control	10.73	0.00
Raker, Show	Asphalt, Includes veler, Spreader and	13 11	0.00
	Common or General\$		0.00
LABORER: (Grade Checker\$	13.52	0.00
	Mason Tender -	12.81	0.00
	Pipelayer\$		0.00
OPERATOR: Backhoe/Exc	cavator/Trackhoe\$	12.63	0.00
OPERATOR: Steer/Skid	Bobcat/Skid Loader\$	12.70	0.00
OPERATOR:	Broom/Sweeper\$	11.38	0.00
OPERATOR:	Bulldozer\$	15.74	0.00
	Concrete Finishing	15.44	0.00
OPERATOR:	Crane\$	20.38	0.00
OPERATOR:	Curb Machine\$	19.33	0.00
OPERATOR:	Drill\$	14.71	0.00
OPERATOR:	Forklift\$	11.68	0.00
OPERATOR:	Gradall\$	14.71	0.00
OPERATOR:	Grader/Blade\$	18.89	0.00
OPERATOR:	Loader\$	13.03	0.00
OPERATOR:	Mechanic\$	16.68	0.00
OPERATOR:	Milling Machine\$	14.76	0.00
OPERATOR:	Oiler\$	14.92	0.00
OPERATOR: Aggregate,	Paver (Asphalt, and Concrete)\$	14.35	0.00
OPERATOR:	Piledriver\$	17.23	0.00
	Post Driver /Fences)\$	20.22	0.00

ller\$ 11.80	0.00
raper\$ 12.01	0.00
reed\$ 13.76	0.00
encher\$ 19.99	0.00
ay\$ 19.57	0.00
OL: Flagger\$ 12.02	0.00
Dump Truck\$ 11.55	0.00
Flatbed Truck\$ 14.28	0.00
Lowboy Truck\$ 15.64	0.00
Slurry Truck\$ 11.96	0.00
Water Truck\$ 12.42	0.00
	raper\$ 12.01 reed\$ 13.76 encher\$ 19.99 ay\$ 19.57 DL: Flagger\$ 12.02 Dump Truck\$ 11.55 Flatbed Truck\$ 14.28 Lowboy Truck\$ 15.64 Slurry Truck\$ 11.96

WELDERS - Receive rate prescribed for craft performing operation to which welding is incidental.

Note: Executive Order (EO) 13706, Establishing Paid Sick Leave for Federal Contractors applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the contract is awarded (and any solicitation was issued) on or after January 1, 2017. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must provide employees with 1 hour of paid sick leave for every 30 hours they work, up to 56 hours of paid sick leave each year. Employees must be permitted to use paid sick leave for their own illness, injury or other health-related needs, including preventive care; to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is ill, injured, or has other health-related needs, including preventive care; or for reasons resulting from, or to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is a victim of, domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking. Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts.

Unlisted classifications needed for work not included within the scope of the classifications listed may be added after award only as provided in the labor standards contract clauses $(29CFR \ 5.5 \ (a) \ (1) \ (ii))$.

The body of each wage determination lists the classification and wage rates that have been found to be prevailing for the

cited type(s) of construction in the area covered by the wage determination. The classifications are listed in alphabetical order of "identifiers" that indicate whether the particular rate is a union rate (current union negotiated rate for local), a survey rate (weighted average rate) or a union average rate (weighted union average rate).

Union Rate Identifiers

A four letter classification abbreviation identifier enclosed in dotted lines beginning with characters other than "SU" or "UAVG" denotes that the union classification and rate were prevailing for that classification in the survey. Example: PLUM0198-005 07/01/2014. PLUM is an abbreviation identifier of the union which prevailed in the survey for this classification, which in this example would be Plumbers. 0198 indicates the local union number or district council number where applicable, i.e., Plumbers Local 0198. The next number, 005 in the example, is an internal number used in processing the wage determination. 07/01/2014 is the effective date of the most current negotiated rate, which in this example is July 1, 2014.

Union prevailing wage rates are updated to reflect all rate changes in the collective bargaining agreement (CBA) governing this classification and rate.

Survey Rate Identifiers

Classifications listed under the "SU" identifier indicate that no one rate prevailed for this classification in the survey and the published rate is derived by computing a weighted average rate based on all the rates reported in the survey for that classification. As this weighted average rate includes all rates reported in the survey, it may include both union and non-union rates. Example: SULA2012-007 5/13/2014. SU indicates the rates are survey rates based on a weighted average calculation of rates and are not majority rates. LA indicates the State of Louisiana. 2012 is the year of survey on which these classifications and rates are based. The next number, 007 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 5/13/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

Survey wage rates are not updated and remain in effect until a new survey is conducted.

Union Average Rate Identifiers

Classification(s) listed under the UAVG identifier indicate that no single majority rate prevailed for those classifications; however, 100% of the data reported for the classifications was union data. EXAMPLE: UAVG-OH-0010 08/29/2014. UAVG indicates that the rate is a weighted union average rate. OH indicates the state. The next number, 0010 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 08/29/2014 indicates the survey completion date

for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

A UAVG rate will be updated once a year, usually in January of each year, to reflect a weighted average of the current negotiated/CBA rate of the union locals from which the rate is based.

WAGE DETERMINATION APPEALS PROCESS

- 1.) Has there been an initial decision in the matter? This can be:
- * an existing published wage determination
- * a survey underlying a wage determination
- * a Wage and Hour Division letter setting forth a position on a wage determination matter
- * a conformance (additional classification and rate) ruling

On survey related matters, initial contact, including requests for summaries of surveys, should be with the Wage and Hour Regional Office for the area in which the survey was conducted because those Regional Offices have responsibility for the Davis-Bacon survey program. If the response from this initial contact is not satisfactory, then the process described in 2.) and 3.) should be followed.

With regard to any other matter not yet ripe for the formal process described here, initial contact should be with the Branch of Construction Wage Determinations. Write to:

Branch of Construction Wage Determinations Wage and Hour Division U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

2.) If the answer to the question in 1.) is yes, then an interested party (those affected by the action) can request review and reconsideration from the Wage and Hour Administrator (See 29 CFR Part 1.8 and 29 CFR Part 7). Write to:

Wage and Hour Administrator U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

The request should be accompanied by a full statement of the interested party's position and by any information (wage payment data, project description, area practice material, etc.) that the requestor considers relevant to the issue.

3.) If the decision of the Administrator is not favorable, an interested party may appeal directly to the Administrative

Review Board (formerly the Wage Appeals Board). Write to:

Administrative Review Board U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

4.) All decisions by the Administrative Review Board are final.

END OF GENERAL DECISION

EXHIBIT E Page 12 of Farm SC-66 April, 2015

CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts

The supplemental conditions contained in this section are intended to cooperate with, to supplement, and to modify the general conditions and other specifications. In case of disagreement with any other section of this contract, the Supplemental Conditions shall govern.

- 1. Termination (Cause and Convenience)
- 2. Access to Records
- 3. Retention of Records
- 4. Remedies
- 5. Environmental Compliance (Clean Air Act and Clean Water Act)
- 6. Energy Efficiency
- 7. Special Equal Opportunity Provisions
- 8. Conflict of Interest
- 9. Utilization of Minority and Women's Businesses
- 10. Federal Labor Standards Provisions (Davis-Bacon, Copeland, and Contract Work Hours Act)
- 11. Guidance to Contractor for Compliance with Labor Standards Provisions
- 12. E-Verify

1. Termination (Cause and Convenience)

- A. This contract may be terminated in whole or in part in writing by either party in the event of substantial failure by the other party to fulfill its obligations under this contract through no fault of the terminating party, provided that no termination may be effected unless the other party is given:
 - (1) not less than ten (10) calendar days written notice (delivered by certified mail, return receipt requested) of intent to terminate; and
 - (2) an opportunity for consultation with the terminating party prior to termination.
- B. This contract may be terminated in whole or in part in writing by the local government for its convenience, provided that the other party is afforded the same notice and consultation opportunity specified in l(a) above.
- C. If termination for default is effected by the local government, an equitable adjustment in the price for this contract shall be made, but
 - (l) no amount shall be allowed for anticipated profit on unperformed services or other work, and
 - (2) any payment due to the contractor at the time of termination may be adjusted to cover any additional costs to the local government because of the contractor's default.

If termination for convenience is effected by the local government, the equitable adjustment shall include a reasonable profit for services or other work performed for which profit has not already been included in an invoice.

For any termination, the equitable adjustment shall provide for payment to the contractor for services rendered and expenses incurred prior to receipt of the notice of intent to terminate, in addition to termination settlement costs reasonably incurred by the contractor relating to commitments (e.g., suppliers, subcontractors) which had become firm prior to receipt of the notice of intent to terminate.

D. Upon receipt of a termination action under paragraphs (a) or (b) above, the contractor shall (1) promptly discontinue all affected work (unless the notice directs otherwise) and (2) deliver or otherwise make available to the local government all data, drawings, reports specifications, summaries and other such information, as may have been accumulated by the contractor in performing this contract, whether completed or in process.



CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts

- E. Upon termination, the local government may take over the work and may award another party a contract to complete the work described in this contract.
- F. If, after termination for failure of the contractor to fulfill contractual obligations, it is determined that the contractor had not failed to fulfill contractual obligations, the termination shall be deemed to have been for the convenience of the local government. In such event, adjustment of the contract price shall be made as provided in paragraph (c) above.

2. Access to Records

The local government, the Florida Department of Economic Opportunity, the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, the Comptroller General of the United States, the Chief Financial Officer of the State of Florida, the Auditor General of the State of Florida, the Florida Office of Program Policy Analysis and Government Accountability, and any of their duly authorized representatives, shall have access to any books, documents, papers, and records of the contractor which are directly pertinent to this contract for the purpose of making audit, examination, excerpts, and transcriptions.

3. Retention of Records

The contractor shall retain all records relating to this contract for six years after the local government makes final payment and all other pending matters are closed.

4. Remedies

Unless otherwise provided in this contract, all claims, counter-claims, disputes and other matters in question between the local government and the contractor, arising out of or relating to this contract, or the breach of it, will be decided by arbitration, if the parties mutually agree, or in a Florida court of competent jurisdiction.

5. Environmental Compliance

If this contract exceeds \$100,000, the contractor shall comply with all applicable standards, orders, or requirements issued under section 306 of the Clean Air Act (42 USC 1857(h), section 508 of the Clean Water Act (33 USC 1368), Executive Order 11738, and U.S. Environmental Protection Agency regulations (40 CFR Part 15). The contractor shall include this clause in any subcontracts over \$100,000.

6. Energy Efficiency

The contractor shall comply with any mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency which are contained in the state energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act (Public Law 94-163).

7. Special Equal Opportunity Provisions

A. Activities and Contracts Not Subject to Executive Order 11246, as Amended

(Applicable to Federally assisted construction contracts and related subcontracts \$10,000 and under.)

During the performance of this contract, the contractor agrees as follows:

(1) The contractor shall not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin. The contractor shall take affirmative action to ensure that applicants for employment are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin. Such action shall include, but not be limited to, the following: employment, upgrading, demotion, or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship.



CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts

- (2) The contractor shall post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by Contracting Officer seeking forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause. The contractor shall state that all qualified applicants be considered without regard to race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin.
- (3) Contractors shall incorporate foregoing requirements in all subcontracts.

B. Executive Order 11246, as Amended (through 2014), Section 202 Equal Opportunity Clause (Applicable to contracts/subcontracts above \$10,000)

During the performance of this contract, the contractor agrees as follows:

- (1) The contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin. The contractor will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin. Such action shall include, but not be limited to the following: employment, upgrading, demotion, or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. The contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the contracting officer setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.
- (2) The contractor will, in all solicitations or advancements for employees placed by or on behalf of the contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin.
- (3) The contractor will not discharge or in any other manner discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because such employee or applicant has inquired about, discussed, or disclosed the compensation of the employee or applicant or another employee or applicant. This provision shall not apply to instances in which an employee who has access to the compensation information of other employees or applicants as a part of such employee's essential job functions discloses the compensation of such other employees or applicants to individuals who do not otherwise have access to such information, unless such disclosure is in response to a formal complaint or charge, in furtherance of an investigation, proceeding, hearing, or action, including an investigation conducted by the employer, or is consistent with the contractor's legal duty to furnish information."
- (4) The contractor will send to each labor union or representative of workers with which he has a collective bargaining agreement or other contract or understanding, a notice, to be provided by the agency contracting officer, advising the labor union or workers' representative of the contractor's commitments under Section 202 of Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.
- (5) The contractor will comply with all provisions of Executive Order No. 11246 of Sept. 24, 1965, and of the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor.
- (6) The contractor will furnish all information and reports required by Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, and by the rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or pursuant thereto, and will permit access to his books, records, and accounts by the contracting agency and the Secretary of Labor for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with such rules, regulations, and orders.
- (7) In the event of the contractor's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination clauses of this contract or with any of such rules, regulations, or orders, this contract may be cancelled, terminated, or suspended in whole or in part and the contractor may be declared ineligible for further Government contracts in accordance with procedures authorized in Executive Order No. 11246 of Sept. 24, 1965, and such other sanctions may be imposed and remedies invoked as provided in Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, or by rule, regulation, or order of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.



CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts

- (8) The contractor will include the provisions of paragraphs (1) through (7) in every subcontract or purchase order unless exempted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to Section 204 of Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. The contractor will take such action with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as may be directed by the Secretary of Labor as a means of enforcing such provisions including sanctions for noncompliance: Provided, however, that in the event the contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction, the contractor may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States.
- (C) Notice of Requirement for Affirmative Action to Ensure Equal Employment Opportunity (Executive Order 11246). (Applicable to contracts/subcontracts exceeding \$10,000.)
 - (a) The Offerer's or Bidder's attention is called to the "Equal Opportunity Clause" and the "Standard Federal Equal Employment Opportunity Construction Contract Specifications" set forth herein.
 - (b) The goals and timetables for minority and female participation, expressed in percentage terms for the Contractor's aggregate workforce in each trade on all construction work in the covered area, are as follows:

Female participation: 6.9% (statewide)

Minority participation (See Appendix at CDBG-25 for goals for each county)

These goals are applicable to all Contractor's construction work (whether or not it is federally-assisted) performed in the covered area. If the Contractor performs construction work in a geographic area located outside of the covered area, it shall apply the goals established for such geographic area where the work is actually performed. With regard to this second area, the Contractor also is subject to the goals for both its federally involved and non-federally involved construction.

The Contractor's compliance with Executive Order and the regulations in 41 CFR Part 60-4 shall be based on its implementation of the Equal Opportunity Clause, specific affirmative action obligations required by the specifications set forth in 41 CFR 60-4.3 (a), and its efforts to meet the goals established or the geographic area where the contract resulting from his solicitation is to be performed. The hours of minority and female employment or training must be substantially uniform throughout the length of the contract and in each trade the Contractor shall make a good faith effort to employ minorities and women evenly on each of its projects. The transfer of minority or female employees or trainees from Contractor to Contractor or from project to project for the sole purpose of meeting the Contractor's goals shall be a violation of the contract, the Executive Order, and the regulations in 41 CFR Part 60-4. Compliance with the goals will be measured against the total work hours performed.

- (c) The Contractor shall provide written notification to the Director of the Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs within 10 working days of award of any construction subcontract in excess of \$10,000 at any tier for construction work under the contract resulting from this solicitation. The notification shall list the name, address, and telephone number of the subcontractor; employer identification number; estimated dollar amount of the subcontract; estimated starting and completion dates of the subcontract; and the geographical area in which the contract is to be performed.
- (d) As used in this Notice, and in the contract resulting from the solicitation, the "covered area" is the county in which the contract work is being undertaken.





CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts

(D) 41 CFR 60-4.3. Equal Opportunity Clauses

(a) The equal opportunity clause published at 41 CFR 60-1.4(a) of this chapter is required to be included in, and is part of, all nonexempt Federal contracts and subcontracts, including construction contracts and subcontracts. The equal opportunity clause published at 41 CFR 60-1.4(b) is required to be included in, and is a part of, all nonexempt federally assisted construction contracts and subcontracts. In addition to the clauses described above, all Federal contracting officers, all applicants and all nonconstruction contractors, as applicable, shall include the specifications set forth in this section in all Federal and federally assisted construction contracts in excess of \$10,000 to be performed in geographical areas designated by the Director pursuant to § 60-4.6 of this part and in construction subcontracts in excess of \$10,000 necessary in whole or in part to the performance of nonconstruction Federal contracts and subcontracts covered under the Executive order.

Standard Federal Equal Employment Opportunity Construction Contract Specifications (Executive Order 11246).

- 1. As used in these specifications:
 - A. "Covered area" means the geographical area described in the solicitation from which this contract resulted;
 - B. "Director" means Director, Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, United States Department of Labor, or any person to whom the Director delegates authority;
 - C. "Employer identification number" means the Federal Social Security number used on the Employer's quarterly Federal Tax Return, U. S. Treasury Department Form 941.
 - D. "Minority" includes:
 - (i) Black (all persons having origins in any of the Black African racial groups not of Hispanic origin);
 - (ii) Hispanic (all persons of Mexican, Puerto Rican, Cuban, Central or South American or other Spanish Culture or origin, regardless of race);
 - (iii) Asian and Pacific Islander (all persons having origins in any of the original peoples of the Far East, Southeast Asia, the Indian Subcontinent, or the Pacific Island); and
 - (iv) American Indian or Alaskan Native (all persons having origins in any of the original peoples of North America and maintaining identifiable tribal affiliations through membership and participation or community identification).
- 2. Whenever the contractor, or any subcontractor at any tier, subcontracts a portion of the work involving any construction trade, it shall physically include in each subcontract in excess of \$10,000 the provisions of these specifications and the notice which contains the applicable goals for minority and female participation and which is set forth in the solicitations from which this contract resulted.
- 3. If the contractor is participating (pursuant to 41 CFR 60-4.5) in a Hometown Plan approved by the U. S. Department of Labor in the covered area either individually or through an association, its affirmative action obligations on all work in the Plan area (including goals and timetables) shall be in accordance with that Plan for those trades which have unions participating in the Plan. Contractors must be able to demonstrate their participation in and compliance with the provisions of any such Hometown Plan. Each contractor or subcontractor participating in an approved Plan is individually required to comply with its obligations under the EEO clause, and to make a good faith effort to achieve each goal under the Plan in each trade in which it has employees. The overall good faith performance by other contractors or subcontractors toward a goal in an approved Plan does not excuse any covered contractor's or subcontractor's failure to take good faith efforts to achieve the Plan goals and timetables.



- 4. The contractor shall implement the specific affirmative action standards provided in paragraphs 7.A. through P. of these specifications. The goals set forth in the solicitation from which this contract resulted are expressed as percentages of the total hours of employment and training of minority and female utilization the contractor should reasonably be able to achieve in each construction trade in which it has employees in the covered area. Covered construction contractors performing construction work in geographical areas where they do not have a federal or federally-assisted construction contract shall apply the minority and female goals established for the geographic area where the contract is being performed. Goals are published periodically in the Federal Register in notice form and such notices may be obtained from any Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs office or from Federal procurement contracting officers. The Contractor is expected to make substantially uniform progress in meeting its goals in each craft during the period specified.
- 5. Neither the provisions of any collective bargaining agreement, nor the failure by a union with whom the Contractor has a collective bargaining agreement, to refer either minorities or women shall excuse the Contractor's obligations under these specifications, Executive Order 11246, or the regulations promulgated pursuant thereto.
- 6. In order for the nonworking training hours of apprentices and trainees to be counted in meeting the goals, such apprentices and trainees must be employed by the contractor during the training period, and the contractor must have made a commitment to employ the apprentices and trainees at the completion of their training, subject to the availability of employment opportunities. Trainees must be trained pursuant to training programs approved by the U. S. Department of Labor.
- 7. The Contractor shall take specific affirmative actions to ensure equal employment opportunity. The evaluation of the Contractor's compliance with these specifications shall be based upon its effort to achieve maximum results from its actions. The Contractor shall document these efforts fully, and shall implement affirmative action steps at least as extensive as the following:
 - (a) Ensure and maintain a working environment free of harassment, intimidation, and coercion at all sites, and in all facilities at which the contractor's employees are assigned to work. The contractor, where possible, will assign two or more women to each construction project. The contractor shall specifically ensure that all foremen, superintendents, and other on-site supervisory personnel are aware of and carry out the contractor's obligation to maintain such a working environment, with specific attention to minority or female individuals working at such sites or in such facilities.
 - (b) Establish and maintain a current list of minority and female recruitment sources, provide written notification to minority and female recruitment sources and to community organizations when the contractor or its unions have employment opportunities available, and maintain a record of the organizations' responses.
 - (c) Maintain a current file of the names, addresses, and telephone numbers of each minority and female off-the-street applicant and minority or female referral from a union, a recruitment source, or community organization and of what action was taken with respect to each such individual. If such individual was sent to the union hiring hall for referral and was not referred back to the contractor by the union or, if referred, not employed by the contractor, this shall be documented in the file with the reason therefor, along with whatever additional actions the contractor may have taken.
 - (d) Provide immediate written notification to the Director when the union or unions with which the contractor has a collective bargaining agreement has not referred to the contractor a minority person or woman sent by the contractor, or when the contractor has other information that the union referral process has impeded the contractor's efforts to meet its obligations.



- (e) Develop on-the-job training opportunities and/or participate in training programs for the areas which expressly include minorities and women, including upgrading programs and apprenticeship and trainee programs relevant to the contractor's employment needs, especially those programs funded or approved by the Department of Labor. The contractor shall provide notice of these programs to the sources compiled under 7.(b) above.
- (f) Disseminate the contractor's EEO policy by providing notice of the policy to unions and training programs and requesting their cooperation in assisting the contractor in meeting its EEO obligations; by including it in any policy manual and collective bargaining agreement; by publicizing it in the company newspaper, annual report, etc.; by specific review of the policy with all management personnel and with all minority and female employees at least once a year; and by posting the company EEO policy on bulletin boards accessible to all employees at each location where construction work is performed.
- (g) Review, at least annually, the company's EEO policy and affirmative action obligations under these specifications with all employees having any responsibility for hiring, assignment, layoff, termination, or other employment decisions including specific review of these items with on-site supervisory personnel such as superintendents, general foremen, etc., prior to the initiation of construction work at any job site. A written record shall be made and maintained identifying the time and place of these meetings, persons attending, subject matter discussed, and disposition of the subject matter.
- (h) Disseminate the contractor's EEO policy externally by including it in any advertising in the news media, specifically including minority and female news media, and providing written notification to and discussing the contractor's EEO policy with other contractors and subcontractors with whom the contractor does or anticipates doing business.
- (i) Direct its recruitment efforts, both oral and written, to minority, female and community organizations, to schools with minority and female recruitment students and to minority and female recruitment and training organizations serving the contractor's recruitment area and employment needs. Not later than one month prior to the date for the acceptance of applications for apprenticeship or other training by any recruitment source, the contractor shall send written notification to organizations such as the above, describing the openings, screening procedures, and tests to be used in the selection process.
- (j) Encourage present minority and female employees to recruit other minority persons and women and, where reasonable, provide after school, summer and vacation employment to minority and female youth both on the site and in other areas of a contractor's work force.
- (k) Validate all tests and other selection requirements where there is an obligation to do so under 41 CFR 60-3.
- (1) Conduct, at least annually, an inventory and evaluation at least of all minority and female personnel for promotional opportunities and encourage these employees to seek or to prepare for, through appropriate training, etc., such opportunities.
- (m) Ensure that seniority practices, job classifications, work assignments and other personnel practices, do not have a discriminatory effect by continually monitoring all personnel and employment related activities to ensure that the EEO policy and the contractor's obligations under these specifications are being carried out.
- (n) Ensure that all facilities and company activities are nonsegregated except that separate or single-user toilet and necessary changing facilities shall be provided to assure privacy between the sexes.
- (o) Document and maintain a record of all solicitations of offers for subcontracts from minority and female construction contractors and suppliers, including circulation of solicitations to minority and female contractor associations and other business associations.
- (p) Conduct a review, at least annually, of all supervisors' adherence to and performance under the contractor's EEO policies and affirmative action obligations.



- 8. Contractors are encouraged to participate in voluntary associations which assist in fulfilling one or more of their affirmative action obligations 7.(a) through (p). The efforts of a contractor association, joint contractor-union, contractor-community, or other similar group of which the contractor is a member and participant, may be asserted as fulfilling any one or more of its obligations under 7.(a) through (p) of these specifications provided that the contractor actively participates in the group, makes every effort to assure that the group has a positive impact on the employment of minorities and women in the industry, ensures that the concrete benefits of the program are reflected in the contractor's minority and female workforce participation, makes a good faith effort to meet its individual goals and timetables, and can provide access to documentation which demonstrates the effectiveness of actions taken on behalf of the contractor. The obligation to comply, however, is the contractor's and failure of such a group to fulfill an obligation shall not be a defense for the contractor's noncompliance.
- 9. A single goal for minorities and separate single goal for women have been established. The contractor, however, is required to provide equal employment opportunity and to take affirmative action for all minority groups, both male and female, and all women, both minority and non-minority. Consequently, the contractor may be in violation of the Executive Order if a particular group is employed in a substantially disparate manner (for example, even though the contractor has achieved its goals for women generally, the contractor may be in violation of the Executive Order if a specific minority group of women is underutilized).
- 10. The contractor shall not use the goals and timetables or affirmative action standards to discriminate against any person because of race, color, religion, sex, or national origin.
- 11. The contractor shall not enter into any subcontract with any person or firm debarred from government contracts pursuant to Executive Order 11246.
- 12. The contractor shall carry out sections and penalties for violation of these specifications and of the Equal Opportunity Clause, including suspension, termination and cancellation of existing subcontracts as may be imposed or ordered pursuant to Executive Order 11246, as amended, and its implementing regulations, by the Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs. Any contractor who fails to carry out such sanctions and penalties shall be in violation of these specifications and Executive Order 11246, as amended.
- 13. The contractor, in fulfilling its obligations under these specifications, shall implement specific affirmative action steps, at least as extensively as those standards prescribed in paragraph 7 of these specifications, so as to achieve maximum results from its effort to ensure equal employment opportunity. If the contractor fails to comply with the requirements of the Executive Order, the implementing regulations, or these specifications, the Director shall proceed in accordance with 41 CFR 60-4.8.
- 14. The contractor shall designate a responsible official to monitor all employment related activity to ensure that the company EEO policy is being carried out, to submit reports relating to the provisions hereof as may be required by the Government and to keep records. Records shall at least include for each employee, the name, address, telephone numbers, construction trade, union affiliation, if any, employee identification number when assigned, social security number, race, sex, status (e.g., mechanic, apprentice trainee, helper, or laborer), dates of changes in status, hours worked per week in the indicated trade, rate of pay, and locations at which the work was performed. Records shall be maintained in an easily understandable and retrievable form; however, to the degree that existing records satisfy this requirement, contractors shall not be required to maintain separate records.
- 15. Nothing herein provided shall be construed as a limitation upon the application of other laws which establish different standards of compliance and upon the application of requirements for the hiring of local or other area residents (e.g., those under the Public Works Employment Act of 1977 and the Community Development Block Grant Program).



CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts

E. Certification of Non-Segregated Facilities (Contracts over \$10,000)

The contractor does not maintain or provide for its employees any segregated facilities at any of its establishments, and does not permit its employees to perform their services at any location, under its control, where segregated facilities are maintained. The contractor certifies further that it will not maintain or provide for its employees any segregated facilities at any of its establishments, and that it will not permit its employees to perform their services at any location, under its control, where segregated facilities are maintained. The contractor agrees that a breach of this certification is a violation of the Equal Opportunity Clause in this contract.

As used in this certification, "segregated facilities" mean any waiting rooms, work areas, rest rooms and wash rooms, restaurants, and other eating areas, time clocks, locker rooms and other storage or dressing areas, parking lots, drinking fountains, recreation or entertainment areas, transportation, and housing facilities which are segregated by explicit directive or are in fact segregated on the basis of race, creed, color, or national origin, because of habit, local custom, or otherwise.

The contractor further agrees that (except where it has obtained identical certifications from proposed subcontractors for specific time periods) it will obtain identical certifications from proposed subcontractors prior to the award of subcontracts exceeding \$10,000 which are not exempt from the provisions of the Equal Opportunity Clause; that it will retain such certifications in its files; and that it will forward the following notice to such proposed subcontractors (except where the proposed subcontractors have submitted identical certifications for specific time periods).

F. Civil Rights Act of 1964

Under Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, no person shall, on the grounds of race, color, or national origin, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity receiving Federal financial assistance.

G. Section 109 of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974

No person in the United States shall on the grounds of race, color, national original, religion or sex be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity funded in whole or in part with funds made available under this title.

H. "Section 3" Compliance in the Provision of Training, Employment and Business Opportunities

- (1) The work to be performed under this contract is subject to the requirements of Section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968, as amended, 12 USC 1701u (Section 3). The purpose of Section 3 is to ensure that employment and other economic opportunities generated by HUD assistance or HUD-assisted projects covered by section 3, shall, to the greatest extent feasible, be directed to low- and very low-income persons, particularly persons who are recipients of HUD assistance for housing.
- (2) The parties to this contract agree to comply with HUD's regulations in 24 CFR Part 135, which implement Section 3. As evidenced by their execution of this contract, the parties to this contract certify that they are under no contractual or other impediment that would prevent them from complying with the Part 135 regulations.

PLORIDA DEPARTMENT

Department of Economic Opportunity – Community Development Block Grant Program

CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts

- (3) The contractor agrees to send to each labor organization or representative of workers with which the contractor has a collective bargaining agreement or other understanding, if any, a notice advising the labor organization or workers' representative of the contractor's commitments under this Section 3 clause, and will post copies of the notice in conspicuous places at the work site where both employees and applicants for training and employment positions can see the notice. The notice shall describe the Section 3 preference, shall set forth minimum number and job titles subject to hire, availability of apprenticeship and training positions, the qualifications for each; and the name and location of the person(s) taking applications for each of the positions; and the anticipated date the work shall begin.
- (4) The contractor agrees to include this Section 3 clause in every subcontract subject to compliance with regulations in 24 CFR Part 135, and agrees to take appropriate action, as provided in an applicable provision of the subcontract or in this Section 3 clause, upon a finding that the subcontractor is in violation of the regulations in 24 CFR Part 135. The contractor will not subcontract with any subcontractor where the contractor has notice or knowledge that the subcontractor has been found in violation of the regulations in 24 CFR Part 135.
- (5) The contractor will certify that any vacant employment positions, including training positions, that are filled (1) after the contractor is selected but before the contract is executed, and (2) with persons other than those to whom the regulations of 24 CFR Part 135 require employment opportunities to be directed, were not filled to circumvent the contractor's obligations under 24 CFR Part 135.
- (6) Noncompliance with HUD's regulations in 24 CFR Part 135 may result in sanctions, termination of this contract for default, and debarment or suspension from future HUD assisted contracts.
- (7) With respect to work performed in connection with Section 3 covered Indian housing assistance, section 7(b) of the Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act (25 USC 450e) also applies to the work to be performed under this contract. Section 7(b) requires that to the greatest extent feasible (i) preference and opportunities for training and employment shall be given to Indians, and (ii) preference in the award of contracts and subcontracts shall be given to Indian organizations and Indian-owned Economic Enterprises. Parties to this contract that are subject to the provisions of section 3 and section 7(b) agree to comply with Section 3 to the maximum extent feasible, but not in derogation of compliance with section 7(b).

I. Section 503 Handicapped (Contracts \$2,500 or more)

- (1) The Contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of physical or mental handicap in regard to any position for which the employee or applicant for employment is qualified. The Contractor agrees to take affirmative action to employ, advance in employment and otherwise treat qualified handicapped individuals without discrimination based upon their physical or mental handicap in all employment practices such as the following: employment, upgrading, demotion or transfer, recruitment, advertising, layoff or termination, rates of pay or other forms of compensation, and selection for training, including apprenticeship.
- (2) The Contractor agrees to comply with the rules, regulations and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to the Act.
- (3) In the event of the Contractor's noncompliance with the requirements of this clause, actions for noncompliance may be taken in accordance with the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to the Act.
- (4) The contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices in a form to be prescribed by the Director, provided by or through the contracting officer. Such notices shall state the Contractor's obligation under the law to take affirmative action to employ and advance in employment qualified handicapped employees and applicants for employment, and the rights of applicants and employees.



CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts

- (5) The contractor will notify each labor union or representative of workers with which it has a collective bargaining agreement or their contract understanding, that the contractor is bound by the terms of Section 503 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, and is committed to take affirmative action to employ and advance in employment physically and mentally handicapped individuals.
- (6) The contractor will include the provisions of this clause in every subcontract or purchase order of \$2,500 or more unless exempted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary issued pursuant to Section 503 of the Act, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. The contractor will take such action with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as the Director of the Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs may direct to enforce such provisions, including action for noncompliance.

J. Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, as Amended

It shall be unlawful for an employer-

- (1) to fail or refuse to hire or to discharge any individual or otherwise discriminate against any individual with respect to his compensation, terms, conditions, or privileges of employment, because of such individual's age;
- (2) to limit, segregate, or classify his employees in any way which would deprive or tend to deprive any individual of employment opportunities or otherwise adversely affect his status as an employee, because of such individual's age; or
- (3 to reduce the wage rate of any employee in order to comply with this chapter.

K. Title II of the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act of 2008 (GINA)

- (1) Under Title II of the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act, it is illegal to discriminate against employees or applicants because of genetic information. Employers are prohibited from using genetic information in making employment decisions. GINA restricts employers and other entities covered by Title II (employment agencies, labor organizations and joint labor-management training and apprenticeship programs referred to as "covered entities") from requesting, requiring or purchasing genetic information, and strictly limits the disclosure of genetic information.
 - The law forbids discrimination on the basis of genetic information when it comes to any aspect of employment, including hiring, firing, pay, job assignments, promotions, layoffs, training, fringe benefits, or any other term or condition of employment.
- (2) "Genetic information" includes information about an individual's genetic tests and the genetic tests of an individual's family members, as well as information about the manifestation of a disease or disorder in an individual's family members (i.e. family medical history). Family medical history is included in the definition of genetic information because it is often used to determine whether someone has an increased risk of getting a disease, disorder, or condition in the future.

8. Conflict of Interest of Officers or Employees of the Local Jurisdiction, Members of the Local Governing Body, or Other Public Officials

No officer or employee of the local jurisdiction or its designees or agents, no member of the governing body, and no other public official of the locality who exercises any function or responsibility with respect to this contract, during his/her tenure or for one year thereafter, shall have any interest, direct or indirect, in any contract or subcontract, or the proceeds thereof, for work to be performed. Further, the contractor shall cause to be incorporated in all subcontracts the language set forth in this paragraph prohibiting conflict of interest.





CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts

9. Utilization of Minority and Women Firms (M/WBE)

The contractor shall take all necessary affirmative steps to assure that M/WBE firms are utilized when possible as suppliers and/or subcontractors, as applicable. Prior to contract award, the contractor shall document efforts to utilize M/WBE firms, including identifying what firms were solicited as suppliers and/or subcontractors, as applicable. Information regarding certified M/WBE firms can be obtained from:

- > Florida Department of Management Services, Office of Supplier Diversity,
- Florida Department of Transportation (construction services, particularly highway),
- Minority Business Development Center in most major cities, and
- ➤ Local government M/WBE programs in many large counties and cities.

A firm recognized as an M/WBE by any of the above agencies is acceptable for the CDBG program.

10. Federal Labor Standards Provisions

(Davis-Bacon Act, Copeland Act, and Contract Works Hours & Safety Standards Act) The Project to which the construction work covered by this contract pertains is being assisted by the United States of America and the following Federal Labor Standards Provisions are included in this Contract pursuant to the provisions applicable to such Federal assistance.

A. (1) (a) Minimum Wages. All laborers and mechanics employed or working upon the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937 or under the Housing Act of 1949 in the construction or development of the project), will be paid unconditionally and not less often than once a week, and without subsequent deduction or rebate on any account (except such payroll deductions as are permitted by regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor under the Copeland Act (29 CFR Part 3), the full amount of wages and bona fide fringe benefits (or cash equivalents thereof) due at time of payment computed at rates not less than those contained in the wage determination of the Secretary of Labor which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between the contractor and such laborers and mechanics. Contributions made or costs reasonably anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits under Section 1(b)(2) of the Davis-Bacon Act on behalf of laborers or mechanics are considered wages paid to such laborers or mechanics, subject to the provisions of 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1)(iv); also, regular contributions made or costs incurred for more than a weekly period (but not less often than quarterly) under plans, funds, or programs, which cover the particular weekly period, are deemed to be constructively made or incurred during such weekly period.

Such laborers and mechanics shall be paid the appropriate wage rate and fringe benefits on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed, without regard to skill, except as provided in 29 CFR 5.5(a)(4). Laborers or mechanics performing work in more than one classification may be compensated at the rate specified for each classification for the time actually worked therein; provided, that the employer's payroll records accurately set forth the time spent in each classification in which work is performed. The wage determination (including any additional classification and wage rates conformed under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1)(ii) and the Davis-Bacon poster (WH-1321) shall be posted at all times by the contractor and its subcontractors at the site of the work in a prominent and accessible place where it can be easily seen by the workers.

- (b) (i) Any class of laborers or mechanics which is not listed in the wage determination and which is to be employed under the contract shall be classified in conformance with the wage determination. HUD shall approve an additional classification and wage rate and fringe benefits; therefore, only when the following criteria have been met:
 - (1) The work to be performed by the classification requested is not performed by a classification in the wage determination; and





- (2) The classification is utilized in the area by the construction industry; and
- (3) The proposed wage rate, including any bona fide fringe benefits, bears a reasonable relationship to the wage rates contained in the wage determination.
- (ii) If the contractor and the laborers and mechanics to be employed in the classification (if known), or their representatives, and HUD or its designee agree on the classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits where appropriate), a report of the action taken shall be sent by HUD or its designee to the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division, employment Standards Administration, U. S. Department of Labor, Washington, D. C. 20210. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will approve, modify, or disapprove every additional classification action within 30 days of receipt and so advise HUD or its designee or will notify HUD or its designee within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary. (Approved by the Office of Management and Budget under OMB control number 1215-0140.)
- (iii) In the event that the Contractor, the laborers or mechanics to be employed in the Classification or their representatives, and HUD or its designee do not agree on the proposed classification and wage rate (including the amount designed for fringe benefits, where appropriate), HUD or its designee shall refer the questions, including the views of all interested parties and the recommendation of HUD or its designee, to the Administrator for determination. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will issue a determination within 30 days of receipt and so advise HUD or its designee or will notify HUD or its designee within the 30-day period that the additional time is necessary. (Approved by the Office of Management and Budget under OMB Control Number 1215-0140.)
- (iv) The wage rate (including fringe benefits where appropriate) determined pursuant to subparagraphs (b)(ii) or (iii) of this paragraph, shall be paid to all workers performing work in the classification under this contract from the first day on which work is performed in the classification.
- (c) Whenever the minimum wage rate prescribed in the contract for a class of laborers or mechanics includes a fringe benefit which is not expressed as an hourly rate, the contractor shall either pay the benefit as stated in the wage determination or shall pay another bona fide fringe benefit or an hourly cash equivalent thereof.
- (d) If the contractor does not make payments to a trustee or other third person, the contractor may consider as part of the wages of any laborer or mechanic the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing bona fide fringe benefits under a plan or program. Provided, that the Secretary of Labor has found, upon the written request of the contractor, that the applicable standards of the Davis-Bacon Act have been met. The Secretary of Labor may require the contractor to set aside in a separate account assets for the meeting of obligations under the plan or program. (Approved by the Office of Management and Budget under OMB Control Number 1215-0140.)
- (2) Withholding. HUD or its designee shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld from the contractor under this contract or any other federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other Federally-assisted contract subject to Davis-Bacon prevailing wage requirements, which is held by the same prime contractor so much of the accrued payments or advances as may be considered necessary to pay laborers and mechanics, including apprentices, trainees and helpers employed by the contractor or any subcontractor the full amount of wages required by the contract. In the event of failure to pay any laborer or mechanic, including any apprentice, trainee or helper, employed or working on the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937 or under the Housing Act of 1949 in the construction or development of the project), all or part of the wages required by the contract, HUD, or its designee may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owners, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds until such violations have ceased. HUD or its designee may, after written notice to the contractor, disburse such amounts withheld for and on account of the contractor or subcontractor to the respective employees to whom they are due. The Comptroller General shall make such disbursements in the case of direct Davis-Bacon Act contracts.



- (3) (a) Pavrolls and Basic Records. Payrolls and basic records relating thereto shall be maintained by the contractor during the course of the work preserved for a period of three years thereafter for all laborers and mechanics working at the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937, or under the Housing Act of 1949, in the construction or development of the project). Such records shall contain the name, address, and social security number of each such worker, his or her correct classification, hourly rates of wages paid (including rates of contributions or costs anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits or cash equivalents thereof of the types described in Section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act), daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made and actual wages paid. Whenever the Secretary of Labor has found under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1)(iv) that the wages of any laborer or mechanic include the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing benefits under a plan or program described in Section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act, the contractor shall maintain records which show that the commitment to provide such benefits is enforceable, that the plan or program is financially responsible, and that the plan or program has been communicated in writing to the laborers or mechanics affected, and records which show the costs anticipated or the actual cost incurred in providing such benefits. Contractors employing apprentices or trainees under approved programs shall maintain written evidence of the registration of apprenticeship programs and certification of trainee programs, the registration of the apprentices and trainees, and the ratios and wage rates prescribed in the applicable programs. (Approved by the Office of Management and Budget under OMB Control Numbers 1215-0140 and 1215-0017).
 - (b) (i) The contractor shall submit weekly for each week in which any contract work is performed a copy of all payrolls to HUD or its designee if the agency is a party to the contract, but if the agency is not such a party, the contractor will submit the payrolls to the applicant, sponsor, or owners, as the case may be, for transmission to HUD or its designee. The payrolls submitted shall set out accurately and completely all of the information required to be maintained under 29 CFR Part 5.5(a)(3)(I). This information may be submitted in any form desired. Optional Form WH-347 is available for this purpose and may be purchased from the Superintendent of Documents (Federal Stock Number 029-005-00014-1), U. S. Government Printing Office, Washington, DC 20402. The prime contractor is responsible for the submission of copies of payrolls by all subcontractors. (Approved by the Office of Management and Budget under OMB Control Number 1215-0149).
 - (ii) Each payroll submitted shall be accompanied by a "Statement of Compliance", signed by the contractor or subcontractor or his or her agent who pays or supervises the payment of the persons employed under the contract and shall certify the following:
 - (1) That the payroll for the payroll period contains the information required to be maintained under 29 CFR Part 5.5 (a)(3)(I) and that such information is correct and complete;
 - (2) That each laborer or mechanic (including each helper, apprentice, and trainee) employed on the contract during the payroll period has been paid the full weekly wages earned, without rebate, either directly or indirectly, and that no deductions have been made either directly or indirectly from the full wages earned, other than permissible deductions as set forth in 29 CFR Part 3;
 - (3) That each laborer or mechanic has been paid not less than the applicable wage rates and fringe benefits or cash equivalents for the classification of work performed, as specified in the applicable wage determination incorporated into the contract.
 - (iii) The weekly submission of a properly executed certification set forth on the reverse side of Option Form WH-347 shall satisfy the requirement for submission of the "Statement of Compliance" required by paragraph A(3)(b)(ii) of this section.



CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts

- (iv) The falsification of any of the above certifications may subject the contractor or subcontractor to civil or criminal prosecution under Section 1001 of Title 18 and Section 231 of Title 31 of the United States Code.
- (c) The contractor or subcontractor shall make the records required under paragraph A(3)(a) of this section available for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of HUD or its designee or the Department of Labor, and shall permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job. If the contractor or subcontractor fails to submit the required records or to make them available, HUD or its designee may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds. Furthermore, failure to submit the required records upon request to make such records available may be grounds for debarment action pursuant to 29 CFR Part 5.12.

(4) (a) Apprentices and Trainees.

(i) Apprentices. Apprentices will be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work they performed when they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with the U. S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration, Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training, or with a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Bureau, or if a person is employed in his or her first 90 days of probationary employment as an apprentice in such an apprenticeship program, who is not individually registered in the program, but who has been certified by the Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training or a State Apprenticeship Agency (where appropriate) to be eligible for probationary employment as an apprentice. The allowable ratio of apprentices to journeymen on the job site in any craft classification shall not be greater than the ratio permitted to the contractor as to the entire work force under the registered program. Any worker listed on a payroll at an apprentice wage rate, who is not registered or otherwise employed as stated above, shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any apprentice performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program, shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. Where a contractor is performing construction on a project in a locality other than that in which its program is registered, the ratios and wage rates (expressed in percentages of the journeyman's hourly rate) specified in the contractor's or subcontractor's registered program shall be observed. Every apprentice must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the registered program for the apprentice's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeymen hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Apprentices shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the apprenticeship program. If the apprenticeship program does not specify fringe benefits, apprentices must be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination for the applicable classification. If the Administrator determines that a different practice prevails for the applicable apprentice classification, fringes shall be paid in accordance with the determination. In the event the Bureau of Apprenticeship and Training, or a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Bureau, withdraws approval of an apprenticeship program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize apprentices at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.



- Trainees. Except as provided in 29 CFR 5.16, trainees will not be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work performed unless they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a program which has received prior approval, evidenced by formal certification by the U. S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration. The ratio of trainees to journeymen on the job site shall not be greater than permitted under the plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration. Every trainee must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the approved program for the trainee's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeyman hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Trainees shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the trainee program. If the trainee program does not mention fringe benefits, trainees shall be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination unless the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division determines that there is an apprenticeship program associated with the corresponding journeyman wage rate on the wage determination which provides for less than full fringe benefits for apprentices. Any employee listed on the payroll at a trainee rate who is not registered and participating in a training plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. In addition, any trainee performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. In the event the Employment and Training Administration withdraws approval of a training program the contract will no longer be permitted to utilize trainees at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.
- (iii) Equal Employment Opportunity. The utilization of apprentices, trainees and journeymen under this part shall be in conformity with the equal employment opportunity requirements of Executive Order 11246, as amended, and 29 CFR Part 30.
- (5) <u>Compliance with Copeland Act Requirements</u>. The contractor shall comply with the requirements of 29 CFR Part 3 which are incorporated by reference in this contract.
- (6) Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor will insert in any subcontracts the clauses contained in 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1) through (10) and such other clauses as HUD or its designee may by appropriate instructions require, and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contract shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with all the contract clauses in 29 CFR Part 5.5.
- (7) Contract Termination, Debarment. A breach of the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5 may be grounds for termination of the contract and for debarment as a contractor and a subcontractor as provided in 29 CFR 5.12.
- (8) Compliance with Davis-Bacon and Related Act Requirements. All rulings and interpretations of the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts contained in 29 CFR Parts 1, 3 and 5 are herein incorporated by referenced in this contract.
- (9) <u>Disputes Concerning Labor Standards</u>. Disputes arising out of the labor standards provisions of this contract shall not be subject to the general disputes clause of this contract. Such disputes shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures of the U. S. Department of Labor (USDOL)set forth in 29 CFR Parts 5, 6 and 7. Disputes within the meaning of this clause include disputes between the contractor (or any of its subcontractors) and HUD or its designee, the USDOL, or the employees or their representatives.
- (10) (a) Certification of Eligibility. By entering into this contract, the contractor certifies that neither it (nor he or she) nor any person or firm who has an interest in the contractor's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded Government contracts by virtue of Section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1) or to be awarded HUD contracts or participate in HUD programs pursuant to 24 CFR Part 24.

PLORIDA DEPARTMENT

Department of Economic Opportunity – Community Development Block Grant Program

CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts

- (b) No part of this contract shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible for award of a Government contract by virtue of Section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1) or to be awarded HUD contracts or participate in HUD programs pursuant to 24 CFR Part 24.
- (c) The penalty for making false statements is prescribed in the U. S. Criminal Code, 18 USC 1001. Additionally, U.S. Criminal Code, Section 1010, Title 18, USC, "Federal Housing Administration transactions", provides in part "Whoever, for the purpose of ... influencing in any way the action of such Administration ... makes, utters or publishes any statement, knowing the same to be false ... shall be fined not more than \$5,000 or imprisoned not more than two years, or both."
- (11) Complaints, Proceedings, or Testimony by Employees. No laborer or mechanic to whom the wage, salary, or other labor standards provisions of this contract are applicable shall be discharged or in any other manner discriminated against by the contractor or any subcontractor because such employee has filed any complaint or instituted or caused to be instituted any proceeding or has testified or is about to testify in any proceeding under or relating to the labor standards applicable under this contract to his employer.
- B. <u>Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act</u>. As used in the paragraph, the terms "laborers" and "mechanics" include watchmen and guards.
 - (1) Overtime requirements. No contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the contract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.
 - (2) Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages. In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in subparagraph (1) of this paragraph, the contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefore shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to such District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in subparagraph (1) of this paragraph, in the sum of \$10 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in subparagraph (1) of this paragraph.
 - (3) Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages. HUD or its designee shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contract, or any other Federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime contractor such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in subparagraph (2) of this paragraph.
 - (4) Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in subparagraph (1) through (4) of this paragraph and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in subparagraphs (1) through (4) of this paragraph.

C. Health and Safety

(1) No laborer or mechanic shall be required to work in surroundings or under working conditions which are unsanitary, hazardous, or dangerous to his health and safety as determined under construction safety and health standards promulgated by the Secretary of Labor by regulation.



CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts

- (2) The contractor shall comply with all regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor pursuant to Title 29 Part 1926 (formerly part 1518) and failure to comply may result in imposition of sanctions pursuant to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (Public Law 91-54.83 State 96).
- (3) The contractor shall include the provisions of this Article in every subcontract so that such provisions will be binding on each subcontractor. The contractor shall take such action with respect to any subcontract as the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development or the Secretary of Labor shall direct as a means of enforcing such provisions.

11. Guidance to Contractor for Compliance with Labor Standards Provisions

A. Contracts with Two Wage Decisions

If the contract includes two wage decisions, the contractor, and each subcontractor who works on the site, must submit either two separate payrolls (one for each wage decision) or one payroll which identifies each worker twice and the hours worked under each wage decision. One single payroll, reflecting each worker once, may be submitted provided the Contractor uses the higher rate in the wage decisions for each identical job classification. However, where a job classification is not listed in a wage decision and is needed for that portion of the work, the classification must be added to the wage decision. A worker may not be paid at the rate for a classification using the hourly rate for that same classification in another wage decision. After the additional classification is approved, the contractor may pay the higher of the two rates and submit one payroll, if desired.

B. Complying with Minimum Hourly Amounts

- (1) The minimum hourly amount due to a worker in each classification is the total of the amounts in the "Rates" and "Fringe Benefits" (if any) columns of the applicable wage decision.
- (2) The contractor may satisfy this minimum hourly amount by any combination of cash and bona fide fringe benefits, regardless of the individual amounts reflected in the "Rates" and "Fringe Benefits" columns.
- (3) A contractor payment for a worker which is required by law is not a fringe benefit in meeting the minimum hourly amount due under the applicable wage decision. For example, contractor payments for FICA or unemployment insurance are not a fringe benefit; however, contractor payments for health insurance or retirement are a fringe benefit. Generally, a fringe benefit is bona fide if (a) it is available to most workers and (b) involves payments to a third party.
- (4) The hourly value of the fringe benefit is calculated by dividing the contractor's annual cost (excluding any amount contributed by the worker) for the fringe benefit by 2080. Therefore, for workers with overtime, an additional payment may be required to meet the minimum hourly wages since generally fringe benefits have no value for any time worked over 40 hours weekly. (If a worker is paid more than the minimum rates required by the wage decision, this should not be a problem. As long as the total wages received by a worker for straight time equals the hours worked times the minimum hourly rate in the wage decision, the requirement of the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts has been satisfied.)

C. Overtime

For any project work over 40 hours weekly, a worker generally must be paid 150% of the actual hourly cash rate received, not the minimum required by the wage decision. (The Davis-Bacon and related acts only establish minimum rates and does not address overtime; the Contract Work Hours Act contains the overtime requirement and uses "basic rate of pay" as the base for calculation, not the minimum rates established by the Davis-Bacon and related acts.)



CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts

D. Deductions

Workers who have deductions, not required by law, from their pay must authorize these deductions in writing. The authorization must identify the purpose of each deduction and the amount, which may be a specific dollar amount or a percentage. A copy of the authorization must be submitted with the first payroll containing the deduction. If deducted amounts increase, another authorization must be submitted. If deducted amounts decrease, no revision to the original authorization is needed. Court-ordered deductions, such as child support, may be identified by the responsible payroll person in a separate document. This document should identify the worker, the amount deducted and the purpose. A copy of the court order should be submitted.

E. Classifications Not Included in the Wage Decision

If a classification not in the wage decision is required, please advise the owner's representative in writing and identify the job classification(s) required. In some instances, the State agency may allow the use of a similar classification in the wage decision.

Otherwise, the contractor and affected workers must agree on a minimum rate, which cannot be lower than the lowest rate for any trade in the wage decision. Laborers (including any subcategory of the laborer classification) and truck drivers are not considered a trade for this purpose. If the classification involves a power equipment operator, the minimum cannot be lower than the lowest rate for any power equipment operator in the wage decision. The owner will provide forms to document agreement on the minimum rate by the affected workers and contractor.

The USDOL must approve the proposed classification and rate. The contractor may pay the proposed rate until the USDOL makes a determination. Should the USDOL require a higher rate, the contractor must make wage restitution to the affected worker(s) for all hours worked under the proposed rate.

F. Supervisory Personnel

Foremen and other supervisory personnel who spend at least 80% of their time supervising workers are not covered by the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts. Therefore, a wage decision will not include such supervisory classifications and their wages are not subject to any minimums under the Davis-Bacon and Related Act or overtime payments under the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act. However, foremen and other supervisory personnel who spend less than 80% of their time engaged in supervisory activities are considered workers/mechanics for the time spent engaged in manual labor and must be paid at least the minimum in the wage decision for the appropriate classification(s) based on the work performed.

G. Sole Proprietorships/Independent Contractors/Leased Workers

The nature of the relationship between a prime contractor and a worker does not affect the requirement to comply with the labor standards provisions of this contract. The applicability of the labor standards provisions is based on the nature of the work performed.

If the work performed is primarily manual in nature, the worker is subject to the labor standards provisions in this contract. For example, if John Smith is the owner of ABC Plumbing and performs all plumbing work himself, then Mr. Smith is subject to the labor standards provisions, including minimum wages and overtime. His status as "owner" is irrelevant for labor standards purposes.

If a worker meets the IRS standards for being an independent contractor, and is employed as such, this means that the worker must submit a separate payroll as a subcontractor rather than be included on some other payroll. The worker is still subject to the labor standards provisions in this contract, including minimum wages and overtime.



CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts

If a contractor or subcontractor leases its workers, they are subject to the labor standards provisions in this contract, including minimum wages and overtime. The leasing firm must submit payrolls and these payrolls must reflect information required to determine compliance with the labor standards provisions of this contract, including a classification for each worker based on the nature of the work performed, number of regular hours worked, and number of overtime hours worked.

H. Apprentices/Helpers

A worker may be classified as an apprentice only if participating in a federal or state program. Documentation of participation must be submitted. Generally, the apprentice program specifies that the apprentice will be compensated at a percentage of the journeyman rate. For Davis-Bacon Act purposes, the hourly rate cannot be lower than the percentage of the hourly rate for the classification in the applicable wage decision.

If the worker does not participate in a federal or state apprentice program, then the worker must be classified according to duties performed. This procedure may require classification in the "trade" depending on tools used, or as a laborer if specialized tools of the trade are not used. The contractor may want to consult with the Wage and Hour Division of the U.S. Department of Labor located in most large cities regarding the appropriate classification.

Presently, no worker may be classified as a "helper". As with apprentices not participating in a formal apprentice program, the worker must be classified according to duties performed and tools used.

12. E-Verify

Contractors and subcontractors performing work funded by CDBG subgrants are required to enroll in the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system to verify the employment eligibility of all new employees that they hire during the term of their contracts under Executive Order 11-116, signed by the Governor of Florida on May 27, 2011.

- (a) E-Verify is an Internet-based system that allows businesses to determine the eligibility of their employees to work in the United States. A contractor or subcontractor that has not signed up for E-Verify and executed a memorandum of understanding with the Department of Homeland Security can enroll in the E-Verify system on the Department of Homeland Security's website listed below:
 - http://www.uscis.gov/e-verify/e-verify-enrollment-page
- (b) Contractors and subcontractors shall enroll in the E-Verify system prior to hiring any new employee after the effective date of their contracts to perform work on CDBG-funded projects. The address for obtaining an Employer Memorandum of Understanding is:
 - http://www.uscis.gov/sites/default/files/USCIS/Verification/E-Verify/E-Verify Native Documents/MOU for E-Verify Employer.pdf
- (c) The Department of Homeland Security offers tutorials and other assistance at the web address below: http://www.uscis.gov/e-verify/you-start





CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts

Appendix Minority Participation Goals

These are the goals, by county, for meeting the minority participation portion of Section 7-B(2)(b) of the CDBG Supplemental Conditions. These are contractor workforce goals, not goals for subcontracting to minority and women firms. Solicitation of minority and women firms as subcontractors is a separate federal requirement which the contractor must document compliance with.

Tampa-St. Petersburg Area	<u>Percentage</u>
Hillsborough, Pinellas, Pasco	17.9
Charlotte, Citrus, Collier, DeSoto,	17.1
Hardee, Hernando, & Highlands (all seven counties)	
Lee	15.3
Manatee	15.9
Polk	18.0
Sarasota	10.5
Tallahassee Area	
Leon, Wakulla	24 3
Calhoun, Franklin, Gadsden, Jackson,	
Jefferson, Liberty, Madison, & Taylor (all eight counties)	
Pensacola - Panama City Area	1.1.1
Bay	
Escambia, Santa Rosa	
Gulf, Holmes, Okaloosa,	15.4
Walton, & Washington (all five counties)	
Jacksonville Area	
Alachua	20.6
Baker, Clay, Duval, Nassau, & St. Johns	21.8
Bradford, Columbia, Dixie, Gilchrist	22.2
Hamilton, Lafayette, Levy, Marion, Putnam,	
Suwannee, & Union (all 11 counties)	
Orlando - Daytona Beach Area	Percentage
Volusia	
Brevard	10.7
Orange, Osceola, & Seminole (all three counties)	15.5
Flagler, Lake, & Sumter (all three counties)	
Miami - Fort Lauderdale Area	
Dade	39.5
Broward	
Palm Beach	
Glades, Hendry, Indian River, Monroe,	
Okeechobee, Martin, & St. Lucie (all seven counties)	

Department of Economic Opportunity – Small Cities Community Development Block Grant Program Form SC-37

PLORIGA BEPARTMENT / ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY

Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, and Other Responsibility Matters (Primary Covered Transactions)

April, 2015

Recip	oient: _		Contract Number:				
		mpany Selected as a Prime Contractor	::				
1)		prospective primary participant certificipals:	es to the best of its knowledge and belief, that it and its				
	(a)		ded, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or transactions by any Federal department or agency;				
	(b)	judgment rendered against them fo with obtaining, attempting to obtain transaction or contract under a pub	d preceding this proposal been convicted of or had a civil r commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection n, or performing a public (Federal, State or local) blic transaction; violation of Federal or State antitrust ement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of r receiving stolen property;				
	(c)		herwise criminally or civilly charged by a governmental commission of any of the offenses enumerated in ; and				
	(d)		d preceding this application/proposal had one or more or local) terminated for cause or default.				
(2)	Where the prospective primary participant is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective participant shall attach an explanation to this proposal.						
Autho	orized Się	gnature	Date				
Name	Typed						
 Title							
Street	Address						
City, S	tate, Zip)					
(24 CF	R 24.510	and 24 CFR, Part 24, Appendix A)					

PLORIDA DEPARTMENT Y ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY

Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion (Subcontractor)

April, 2015

Form SC-38

Rec	ipient:	Contract Number:				
Nan	ne of Subcontractor:					
	NS Number:					
Low	ver Tier Covered Transactions					
(1)		es, by submission of this document, that neither it nor its proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily n by any Federal department or agency.				
(2)						
Auth	orized Signature	Date				
Nam	e Typed					
Title						
Stree	t Address					
City,	State, Zip					
(24 C	FR 24.510 and 24 CFR, Part 24, Appendix A)					



Section 3 Participation Report

(Construction Prime Contractor)

April, 2015

Local Government	CDBG Contract #:								
This form must b under \$100,000 is en	ne completed by the prime contractor for any construction contract over \$100,000. Voluntary couraged.	reporting for co	ntracts						
Contractor's Name	:								
Contractor's DUN	S Number: Contract Amount: \$								
1. Does the bus	iness qualify as a "Section 3 Business Concern" because								
a) It is at le	ast <u>51% owned</u> by Section 3 residents*, or	Yes	☐ No						
b) At least 3	80% of its <u>permanent full-time employees</u> are								
i) Curr	ently Section 3 residents*, or	Yes	☐ No						
ii) Were	e Section 3 residents* within first three years of employment, or	Yes	☐ No						
	ast 25% (dollar value) of construction subcontracts (no material/supplies/ nt vendors unless they are also installing same) be to businesses meeting (a) or (b) Yes	☐ No						
If <i>yes</i> , list an	y Section 3 subcontractors and subcontract amount:								
	Subcontractors	Subcontract	t Amount						
		\$							
		\$							
		\$							
2. Will the contr	ractor be hiring any additional staff (office or field) for this project?	☐ Yes	☐ No						
• If <i>yes</i> , w	• If yes, what types of jobs will be filled, and how many additional hires are estimated in each job type?								
			;						

*Section 3 resident means:

- (1) A public housing resident; or
- An individual who resides in the metropolitan area or nonmetropolitan county in which the section 3 covered assistance is expended, and
 - (i) A low-income person, as this term is defined in section 3(b)(2) of the 1937 Act (42 U.S.C. 1437a(b)(2)). Section 3(b)(2) of the 1937 Act defines this term to mean families (including single persons) whose incomes do not exceed 80 per centum of the median income for the area, as determined by the Secretary, with adjustments for smaller and larger families, except that the Secretary may establish income ceilings higher or lower than 80 per centum of the median for the area on the basis of the Secretary's findings that such variations are necessary because of prevailing levels of construction costs or unusually high or low-income families; or
 - (ii) A very low-income person, as this term is defined in section 3(b)(2) of the 1937 Act (42 U.S.C. 1437a(b)(2)). Section 3(b)(2) of the 1937 Act (42 U.S.C. 1437a(b)(2)) defines this term to mean families (including single persons) whose incomes do not exceed 50 per centum of the median family income for the area, as determined by the Secretary with adjustments for smaller and larger families, except that the Secretary may establish income ceilings higher or lower than 50 per centum of the median for the area on the basis of the Secretary's findings that such variations are necessary because of unusually high or low family incomes.
- A person seeking the training and employment preference provided by section 3 bears the responsibility of providing evidence (if requested) that the person is eligible for the preference.

Note: This contract is funded with federal funds, and this information is required for construction contracts over \$100,000 for reporting purposes. See Section 3 portion of CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Projects for additional information.



Section 3 Participation Report (Construction Subcontractor)

April, 2015

Local Government:	CDBG Contract #:	
	subcontractors <u>when the prime contract is at least \$100,000.</u> (Do not include reporting is encouraged when the prime contract is under \$100,000.	the cost of equipment or material
Subcontractor's Name:		
Subcontractor's DUNS Number:	Subcontract Amount: \$	
1. Does the business qualify as a "Se	ection 3 Business Concern" because	
a) It is at least <u>51% owned</u> by Se	ection 3 residents*, or	Yes No
b) At least 30% of its permanen	t full-time employees are	
i) Currently Section 3 reside	ents*, or	Yes No
ii) Were Section 3 residents	* within first three years of employment, or	Yes No
2. Will the subcontractor be hiring a	ny additional staff (office or field) for this project?	☐ Yes ☐ No
 If yes, what types of jobs (e.g estimated in each job type? 	g., laborer, equipment operator) will be filled, and how many	additional hires are

*Section 3 resident means:

- (1) A public housing resident; or
- (2) An individual who resides in the metropolitan area or nonmetropolitan county in which the section 3 covered assistance is expended, and who is:
 - (i) A low-income person, as this term is defined in section 3(b)(2) of the 1937 Act (42 U.S.C. 1437a(b)(2)). Section 3(b)(2) of the 1937 Act defines this term to mean families (including single persons) whose incomes do not exceed 80 per centum of the median income for the area, as determined by the Secretary, with adjustments for smaller and larger families, except that the Secretary may establish income ceilings higher or lower than 80 per centum of the median for the area on the basis of the Secretary's findings that such variations are necessary because of prevailing levels of construction costs or unusually high or low-income families; or
 - (ii) A very low-income person, as this term is defined in section 3(b)(2) of the 1937 Act (42 U.S.C. 1437a(b)(2)). Section 3(b)(2) of the 1937 Act (42 U.S.C. 1437a(b)(2)) defines this term to mean families (including single persons) whose incomes do not exceed 50 per centum of the median family income for the area, as determined by the Secretary with adjustments for smaller and larger families, except that the Secretary may establish income ceilings higher or lower than 50 per centum of the median for the area on the basis of the Secretary's findings that such variations are necessary because of unusually high or low family incomes.
- (3) A person seeking the training and employment preference provided by section 3 bears the responsibility of providing evidence (if requested) that the person is eligible for the preference.

Note: This contract is funded with federal funds, and this information is required for reporting purposes for projects costing over \$100,000. See Section 3 portion of *CDBG Supplemental Conditions for Construction Contracts* for additional information.

The administration of resources awarded by DEO to the Recipient may be subject to audits and/or monitoring by DEO as described in this section.

MONITORING

In addition to reviews of audits conducted in accordance with 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements) and section 215.97, F.S., as revised (see "AUDITS" below), monitoring procedures may include, but not be limited to, on-site visits by DEO staff, limited scope audits as defined by 2 CFR part 200, as revised, and/or other procedures. By entering into this Agreement, the Recipient agrees to comply and cooperate with any monitoring procedures/processes deemed appropriate by DEO. In the event DEO determines that a limited scope audit of the Recipient is appropriate, the Recipient agrees to comply with any additional instructions provided by DEO staff to the Recipient regarding such audit. The Recipient further agrees to comply and cooperate with any inspections, reviews, investigations, or audits deemed necessary by the Chief Financial Officer (CFO) or Auditor General.

AUDITS

PART I: FEDERALLY FUNDED

This part is applicable if the Recipient is a State or local government or a non-profit organization as defined in 2 CFR 200, as revised.

- 1. In the event that the Recipient expends \$750,000 or more in federal awards in its fiscal year, the Recipient must have a single or program-specific audit conducted in accordance with the provisions of 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised. In determining the federal awards expended in its fiscal year, the Recipient shall consider all sources of federal awards, including federal resources received from DEO. The determination of amounts of federal awards expended should be in accordance with the guidelines established by 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised. An audit of the Recipient conducted by the Auditor General in accordance with the provisions of 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised, will meet the requirements of this part.
- 2. In connection with the audit requirements addressed in Part I, paragraph 1, the Recipient shall fulfill the requirements relative to auditee responsibilities as provided in 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised.
- 3. If the Recipient expends less than \$750,000 in federal awards in its fiscal year, an audit conducted in accordance with the provisions of 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised, is not required. In the event that the Recipient expends less than \$750,000 in federal awards in its fiscal year and elects to have an audit conducted in accordance with the provisions of 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised, the cost of the audit must be paid from non-federal resources (i.e., the cost of such an audit must be paid from Recipient resources obtained from other than federal entities).
- 4. Although 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements) does not apply to commercial (for-profit) organizations, the pass-through entity has an obligation to ensure that for-profit subrecipients that expend \$750,000 or more in federal awards must comply with federal awards guidelines (see 2 CFR 200.501(h)). Additionally, for-profit entities may be subject to certain specific audit requirements of individual federal grantor agencies.

Additional Federal Single Audit Act resources can be found at:

https://harvester.census.gov/facweb/Resources.aspx

PART II: STATE FUNDED

This part is applicable if the Recipient is a non-state entity as defined by section 215.97(2), F.S.

- 1. In the event that the Recipient expends a total amount of state financial assistance equal to or in excess of \$750,000 in any fiscal year of such Recipient, the Recipient must have a State single or project-specific audit for such fiscal year in accordance with section 215.97, F.S.; applicable rules of the Department of Financial Services; and Chapters 10.550 (local governmental entities) or 10.650 (nonprofit and for-profit organizations), Rules of the Auditor General. In determining the state financial assistance expended in its fiscal year, the Recipient shall consider all sources of state financial assistance, including state financial assistance received from DEO, other state agencies, and other non-state entities. State financial assistance does not include Federal direct or pass-through awards and resources received by a non-state entity for federal program matching requirements.
- 2. In connection with the audit requirements addressed in Part II, paragraph 1, the Recipient shall ensure that the audit complies with the requirements of section 215.97(8), F.S. This includes submission of a financial reporting package as defined by section 215.97(2), F.S., and Chapters 10.550 (local governmental entities) or 10.650 (nonprofit and for-profit organizations), Rules of the Auditor General.
- 3. If the Recipient expends less than \$750,000 in state financial assistance in its fiscal year, an audit conducted in accordance with the provisions of section 215.97, F.S., is not required. In the event that the Recipient expends less than \$750,000 in state financial assistance in its fiscal year and elects to have an audit conducted in accordance with the provisions of Section 215.97, F.S., the cost of the audit must be paid from the non-state entity's resources (i.e., the cost of such an audit must be paid from the Recipient's resources obtained from other than State entities).

Additional information regarding the Florida Single Audit Act can be found at:

https://apps.fldfs.com/fsaa/

PART III: OTHER AUDIT REQUIREMENTS

(NOTE: This part would be used to specify any additional audit requirements imposed by the State awarding entity that are solely a matter of that State awarding entity's policy (i.e., the audit is not required by Federal or State laws and is not in conflict with other Federal or State audit requirements). Pursuant to section 215.97(8), F.S., State agencies may conduct or arrange for audits of state financial assistance that are in addition to audits conducted in accordance with section 215.97, F.S. In such an event, the State awarding agency must arrange for funding the full cost of such additional audits.)

N/A

PART IV: REPORT SUBMISSION

- 1. Copies of reporting packages, to include any management letter issued by the auditor, for audits conducted in accordance with 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised, and required by PART I of this Exhibit Agreement shall be submitted by or on behalf of the Recipient directly to each of the following at the address indicated:
 - A. Department of Economic Opportunity
 Financial Monitoring and Accountability (FMA)
 The copy submitted to the FMA section should be sent via email to: FMA-RWB@deo.myflorida.com

- B. The Federal Audit Clearinghouse designated in 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised, electronically at: https://harvester.census.gov/facweb/
- 2. Copies of audit reports for audits conducted in accordance with 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised, and required by Part I (in correspondence accompanying the audit report, indicate the date that the Recipient received the audit report); copies of the reporting package described in Section .512(c), 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised, and any management letters issued by the auditor; copies of reports required by Part II of this Exhibit must be sent to DEO at the addresses listed in paragraph three (3) below.
- 3. Copies of financial reporting packages required by PART II of this Agreement shall be submitted by or on behalf of the Recipient <u>directly</u> to each of the following:
 - A. DEO at the following address:

Electronic copies: Audit@deo.myflorida.com

B. The Auditor General's Office at the following address:

Auditor General Local Government Audits/342 Claude Pepper Building, Room 401 111 West Madison Street Tallahassee, FL 32399-1450

Email Address: flaudgen localgovt@aud.state.fl.us

- 4. Any reports, management letter, or other information required to be submitted to DEO pursuant to this Agreement shall be submitted timely in accordance with 2 CFR 200 Subpart F, 215.97 F.S., and Chapters 10.550 (local governmental entities) or 10.650 (nonprofit and for-profit organizations), Rules of the Auditor General, as applicable.
- 5. Recipients and subrecipients, when submitting financial reporting packages to DEO for audits done in accordance with Chapter 10.550 (local governmental entities) or 10.650 (nonprofit and for-profit organizations), Rules of the Auditor General, should indicate the date that the reporting package was delivered to the recipient/subrecipient in correspondence accompanying the reporting package.

PART V: RECORD RETENTION

The recipient shall retain sufficient records demonstrating its compliance with the terms of this Agreement for a period of five (5) years from the date the audit report is issued, or five (5) state fiscal years after all reporting requirements are satisfied and final payments have been received, whichever period is longer, and shall allow DEO, or its designee, the Chief Financial Officer (CFO), or Auditor General access to such records upon request. In addition, if any litigation, claim, negotiation, audit, or other action involving the records has been started prior to the expiration of the controlling period as identified above, the records shall be retained until completion of the action and resolution of all issues which arise from it, or until the end of the controlling period as identified above, whichever is longer. The recipient shall ensure that audit working papers are made available to DEO, or its designee, CFO, or Auditor General upon request for a period of five (5) years from the date the audit report is issued, unless extended in writing by DEO.

Exhibit 1 to Attachment J - Funding Sources

Federal Resources Awarded to the Recipient Pursuant to this Agreement Consist of the Following:

Federal Awarding Agency:

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

Federal Funds Obligated to Recipient:

\$700,000

Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Title:

Community Development Block Grants/State's Program

and Non-Entitlement Grants in Hawaii

Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number:

14.228

Project Description:

Funding is being provided for needed infrastructure improvements to benefit low- and moderate-income

This is not a research and development award.

persons residing in the Recipient's jurisdiction.

Compliance Requirements Applicable to the Federal Resources Awarded Pursuant to this Agreement are as Follows:

Federal Program

- The Recipient shall perform its obligations in accordance with sections 290.0401-290.048, F.S.
- The Recipient shall perform its obligations in accordance with 24 C.F.R.
 §
 § 570.480 − 570.497.
- 3. The Recipient shall perform the obligations as set forth in this Agreement, including any attachments or exhibits thereto.
- 4. The Recipient shall perform the obligations in accordance with chapter 73C-23, F.A.C.
- 5. The Recipient shall be governed by all applicable laws, rules and regulations, including, but not necessarily limited to, those identified in Award Terms & Conditions and Other Instructions of the Recipient's Notice of Subgrant Award/Fund Availability (NFA).

State Resources Awarded to the Recipient Pursuant to this Agreement Consist of the Following: N/A

Matching Resources for Federal Programs: N/A

Subject to Section 215.97, Florida Statutes: N/A

Compliance Requirements Applicable to State Resources Awarded Pursuant to this Agreement are as Follows: N/\mathcal{A}

NOTE: Title 2 C.F.R. § 200.331 and section 215.97(5), F.S., require that the information about Federal Programs and State Projects included in Exhibit 1 and the Notice of Subgrant Award/Fund Availability be provided to the Recipient.

The administration of resources awarded by DEO to the Recipient may be subject to audits and/or monitoring by DEO as described in this section.

MONITORING

In addition to reviews of audits conducted in accordance with 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements) and section 215.97, F.S., as revised (see "AUDITS" below), monitoring procedures may include, but not be limited to, on-site visits by DEO staff, limited scope audits as defined by 2 CFR part 200, as revised, and/or other procedures. By entering into this Agreement, the Recipient agrees to comply and cooperate with any monitoring procedures/processes deemed appropriate by DEO. In the event DEO determines that a limited scope audit of the Recipient is appropriate, the Recipient agrees to comply with any additional instructions provided by DEO staff to the Recipient regarding such audit. The Recipient further agrees to comply and cooperate with any inspections, reviews, investigations, or audits deemed necessary by the Chief Financial Officer (CFO) or Auditor General.

AUDITS

PART I: FEDERALLY FUNDED

This part is applicable if the Recipient is a State or local government or a non-profit organization as defined in 2 CFR 200, as revised.

- 1. In the event that the Recipient expends \$750,000 or more in federal awards in its fiscal year, the Recipient must have a single or program-specific audit conducted in accordance with the provisions of 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised. In determining the federal awards expended in its fiscal year, the Recipient shall consider all sources of federal awards, including federal resources received from DEO. The determination of amounts of federal awards expended should be in accordance with the guidelines established by 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised. An audit of the Recipient conducted by the Auditor General in accordance with the provisions of 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised, will meet the requirements of this part.
- 2. In connection with the audit requirements addressed in Part I, paragraph 1, the Recipient shall fulfill the requirements relative to auditee responsibilities as provided in 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised.
- 3. If the Recipient expends less than \$750,000 in federal awards in its fiscal year, an audit conducted in accordance with the provisions of 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised, is not required. In the event that the Recipient expends less than \$750,000 in federal awards in its fiscal year and elects to have an audit conducted in accordance with the provisions of 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised, the cost of the audit must be paid from non-federal resources (i.e., the cost of such an audit must be paid from Recipient resources obtained from other than federal entities).
- 4. Although 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements) does not apply to commercial (for-profit) organizations, the pass-through entity has an obligation to ensure that for-profit subrecipients that expend \$750,000 or more in federal awards must comply with federal awards guidelines (see 2 CFR 200.501(h)). Additionally, for-profit entities may be subject to certain specific audit requirements of individual federal grantor agencies.

Additional Federal Single Audit Act resources can be found at:

https://harvester.census.gov/facweb/Resources.aspx

PART II: STATE FUNDED

This part is applicable if the Recipient is a non-state entity as defined by section 215.97(2), F.S.

- 1. In the event that the Recipient expends a total amount of state financial assistance equal to or in excess of \$750,000 in any fiscal year of such Recipient, the Recipient must have a State single or project-specific audit for such fiscal year in accordance with section 215.97, F.S.; applicable rules of the Department of Financial Services; and Chapters 10.550 (local governmental entities) or 10.650 (nonprofit and for-profit organizations), Rules of the Auditor General. In determining the state financial assistance expended in its fiscal year, the Recipient shall consider all sources of state financial assistance, including state financial assistance received from DEO, other state agencies, and other non-state entities. State financial assistance does not include Federal direct or pass-through awards and resources received by a non-state entity for federal program matching requirements.
- 2. In connection with the audit requirements addressed in Part II, paragraph 1, the Recipient shall ensure that the audit complies with the requirements of section 215.97(8), F.S. This includes submission of a financial reporting package as defined by section 215.97(2), F.S., and Chapters 10.550 (local governmental entities) or 10.650 (nonprofit and for-profit organizations), Rules of the Auditor General.
- 3. If the Recipient expends less than \$750,000 in state financial assistance in its fiscal year, an audit conducted in accordance with the provisions of section 215.97, F.S., is not required. In the event that the Recipient expends less than \$750,000 in state financial assistance in its fiscal year and elects to have an audit conducted in accordance with the provisions of Section 215.97, F.S., the cost of the audit must be paid from the non-state entity's resources (i.e., the cost of such an audit must be paid from the Recipient's resources obtained from other than State entities).

Additional information regarding the Florida Single Audit Act can be found at:

https://apps.fldfs.com/fsaa/

PART III: OTHER AUDIT REQUIREMENTS

(NOTE: This part would be used to specify any additional audit requirements imposed by the State awarding entity that are solely a matter of that State awarding entity's policy (i.e., the audit is not required by Federal or State laws and is not in conflict with other Federal or State audit requirements). Pursuant to section 215.97(8), F.S., State agencies may conduct or arrange for audits of state financial assistance that are in addition to audits conducted in accordance with section 215.97, F.S. In such an event, the State awarding agency must arrange for funding the full cost of such additional audits.)

N/A

PART IV: REPORT SUBMISSION

- 1. Copies of reporting packages, to include any management letter issued by the auditor, for audits conducted in accordance with 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised, and required by PART I of this Exhibit Agreement shall be submitted by or on behalf of the Recipient directly to each of the following at the address indicated:
 - A. Department of Economic Opportunity
 Financial Monitoring and Accountability (FMA)
 The copy submitted to the FMA section should be sent via email to: FMA-RWB@deo.myflorida.com

- B. The Federal Audit Clearinghouse designated in 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised, electronically at: https://harvester.census.gov/facweb/
- 2. Copies of audit reports for audits conducted in accordance with 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised, and required by Part I (in correspondence accompanying the audit report, indicate the date that the Recipient received the audit report); copies of the reporting package described in Section .512(c), 2 CFR 200 Subpart F (Audit Requirements), as revised, and any management letters issued by the auditor; copies of reports required by Part II of this Exhibit must be sent to DEO at the addresses listed in paragraph three (3) below.
- 3. Copies of financial reporting packages required by PART II of this Agreement shall be submitted by or on behalf of the Recipient <u>directly</u> to each of the following:
 - A. DEO at the following address:

Electronic copies: Audit@deo.myflorida.com

B. The Auditor General's Office at the following address:

Auditor General Local Government Audits/342 Claude Pepper Building, Room 401 111 West Madison Street Tallahassee, FL 32399-1450

Email Address: flaudgen localgovt@aud.state.fl.us

- 4. Any reports, management letter, or other information required to be submitted to DEO pursuant to this Agreement shall be submitted timely in accordance with 2 CFR 200 Subpart F, 215.97 F.S., and Chapters 10.550 (local governmental entities) or 10.650 (nonprofit and for-profit organizations), Rules of the Auditor General, as applicable.
- 5. Recipients and subrecipients, when submitting financial reporting packages to DEO for audits done in accordance with Chapter 10.550 (local governmental entities) or 10.650 (nonprofit and for-profit organizations), Rules of the Auditor General, should indicate the date that the reporting package was delivered to the recipient/subrecipient in correspondence accompanying the reporting package.

PART V: RECORD RETENTION

The recipient shall retain sufficient records demonstrating its compliance with the terms of this Agreement for a period of five (5) years from the date the audit report is issued, or five (5) state fiscal years after all reporting requirements are satisfied and final payments have been received, whichever period is longer, and shall allow DEO, or its designee, the Chief Financial Officer (CFO), or Auditor General access to such records upon request. In addition, if any litigation, claim, negotiation, audit, or other action involving the records has been started prior to the expiration of the controlling period as identified above, the records shall be retained until completion of the action and resolution of all issues which arise from it, or until the end of the controlling period as identified above, whichever is longer. The recipient shall ensure that audit working papers are made available to DEO, or its designee, CFO, or Auditor General upon request for a period of five (5) years from the date the audit report is issued, unless extended in writing by DEO.

Exhibit 1 to Attachment J - Funding Sources

Federal Resources Awarded to the Recipient Pursuant to this Agreement Consist of the Following:

Federal Awarding Agency:

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

Federal Funds Obligated to Recipient:

\$700,000

Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Title:

Community Development Block Grants/State's Program

and Non-Entitlement Grants in Hawaii

Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number:

14.228

Project Description:

Funding is being provided for needed infrastructure improvements to benefit low- and moderate-income

This is not a research and development award.

persons residing in the Recipient's jurisdiction.

Compliance Requirements Applicable to the Federal Resources Awarded Pursuant to this Agreement are as Follows:

Federal Program

- 1. The Recipient shall perform its obligations in accordance with sections 290.0401-290.048, F.S.
- The Recipient shall perform its obligations in accordance with 24 C.F.R.
 §
 § 570.480 − 570.497.
- 3. The Recipient shall perform the obligations as set forth in this Agreement, including any attachments or exhibits thereto.
- 4. The Recipient shall perform the obligations in accordance with chapter 73C-23, F.A.C.
- 5. The Recipient shall be governed by all applicable laws, rules and regulations, including, but not necessarily limited to, those identified in Award Terms & Conditions and Other Instructions of the Recipient's Notice of Subgrant Award/Fund Availability (NFA).

State Resources Awarded to the Recipient Pursuant to this Agreement Consist of the Following: N/A

Matching Resources for Federal Programs: N/A

Subject to Section 215.97, Florida Statutes: N/A

Compliance Requirements Applicable to State Resources Awarded Pursuant to this Agreement are as Follows: N/A

NOTE: Title 2 C.F.R. § 200.331 and section 215.97(5), F.S., require that the information about Federal Programs and State Projects included in Exhibit 1 and the Notice of Subgrant Award/Fund Availability be provided to the Recipient.

NOTICE TO PROCEED

Date:	
Project: CDBG Economic Development Project	t DEO Contract #18DB-OK-03-11-02-E 02
Owner: City of Alachua	Owner's Contract No.: RFB 2019-02
Contract: CDBG Economic Development	Engineer's Project No.:
Contractor:	
Contractor Address: [send Certified Mail, Re	eturn Receipt Requested]
on On or before that date, you are to Documents. In accordance with Article 4 Substantial Completion isdays, and the isdays. Before you may start any Work at the provides that you must deliver to the owner (vinsureds and loss payees) certificates of insurating accordance with the Contract Documents. Also, before you may start any Work at 1. Coordinate access to site pages.	mes under the above Contract will commence to run o start performing your obligations under the Contract of the Agreement the number of days to achieve number of days to achieve readiness for final payment the Site, Paragraph 2.01.B of the General Conditions with copies to Engineer and other identified additional ance which you_are required to purchase and maintain the Site, you must: procedures with Owner and Engineer. of Performance Bond and Payment Bond.
	Owner: City of Alachua
	Given by: Adam Boukari
	Authorized Signature
	Title
	Date

PERFORMANCE BOND

CONTRACTOR (name and address):	SURETY (name and address of principal place of business):
OWNER:	
City of Alachua	
P.O. Box 9	
Alachua, FL 32616	
CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT #: Effective Date of the Agreement: Amount: Description :	
BOND	
Bond Number: Date: Amount: Modifications to this Bond Form: None	See Paragraph 18
CONTRACTOR AS PRINCIPAL (seal)	SURETY (seal
Contractor's Name and Corporate Seal	Surety's Name and Corporate Seal
Ву:	By:
Signature	Signature (attach power of attorney)
Print Name	Print Name
	mul.
Title	Title
Attest:	Attest:
Signature	Signature
Title	Title
Perfor	rmance Bond
	EXHIBIT G

PAYMENT BOND

CONTRACTOR (name and address): SURETY (name and address of principal place of business): **OWNER** (name and address): CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT Effective Date of the Agreement: Amount: Description (name and location): **BOND Bond Number:** Date (not earlier than the Effective Date of the Agreement of the Construction Contract): Modifications to this Bond Form: None See Paragraph 18 Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth below, do each cause this Payment Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. **CONTRACTOR AS PRINCIPAL SURETY** (seal) _(seal) Contractor's Name and Corporate Seal Surety's Name and Corporate Seal By: By: Signature (attach power of attorney) Signature **Print Name Print Name** Title Title Attest: Attest: Signature Signature Title Title Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to Contractor, Surety, Owner, or other party shall be considered plural where applicable.

RFB 2019-02 CDBG DEO
Economic Development Project - Highpoint Crossing
Page 120 of 127

Payment Bond Page 1 of 1

Cityof ALACHUA		Contractor's A	Application for	r Payment No.	
		Application		Application Date:	
THE GOOD LIFE COM	MUNITY	Period:			
To City of Alachua (Owner):				Via (Engineer):	
		Contract:			
Owner's Contract No.:		Contractor's Project No.:		Engineer's Project No.:	
	Application For Payme				
Approved Change Orders	Change Order Summar	ry	1. ORIGINAL CONTE	RACT PRICE	\$
Number	Additions	Deductions	7	ge Orders	
			_	rice (Line 1 ± 2)	
			4. TOTAL COMPLET	ED AND STORED TO DATE	
			(Column F on Progr	ess Estimate)	\$#VALUE!
			5. RETAINAGE:		
			a.	X #VALUE! Work Completed	\$#VALUE!
			b.	X Stored Material	\$
			c. Total	Retainage (Line 5a + Line 5b)	\$
			7	LE TO DATE (Line 4 - Line 5c)	
TOTALS				AYMENTS (Line 6 from prior Application)	
NET CHANGE BY				IS APPLICATION	\$#VALUE!
CHANGE ORDERS			_	SH, PLUS RETAINAGE ess Estimate + Line 5 above)	\$ #VALUE!
			(Column G on Frogre	ess Estimate + Line 5 above)	\$ #VALUE:
Contractor's Certification			7		
The undersigned Contractor	certifies that to the best of its knowle	dge: (1) all previous progress payments	Payment of:	\$	
discharge Contractor's legitin Applications for Payment; (2	ount of Work done under the Contract mate obligations incurred in connection (2) title of all Work, materials and equ	on with Work covered by prior ipment incorporated in said Work or		(Line 8 or other - attach explanation of the	e other amount)
otherwise listed in or covered by this Application for Payment will pass to Owner at time of payment free and clear of all Liens, security interests and encumbrances (except such as are covered by a Bond acceptable to Owner indemnifying Owner against any such Liens, security interest or encumbrances); and (3) all Work		is recommended by:	(Engineer)	(Date)	
		e Contract Documents and is not defective.			
			Payment of:	\$(Line 8 or other - attach explanation of the	e other amount)
			is approved by:		
			із арріотец бу.	(Owner)	(Date)
Ву:		Date:	Approved by:		
		l	_ :F	Funding Agency (if applicable)	(Date)

Progress Estimate - Lump Sum Work

Contractor's Application

For (Contract):		Application Number:									
Application Period:		Application Date:									
			Work Co	ompleted	Е	F		G			
	A	В	С	D	Materials Presently Stored (not in C or D)	Materials Presently	Materials Presently	Materials Presently	Total Completed	0/	Balance to Finish
Specification Section No.	Description	Scheduled Value (\$)	From Previous Application (C+D)	This Period		and Stored to Date $(C + D + E)$ $\%$ (F / B)	(B - F)				
+											
	Totals										

Progress Estimate - Lump Sum Work

Contractor's Application

For (Contract):		Application Number:									
Application Period:		Application Date:									
			Work Co	ompleted	Е	F		G			
	A	В	С	D	Materials Presently Stored (not in C or D)	Materials Presently	Materials Presently	Materials Presently	Total Completed	0/	Balance to Finish
Specification Section No.	Description	Scheduled Value (\$)	From Previous Application (C+D)	This Period		and Stored to Date $(C + D + E)$ $\%$ (F / B)	(B - F)				
+											
	Totals										

Stored Material Summary

Contractor's Application

For (Co	ntract):							Application Number	er:		
Application Period:						Application Date:					
	A	В		С		D	Е			F	G
D: 1		Submittal No.				reviously		Subtotal Amount		ed in Work	
Bid Item No.	Supplier Invoice No.	(with Specification Section No.)	Storage Location	Description of Materials or Equpment Stored	Date Placed into Storage (Month/Year)	Amount (\$)	Amount Stored this Month (\$)	Completed and Stored to Date (D + E)	Date (Month/ Year)		Materials Remaining in Storage (\$) (D + E - F)
					1						
				Totals							

Change Order

No. ____

Date of Issuance:	Effe	ctive Date:
Project: O	wner: City of Alachua	Owner's Contract No.:
Contract:		Date of Contract:
Contractor:		Engineer's Project No.:
The Contract Documents are modified as for Description:		his Change Order:
Attachments (list documents supporting ch	ange):	
CHANGE IN CONTRACT PRICE	CE:	CHANGE IN CONTRACT TIMES:
Original Contract Price:	Substanti	ontract Times:
[Increase] [Decrease] from previously approve Orders No:	ed Change [Increase] [Not	Decrease] from previously approved Change Orders o No:
\$		al completion (days): r final payment (days):
Contract Price prior to this Change Order:	Substanti	mes prior to this Change Order: al completion (days or date): r final payment (days or date):
[Increase] [Decrease] of this Change Order:	Substanti	Decrease] of this Change Order: al completion (days or date): r final payment (days or date):
Contract Price incorporating this Change Ord	Substanti	mes with all approved Change Orders: al completion (days or date): r final payment (days or date):
RECOMMENDED:	ACCEPTED:	ACCEPTED:
By: Engineer (Authorized Signature) Date: Approved by Finding Approved (if applicable)	By:Owner (Authoriz Date:	ed Signature) Contractor (Authorized Signature)
Approved by Funding Agency (if applicable):		Date:

Certificate of Substantial Completion

Project:	
Owner: City of Alachua	Owner's Contract No.:
Contract:	Engineer's Project No.:
This [tentative] [definitive] Certificate of	Substantial Completion applies to:
☐ All Work under the Contract Documents	
Data o	f Substantial Completion
Date of	f Substantial Completion
Contractor, and Engineer, and found to be of the Project or portion thereof design commencement of applicable warranties rec A [tentative] [definitive]-list of items to be	has been inspected by authorized representatives of Owner, substantially complete. The Date of Substantial Completion nated above is hereby declared and is also the date of quired by the Contract Documents, except as stated below. completed or corrected is attached hereto. This list may not any items on such list does not alter the responsibility of the nice with the Contract Documents.
-	Contractor for security, operation, safety, maintenance, shall be as provided in the Contract Documents except as
Owner's Amended Responsibilities:	110t Amended
- Where s runehaed responsionates.	
Contractor's Amended Responsibilities:	
	e of Substantial Completion

The following documents are attached	l to and made part of this Cert	ificate:
This Certificate does not constitute ar Documents nor is it a release of Contract Documents.	•	
Executed by Engineer	Date	
Accepted by Contractor	Date	
Accepted by Owner	Date	

Certificate of Substantial Completion Page 2 of 2